- "AARP Nursing Home COVID-19 Dashboard." *Public Policy Institute*, May 18, 2023. <a href="https://www.aarp.org/ppi/issues/caregiving/info-2020/nursing-home-covid-dashboard.html">https://www.aarp.org/ppi/issues/caregiving/info-2020/nursing-home-covid-dashboard.html</a>.
  - ---. "The Behind-the-Scenes Fight against COVID in Nursing Homes." December 5, 2020. YouTube video, 17:17, from 12:55 to 13:36. https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=WsgAWOxjrmo.
- Abelson, Reed. "COVID Forces Families to Rethink Nursing Home Care." *Boston Globe*, May 9, 2021. <a href="https://www.bostonglobe.com/2021/05/09/nation/covid-forces-families-rethink-nursing-home-care/?p1=Article\_Recirc\_InThisSection">https://www.bostonglobe.com/2021/05/09/nation/covid-forces-families-rethink-nursing-home-care/?p1=Article\_Recirc\_InThisSection</a>.
  - ---. "Nursing Homes May Face Steeper Safety Fines." California Advocates for Nursing Home Reform, July 28, 2021. <a href="https://canhrnews.com/nursing-homes-may-face-steeper-safety-fines/">https://canhrnews.com/nursing-homes-may-face-steeper-safety-fines/</a>.
- Abt Associates Inc. Report to Congress. Appropriateness of Minimum Nurse Staffing Ratios in Nursing Homes. Phase I, Vol I: "4.7.3.1 Sources Used to Identify a Deficient Practice, II. Resident interviews." <a href="https://www.phinational.org/wp-content/uploads/legacy/clearinghouse/Phase\_I\_VOL\_I.pdf">https://www.phinational.org/wp-content/uploads/legacy/clearinghouse/Phase\_I\_VOL\_I.pdf</a>.
  - ---. Appropriateness of Minimum Nurse Staffing Ratios in Nursing Homes. Overview of the Phase II Report: Background, Study Approach, Findings, and Conclusions." Phase II Final, Vol I, Cambridge, MA: December 2001.
  - https://www.justice.gov/sites/default/files/elderjustice/legacy/2015/07/12/Appropriatenes s\_of\_Minimum\_Nurse\_Staffing\_Ratios\_in\_Nursing\_Homes.pdf.
- Achenbaum, W. Andrew. "A History of Ageism since 1969." *Generations* 39, no. 3 (Fall 2015): 10-16. doi: https://www.jstor.org/stable/26556123.
- Adams, E. Kathleen, Mark R. Meiners, and Brian O. Burwell. "Asset Spend-Down in Nursing Homes. Methods and Insights." *Medical Care* 31, no. 1 (1993): 1-23. https://www.jstor.org/stable/3765761.
- Adams, Mary L., David L Katz, Joseph Grandpre. "Population-Based Estimates of Chronic Conditions Affecting Risk for Complications from Coronavirus Disease, United States." *Emerging Infectious Diseases* 26, no. 8 (August 2020): 1831-1833. <a href="https://doi.org/10.3201/eid2608.200679">https://doi.org/10.3201/eid2608.200679</a>.
- Ajaero, Tony M. "How to Become a State Inspector for Nursing Homes in 2022." *Profitable Venture*, accessed December 7, 2023. <a href="https://www.porofitaleventure.come/become-state-inspector-nursing-homes/">https://www.porofitaleventure.come/become-state-inspector-nursing-homes/</a>.
- Alexiou, Gus. "Doctors Issuing Unlawful 'Do Not Resuscitate' Orders For Disabled Covid Patients 'Outrageous'." *Forbes*, June 23, 2020. <a href="https://www.forbes.com/sites/gusalexiou/2020/06/23/unlawful-do-not-resuscitate-orders-for-disabled-covid-patients-outrageous/">https://www.forbes.com/sites/gusalexiou/2020/06/23/unlawful-do-not-resuscitate-orders-for-disabled-covid-patients-outrageous/</a>.
- Allen, Danielle. Democracy in the Time of Coronavirus. University of Chicago Press, 2022.
- Allen, Julie Ober. "Social class and ageism." Email to author, November 17, 2022.
- Allen, Julie Ober, Erica Solway, Matthias Kirch, Dianne Singer, Jeffrey T. Kullgren, Valerie
- Moïse, Preeti N. Malani, et al. "Experiences of Everyday Ageism and the Health of Older US Adults." *JAMA Network Open 5*, no. 6 (June 15, 2022). https://doi.org/10.1001/jamanetworkopen.2022.17240.

- Allison, Theresa A. and Alexander K. Smith. "Now I Write Songs': Growth and Reciprocity After Long-Term Nursing Home Placement." *The Gerontologist* 60, no. 1 (February 2020): 135–144. https://doi.org/10.1093/geront/gnz031.
- Alonso-Zaldivar, Ricardo. "Nursing Home Deaths Up 32% in 2020 Amid Pandemic." *AP News*, June 22, 2021. <a href="https://tinyurl.com/NHDeathsUp32In2020">https://tinyurl.com/NHDeathsUp32In2020</a>.
- Altimari, Dave. "Yale Study of Connecticut Nursing Home Residents Shows Almost 30% Tested Positive." *Hartford Courant*, August 13, 2020. <a href="https://www.courant.com/2020/08/13/yale-study-of-connecticut-nursing-homes-residents-shows-almost-30-tested-positive-for-coronavirus/">https://www.courant.com/2020/08/13/yale-study-of-connecticut-nursing-homes-residents-shows-almost-30-tested-positive-for-coronavirus/</a>.
- American College of Emergency Physicians. "Do Not Attempt Resuscitation Orders in the Out-of-Hospital Setting." October 2003. <a href="https://www.acep.org/life-as-a-physician/ethics-legal/ethics/dnar-orders-in-the-out-of-hospital-setting/">https://www.acep.org/life-as-a-physician/ethics-legal/ethics/dnar-orders-in-the-out-of-hospital-setting/</a>.
- American Council on Aging. "2020 Nursing Home Costs by State and Region." January 14, 2021. <a href="https://www.medicaidplanningassistance.org/nursing-home-costs/#:~:text=The%20Medicaid%20reimbursement%20rate%20for,what%20a%20private%20payer%20pays">https://www.medicaidplanningassistance.org/nursing-home-costs/#:~:text=The%20Medicaid%20reimbursement%20rate%20for,what%20a%20private%20payer%20pays</a>.
- American Heart Association News. "Cardiovascular Diseases Affect Nearly Half of American Adults, Statistics Show." January 31, 2019. https://www.heart.org/en/news/2019/01/31/cardiovascular-diseases-affect-nearly-half-of-.
- American Journal of Managed Care (AJMC). "What We're Reading." November 9, 2020. https://www.ajmc.com/view/what-we-re-reading-medicare-part-b-premium-to-increase-covid-19-cases-surge-in-nursing-homes-panel-rejects-alzheimer-disease-drug.
- Amin, Priya. "People With Coronavirus are Dying 10 Years Earlier than They Would Have Naturally: Study." *ABC News*, May 10, 2020. <a href="https://abcnews.go.com/Health/people-coronavirus-dying-10-years-earlier-naturally-study/story?id=70511494">https://abcnews.go.com/Health/people-coronavirus-dying-10-years-earlier-naturally-study/story?id=70511494</a>.
- Anderson, Wendy G., Rebecca Chase, Steven Z. Pantilat, James A Tulsky, and Andrew D. Auerbach. "Code status discussions between attending hospitalist physicians and medical patients at hospital admission." *Journal of General Internal Medicine* 26, no. 4 (April 2011): 359-366. <a href="https://doi.org/10.1007/s11606-010-1568-6">https://doi.org/10.1007/s11606-010-1568-6</a>.
- Anne Montgomery, Sarah Slocum, Christine Stanik. *Experiences of Nursing Home Residents During the Pandemic*, special report. Ann Arbor, MI: Altarum, October 2020. <a href="https://www.ipfcc.org/resources/Nursing-Home-Resident-Survey\_Altarum-Special-Report.pdf">https://www.ipfcc.org/resources/Nursing-Home-Resident-Survey\_Altarum-Special-Report.pdf</a>.
- Annear, Steve. "Back in the office, Back in Time." Boston Globe, July 21, 2021.
- Anon. Aurora Theater announcement. 2019-2020. https://www.auroratheatre.org/1920season.
- Anon. "IRS lists 'Dirty Dozen' tax scams for 2020 with focus on COVID-19." *Journal of Taxation* 133, no. 3 (September 2020).
- Anthony, Barbara and Mary Z. Connaughton "COVID-19: How the Baker Administration Ill Serves Those in Elder Care." *GBH News*, February 11, 2022. <a href="https://www.wgbh.org/news/commentary/2022/02/11/covid-19-how-the-baker-administration-ill-serves-those-in-elder-care">https://www.wgbh.org/news/commentary/2022/02/11/covid-19-how-the-baker-administration-ill-serves-those-in-elder-care</a>.
- AP. "Coronavirus Outbreaks Like 'Wildfire' at US Nursing Homes Under Lockdowns." *Guardian*, April 2, 2020. <a href="https://www.theguardian.com/world/2020/apr/02/coronavirus-outbreaks-us-nursing-homes-lockdowns">https://www.theguardian.com/world/2020/apr/02/coronavirus-outbreaks-us-nursing-homes-lockdowns</a>.
- AP. "Critics Say Indiana COVID-19 Law Allows Nursing Home Neglect." May 8, 2021.

- https://apnews.com/article/indiana-laws-business-coronavirus-pandemic-nursing-homes-9565a21dc403ea4f4b7ed367977eddbc.
- Appiah, Kwame Anthony. Interview with Chris Hayes. "Rethinking Identity with Kwame Anthony Appiah." *NBCNews.com*, March 12, 2019. <a href="https://www.nbcnews.com/think/opinion/rethinking-identity-kwame-anthony-appiah-podcast-transcript-ncna982431">https://www.nbcnews.com/think/opinion/rethinking-identity-kwame-anthony-appiah-podcast-transcript-ncna982431</a>.
- Appleman, Laura I. "Pandemic Eugenics: Discrimination, Disability, and Detention during COVID-19." *Loyola Law Review* 67, no. 2 (2021): 329+. Accessed May 31, 2023. https://papers.ssrn.com/sol3/papers.cfm?abstract\_id=3801194.
- Applewhite, Ashton. This Chair Rocks: A Manifesto Against Ageism. New York: Celadon, 2019.
- Archer, Stephen L. "5 Failings of the Great Barrington Declaration's Dangerous Plan for COVID-19 Natural Herd Immunity." *The Conversation*, November 2, 2020. <a href="https://theconversation.com/5-failings-of-the-great-barrington-declarations-dangerous-plan-for-covid-19-natural-herd-immunity-148975">https://theconversation.com/5-failings-of-the-great-barrington-declarations-dangerous-plan-for-covid-19-natural-herd-immunity-148975</a>.
- Arendt, Hannah/Karl Jaspers Correspondence 1926-1969. Edited by Lotte Kohler and Han Saner, translated by Robert and Rita Kimber. New York: Harcourt Brace Jovanovich, 1992: Letter, January 29, 1946.
- Aronson, Louise. *Elderhood: Redefining Aging, Transforming Medicine, Reimagining Life*. New York: Bloomsbury, 2019.
- Ayalon, Liat. "Re: Good review of Ending Ageism and Liat Ayalon's Ageism collection in The Gerontologist." Email to author, April 20, 2019.
- Bailey, Victoria. "Minimum Staffing Requirements Could Cost Nursing Homes \$10B Annually." *RevCycle Intelligence*, July 20, 2022. <a href="https://revcycleintelligence.com/news/minimum-staffing-requirements-could-cost-nursing-homes-10b-annually">https://revcycleintelligence.com/news/minimum-staffing-requirements-could-cost-nursing-homes-10b-annually</a>.
- Baker, Peter. "Trump Embraces Fringe Theories on Protests and the Coronavirus." *New York Times*, August 30, 2020. <a href="https://www.nytimes.com/2020/08/30/us/politics/trump-protests-violence-coronavirus.html">https://www.nytimes.com/2020/08/30/us/politics/trump-protests-violence-coronavirus.html</a>. (Twitter took down Trump's tweets, including this one quoted by Peter Baker.)
- Baldwin, James. *Nobody Knows My Name*. New York, Boston: Beacon Press. Dell, 1961. ---. *Notes of a Native Son*. New York, Boston: Beacon Press, 1955.
- Ballenger, Jesse. "Your point of view." Email to author, July 22, 2021.
- Barbera, Eleanor Feldman. "The World According to Dr. El." *McKnights.com*, November 3, 2020. <a href="https://www.mcknights.com/blogs/the-world-according-to-dr-el/coping-advice-from-nursing-home-residents/">https://www.mcknights.com/blogs/the-world-according-to-dr-el/coping-advice-from-nursing-home-residents/</a>.
- Barnett, Michael L., R. J. Waken, Jie Zheng, Jon Orav, Arnold M. Epstein, David C. Grabowski, and Karen E. Joynt Maddox. "Original Investigation: "Changes in Health and Quality of Life in US Skilled Nursing Facilities by COVID-19 Exposure Status in 2020." *JAMA* 328 no. 10 (August 19, 2022): 941-950. https://doi:10.1001/jama.2022.15071.
- Barrett, Anne E, Cherish Michael, Irene Padavic. "Calculated Ageism: Generational Sacrifice as A Response to the COVID-19 Pandemic." *The Journals of Gerontology: Series B* 76, no. 4 (April 2021): 201–05. https://doi.org/10.1093/geronb/gbaa132.
- Barzilay, Oren. Telephone interview with author, September 9, 2021.
- Basting, Anne, Maureen Towey, and Ellie Rose. *The Penelope Project: An Arts-Based Odyssey to Change Elder Care*. Iowa City: University of Iowa Press, 2016.

- Baxi, Anjali N. "Revisions to Special Focus Facility Program." *National Law Review*, November 9, 2022. <a href="https://www.natlawreview.com/article/revisions-to-special-focus-facility-program?amp">https://www.natlawreview.com/article/revisions-to-special-focus-facility-program?amp</a>.
- Bella, Timothy. "It Affects Virtually Nobody': Trump Incorrectly Claims Covid-19 Isn't a Risk for Young People." *Washington Post*, September 22, 2020. https://www.washingtonpost.com/nation/2020/09/22/trump-coronavirus-young-people/.
- Benzel, Jan. "51 Days on a Ventilator: How 'Miracle Larry' Survived." *New York Times*, July 17, 2020. <a href="https://www.nytimes.com/2020/07/17/nyregion/coronavirus-ventilator-survivor.html">https://www.nytimes.com/2020/07/17/nyregion/coronavirus-ventilator-survivor.html</a>.
- Berning, Michelle J. Emily Palmer, Timothy Tsai, Susan L. Mitchell, Sarah D. Berry. "An Advance Care Planning Long-Term Care Initiative in Response to COVID-19." *Journal of the American Geriatric Society* 69, no. 4 (April 2021): 861–67. https://doi.org/10.1111/jgs.17051.
- Bérubé, Michael. "Term Paper." Profession. November 2010: 112-116.
- Binstock, Robert H. "Our aging society: ethical, moral, and policy challenges." *Journal of Alzheimer's Disease* 100 (August 2007): 3-9. <a href="https://doi.org/10.3233/jad-2007-12102">https://doi.org/10.3233/jad-2007-12102</a>.
- Bishop, Jeffrey P., Kyle B. Brothers, Joshua E. Perry, Ayesha Ahmad. "Reviving the Conversation Around CPR/DNR." *American Journal of Bioethics* 10, no. 1 (January 2010). https://doi.org/10.1080/15265160903469328.
- Blake, Aaron. "The Trump Administration Just Changed Its Description of the National Stockpile to Jibe with Jared Kushner's Controversial Claim." *Washington Post*, April 3, 2020. <a href="https://www.washingtonpost.com/politics/2020/04/03/jared-kushner-stands-trump-proceeds-offer-very-trumpian-claim-about-stockpiles/">https://www.washingtonpost.com/politics/2020/04/03/jared-kushner-stands-trump-proceeds-offer-very-trumpian-claim-about-stockpiles/</a>.
- Blaney, Bruce. "Letters: State Collusion With Industry is the Real Nursing Home Scandal." *The Advocate*, March 13, 2022. <a href="https://www.theadvocate.com/baton\_rouge/opinion/letters/article\_e8068204-a0ab-11ec-a2ba-afbd8b25dfbc.html">https://www.theadvocate.com/baton\_rouge/opinion/letters/article\_e8068204-a0ab-11ec-a2ba-afbd8b25dfbc.html</a>.
- Bledsoe, Thomas A., Janet A. Jokela, Noel N. Deep, and Lois Snyder Sulmasy. "Universal Do-Not-Resuscitate Orders, Social Worth, and Life-Years: Opposing Discriminatory Approaches to the Allocation of Resources During the COVID-19 Pandemic and Other Health System Catastrophes." *Annals of Internal Medicine*, August 4, 2020. https://doi.org/10.7326/M20-1862.
- Blewett, Lynn A. and Robert Hest. "Emergency Flexibility for States to Increase and Maintain Medicaid Eligibility for LTSS under COVID-19." *Journal of Aging and Social Policy* 32, no. 4-5: 343-349. https://doi.org/10.1080/08959420.2020.1774312.
- Bolton, Aaron. "Homelessness Among Older People Is on the Rise, Driven by Inflation and the Housing Crunch." *Kaiser Health News*, November 10, 2022. <a href="https://kffhealthnews.org/news/article/homelessness-older-people-seniors-inflation-housing-crunch/">housing-crunch/</a>.
- Bortolotti, Lisa and Kathleen Murphy-Hollies. "Exceptionalism at the Time of COVID-19: Where Nationalism Meets Irrationality." *Danish Yearbook of Philosophy* 55, no. 2 (January 17, 2022): 90-111. https://doi.org/10.1163/24689300-bja10025.
- Bosman, Julie, Amy Harmon, and Albert Sun. "As U.S. Nears 800,000 Virus Deaths, 1 of Every 100 Older Americans Has Perished." *New York Times*, December 14, 2021. <a href="https://www.nytimes.com/2021/12/13/us/covid-deaths-elderly-americans.html">https://www.nytimes.com/2021/12/13/us/covid-deaths-elderly-americans.html</a>.

- Bouk, Dan. "Generation Crisis: How Population Research Defined the Baby Boomers." *Modern American History* 1, no. 3 (November 2018): 321-342. https://doi.org/10.1017/mah.2018.31.
- Bowers, Lois. "No Debate about It." *McKnight's Senior Living*, October 5, 2020. <a href="https://www.mcknightsseniorliving.com/home/columns/editors-columns/no-debate-about-it-long-term-care-deserves-attention-during-pandemic/">https://www.mcknightsseniorliving.com/home/columns/editors-columns/no-debate-about-it-long-term-care-deserves-attention-during-pandemic/</a>.
- Bowblis, John R. and Robert Applebaum. "How does Medicaid reimbursement impact nursing home quality? The effects of small anticipatory changes." *Health Services Research* 52, no. 5 (October 2017). https://doi.org/10.1111/1475-6773.12553.
- Brady, Jeff. "Federal Support Ends For Coronavirus Testing Sites as Pandemic Peak Nears." *NPR*, April 8, 2020.
- Breu, Anthony. "Confusing DNR and DNI--implications for the COVID Era of 2020?" Email to author, July 25, 2020.
- Breu, Anthony C. and Shoshana J. Herzig. "Differentiating DNI from DNR: combating code status conflation." *Journal of Hospital Medicine* 9, no. 10 (October 2014): 669–670.
- Brigham, Noble. "Idaho Nursing Homes Haven't Had Full Inspections in Years. How Did This Happen?" *Idaho Statesman*, August 15, 2023. <a href="https://www.idahostatesman.com/news/local/community/boise/article278076657.html#storylink=cpy">https://www.idahostatesman.com/news/local/community/boise/article278076657.html#storylink=cpy</a>.
- Brooks, Samuel, Robyn Grant and Michael F. Bonamarte. "States Move to Shield LTC Facilities from Civil Liability." *American Bar Association Commission of Law and Aging, Bifocal* 41 no. 6 (July 2020). <a href="https://www.americanbar.org/groups/law\_aging/publications/bifocal/vol-41/vol-41--issue-no-6--july-august-2020-/states-move-to-shield-ltc-facilities-from-liability/">https://www.americanbar.org/groups/law\_aging/publications/bifocal/vol-41/vol-41--issue-no-6--july-august-2020-/states-move-to-shield-ltc-facilities-from-liability/</a>.
- Brown, Christopher L. "Later, Not Now." London Review of Books, July 15, 2021.
- Brubaker, Harold. "After Cutting Staff at Darby Nursing Home, Former Manager Pleads no Contest to Recklessly Endangering Resident." *Philadelphia Inquirer*, June 2, 2021. <a href="https://www.inquirer.com/business/health/st-francis-nursing-home-darby-manager-charged-reckless-endangerment-20210602.html">https://www.inquirer.com/business/health/st-francis-nursing-home-darby-manager-charged-reckless-endangerment-20210602.html</a>.
- Bryen, Whitney. Telephone interview with author. March 24, 2021.
- Bump, Bethany. "Study: NY's Unionized Nursing Homes Had Fewer COVID-19 Cases,
- Deaths. Did Labor Unions Save Lives? New Study Finds They May Have Averted 1,000 Nursing Home Deaths." *Times Union*, September 17, 2020. <a href="https://www.timesunion.com/news/article/Study-NY-s-unionized-nursing-homes-had-fewer-15571977.php">https://www.timesunion.com/news/article/Study-NY-s-unionized-nursing-homes-had-fewer-15571977.php</a>.
- Burke, J. "Theatre review: 'The Children' shakes up the Centaur with a very English apocalypse." Special to *Montreal Gazette*, November 13, 2018.
- Butler, James. "The World According to Dom." *London Review of Books*, May 28, 2021. <a href="https://www.lrb.co.uk/blog/2021/may/the-world-according-to-dom">https://www.lrb.co.uk/blog/2021/may/the-world-according-to-dom</a>.
- Butler, Judith. Frames of War: When Is Life Grievable? London: Verso Books, 2009.
  ---. Precarious Life: The Powers of Mourning and Violence. London: Verso Books, 2004.
- Calasanti, Toni. "Why did anti-ageism (before Covid-19 era) have so little clout?" Email to author, September 17, 2020.
  - ---. "A Feminist Confronts Ageism." *Journal of Aging Studies* 22, no. 2 (April 2008): 152-157.

- ---. and Kathleen F. Slevin, editors. *Age Matters: Realigning Feminist Thinking*. New York: Routledge, 2006.
- Callahan, Daniel. "On Dying After Your Time." *New York Times*, December 1, 2013. <a href="https://www.nytimes.com/2013/12/01/opinion/sunday/on-dying-after-your-time.html">https://www.nytimes.com/2013/12/01/opinion/sunday/on-dying-after-your-time.html</a>.
- Campbell, Colin. "For Maryland Nursing Homes, COVID Vaccines Bring. . . Sense of Hope and Normalcy." *Baltimore Sun*, March 5, 2021.

  <a href="https://www.baltimoresun.com/coronavirus/bs-md-nursing-homes-vaccinations-20210305-nx77iibjgfhgxlb4jzx32j6ne4-story.html">https://www.baltimoresun.com/coronavirus/bs-md-nursing-homes-vaccinations-20210305-nx77iibjgfhgxlb4jzx32j6ne4-story.html</a>.
- Carbajal, Erica. "Baltimore Nursing Home Has Had 0 COVID Cases." *Becker's Hospital Review*, January 22, 2022. <a href="https://www.beckershospitalreview.com/post-acute/baltimore-nursing-home-has-had-0-covid-19-cases-3-things-to-know.html">https://www.beckershospitalreview.com/post-acute/baltimore-nursing-home-has-had-0-covid-19-cases-3-things-to-know.html</a>.
- CarePort. "Trends in Covid-19 Infection and Deaths Observed Across 63,000 Nursing Home Residents." <a href="https://careporthealth.com/covid-19-report-nursing-home-resident-profiles/">https://careporthealth.com/covid-19-report-nursing-home-resident-profiles/</a>.
- CARE Rapid Gender Analysis. "COVID-19 in the United States." July 13, 2020. https://care.org/wp-content/uploads/2020/07/7.8.2020-USA-RGA.pdf.
- Carlesso, Jenna and Dave Altimari. "'The Clouds Are Starting to Open." *The CT Mirror*, January 22, 2021. <a href="https://ctmirror.org/2021/03/22/the-clouds-are-starting-to-open-residents-and-staff-remember-hardship-contemplate-future-one-year-after-covid-hit-connecticuts-nursing-homes/">https://ctmirror.org/2021/03/22/the-clouds-are-starting-to-open-residents-and-staff-remember-hardship-contemplate-future-one-year-after-covid-hit-connecticuts-nursing-homes/</a>.
- Carter, Celina, Shan Mohammed, Ross Upshur, and Pia Kontos. "How the 'More Life Discourse' Constrains End-of-life Conversations in the Primary Care of Medically Frail Older Adults: Critical Ethnography." *SSM Qualitative Research in Health* 2 (December 2022). https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ssmqr.2022.100174.
- Caspi, Eilon. "Query about drug theft. . ." Email to author, August 6, 2022.
- Casey.Senate.gov. "Casey Unveils New Report Detailing Nursing Home Oversight Crisis." May 18, 2023. <a href="https://www.casey.senate.gov/news/releases/casey-unveils-new-report-detailing-nursing-home-oversight-crisis">https://www.casey.senate.gov/news/releases/casey-unveils-new-report-detailing-nursing-home-oversight-crisis</a>.
- Cathey, Libby. "Trump Declares National Emergency Responding to Coronavirus: Here's What That Means." *ABC News*, March 13, 2020. <a href="https://abcnews.go.com/Politics/trump-declares-national-emergency-responding-coronavirus-heres-means/story?id=69586419">https://abcnews.go.com/Politics/trump-declares-national-emergency-responding-coronavirus-heres-means/story?id=69586419</a>.
- Catlett, Hannah. "Senior Advocates and Lawmakers Respond to 19 News Nursing Home Investigation." *19 News*, February 19, 2020. <a href="https://www.cleveland19.com/2021/02/19/senior-advocates-lawmakers-respond-news-nursing-home-investigation/">https://www.cleveland19.com/2021/02/19/senior-advocates-lawmakers-respond-news-nursing-home-investigation/</a>.
- CBS. "Surging COVID Cases Forces State to Bypass Tough Nurse Care Rules." January 8, 2021. <a href="https://www.cbsnews.com/sanfrancisco/news/surging-covid-cases-forces-state-to-bypass-tough-nurse-care-rules/?intcid=CNM-00-10abd1h">https://www.cbsnews.com/sanfrancisco/news/surging-covid-cases-forces-state-to-bypass-tough-nurse-care-rules/?intcid=CNM-00-10abd1h</a>.
- Center for Constitutional Rights. "Corporate Capture." 2019. <a href="https://ccrjustice.org/corporate-capture">https://ccrjustice.org/corporate-capture</a>.
- Center for Medicare Advocacy. "Nursing Home Trade Associations' Legislative Agenda for 2021: More Familiar Than Bold." March 25, 2021.

  <a href="https://medicareadvocacy.org/nursing-home-trade-associations-legislative-agenda-for-2021-more-familiar-than-bold/">https://medicareadvocacy.org/nursing-home-trade-associations-legislative-agenda-for-2021-more-familiar-than-bold/</a>.

- ---. "CMA Senior Policy Attorney Testifies Before Congressional Committee." June 25, 2020. <a href="https://medicareadvocacy.org/cmas-toby-edelman-testifies-at-congressional-hearing-on-covid-in-nursing-homes/">https://medicareadvocacy.org/cmas-toby-edelman-testifies-at-congressional-hearing-on-covid-in-nursing-homes/</a>.
- ---. "Special Report." May 14, 2020. <a href="https://medicareadvocacy.org/wp-content/uploads/2020/05/Special-Report-Nursing-Home-Immunity.pdf">https://medicareadvocacy.org/wp-content/uploads/2020/05/Special-Report-Nursing-Home-Immunity.pdf</a>.
- Center for Public Representation. "ADA Class Action Seeks to Compel Massachusetts to Stop Unnecessary Institutionalization of People with Disabilities." October 11, 2022. <a href="https://www.centerforpublicrep.org/news/ada-class-action-seeks-to-compel-massachusetts-to-stop-unnecessary-institutionalization-of-people-with-disabilities/">https://www.centerforpublicrep.org/news/ada-class-action-seeks-to-compel-massachusetts-to-stop-unnecessary-institutionalization-of-people-with-disabilities/</a>.
- Center for Retirement Research at Boston College. "The National Retirement Risk Index, Version 2.0." May 9, 2023. <a href="https://crr.bc.edu/special-projects/national-retirement-risk-index/">https://crr.bc.edu/special-projects/national-retirement-risk-index/</a>.
- Centers for Disease Control and Prevention (CDC). "Risk for COVID-19 Infection, Hospitalization, and Death by Age Group." Updated July 29, 2022. <a href="https://www.cdc.gov/coronavirus/2019-ncov/covid-data/investigations-discovery/hospitalization-death-by-age.html">https://www.cdc.gov/coronavirus/2019-ncov/covid-data/investigations-discovery/hospitalization-death-by-age.html</a>.
  - ---. "Older Adults . . . Risk Increases with Age." Updated February 26, 2021. https://www.cdc.gov/aging/covid19/index.html#:~:text=Older%20adults%20%28especial ly%20those%20aged%2050%20years%20and,COVID-19%20deaths%20occur%20in%20people%20older%20than%2065.
  - ---. Wortham, Jonathan M., James T. Lee, Sandy Althomsons, et al. "Characteristics of Persons Who Died with COVID-19, United States, February 12–May 18, 2020." *Morbidity and Mortality Weekly Report* 69 (2020): 923-929. https://www.cdc.gov/mmwr/volumes/69/wr/mm6928e1.htm.
  - ---. National Health Interview Survey. "Percent of U.S. Adults 55 and Over with Chronic Conditions." 2008.
  - https://www.cdc.gov/nchs/health\_policy/adult\_chronic\_conditions.htm.
- Centers for Medicare and Medicaid (CMS). See under U.S. Department of Health and Human Services, CMS.
- Cenziper, Debbie, Joel Jacobs, and Shawn Mulcahy. "As Pandemic Raged and Thousands Died, Government Regulators Cleared Most Nursing Homes of Infection-control Violations." *Washington Post*, October 29, 2020. https://www.washingtonpost.com/business/2020/10/29/nursing-home-deaths-fines/.
- Cha, Ariana Eunjung. "Hospitals Consider Universal Do-Not-Resuscitate Orders for Coronavirus Patients." *Washington Post*, March 3, 2020. <a href="https://www.washingtonpost.com/health/2020/03/25/coronavirus-patients-do-not-resucitate/">https://www.washingtonpost.com/health/2020/03/25/coronavirus-patients-do-not-resucitate/</a>.
- Cha, Ariana Eunjung and Dan Keating. "Covid Becomes Plague of Elderly, Reviving Debate Over 'Acceptable Loss'." *Washington Post*, November 30, 2022. https://www.washingtonpost.com/health/2022/11/28/covid-who-is-dying/.
- Chang, E-Shien, and Becca R. Levy. "High prevalence of elder abuse during the COVID-19 pandemic: risk and resilience factors." *The American Journal of Geriatric Psychiatry* 29, no. 11 (January 19, 2021). https://doi.org/10.1016/j/jagp/2021/01/007.
- Chang, Julie/ Austin-American-Statesman. "Months into Pandemic, Texas Reveals Ravages of COVID-19 Nursing Home Infections." *El Paso Times*, July 29, 2020.

- https://www.elpasotimes.com/story/news/2020/07/29/months-into-pandemic-texas-reveals-ravages-of-covid-19-nursing-home-infections/5.
- Chappell, James and Sari Edelstein. "No One Is Too Old to be President." *Washington Post*, April 28, 2019.
  - https://www.washingtonpost.com/outlook/2019/04/25/no-one-is-too-old-be-president/.
- Chernof, Bruce Allen and Cindy Mann. "Building The Long-Term Care System of the Future: Will The COVID-19 Nursing Home Tragedies Lead To Real Reform?" *Health Affairs*, July 31, 2020. <a href="https://www.healthaffairs.org/content/forefront/building-long-term-care-system-future-covid-19-nursing-home-tragedies-lead-real-reform">https://www.healthaffairs.org/content/forefront/building-long-term-care-system-future-covid-19-nursing-home-tragedies-lead-real-reform</a>.
- Chernozhukov, Victor, Hiroyuki Kasahara, and Paul Schrimpf. "Causal Impact of Masks, Policies, Behavior on Early Covid-19 Pandemic in the U.S." May 27, 2020. <a href="https://www.medrxiv.org/content/10.1101/2020.05.27.20115139v6">https://www.medrxiv.org/content/10.1101/2020.05.27.20115139v6</a>. Later published in the *Journal of Econometrics*: <a href="https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jeconom.2020.09.003">https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jeconom.2020.09.003</a>.
- Chidambaram, Priya, Tricia Neuman, and Rachel Garfield. "Racial and Ethnic Disparities in COVID-19 Cases and Deaths in Nursing Homes." *KFF.org*, October 27, 2020.

  <a href="https://www.kff.org/coronavirus-covid-19/issue-brief/racial-and-ethnic-disparities-in-covid-19-cases-and-deaths-in-nursing-homes/">https://www.kff.org/coronavirus-covid-19/issue-brief/racial-and-ethnic-disparities-in-covid-19-cases-and-deaths-in-nursing-homes/</a>.
- Chow, Denise and Emmanuelle Saliba. "Italy Has a World Class Health System. The Coronavirus Has Pushed It to the Breaking Point." *NBC News*, March 18, 2020. <a href="https://www.nbcnews.com/health/health-news/italy-has-world-class-health-system-coronavirus-has-pushed-it-n1162786">https://www.nbcnews.com/health/health-news/italy-has-world-class-health-system-coronavirus-has-pushed-it-n1162786</a>.
- Clough, Arthur H. "The Latest Decalogue." 1862. <a href="https://allpoetry.com/The-Latest-Decalogue">https://allpoetry.com/The-Latest-Decalogue</a>. CNN. "Trump Mocks Reporter's Disability." July 22, 2016, uploaded at <a href="https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=uNXgjnBpxGI">https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=uNXgjnBpxGI</a>.
- CNN Wire. "Silent Hypoxia." May 8, 2020. <a href="https://abc7.com/hypoxia-covid-19-silent-covid-coronavirus-oxygen-levels/6164627/">https://abc7.com/hypoxia-covid-19-silent-covid-coronavirus-oxygen-levels/6164627/</a>.
- Cockburn, Andrew. "Elder Abuse." *Harper's*, September 2020. https://harpers.org/archive/2020/09/elder-abuse-nursing-homes-covid-19/.
- Coffin, Meg. Letter to the editor, Boston Globe. July 12, 2021.
- Cohn, Jonathan. "If You Care about the People in Nursing Homes, Pay Attention to this Biden Proposal." *Huffington Post*, March 3, 2022. <a href="https://www.huffpost.com/entry/nursing-home-quality-regulations-biden\_n\_621fb6f4e4b0ce76f634a088?ncid=APPLENEWS00001">https://www.huffpost.com/entry/nursing-home-quality-regulations-biden\_n\_621fb6f4e4b0ce76f634a088?ncid=APPLENEWS00001</a>.
- Cokley, Rebecca and Valerie Novack. "The Trump Administration's Deregulation of Nursing Homes Leaves Seniors and Disabled at Higher Risk for COVID-19." *American Progress*, April 21, 2020. <a href="https://www.americanprogress.org/article/trump-administrations-deregulation-nursing-homes-leaves-seniors-disabled-higher-risk-covid-19/">https://www.americanprogress.org/article/trump-administrations-deregulation-nursing-homes-leaves-seniors-disabled-higher-risk-covid-19/</a>.
- Cole, Teju. "Unmournable Bodies." *The New Yorker*, January 9, 2015. <a href="https://www.newyorker.com/culture/cultural-comment/unmournable-bodies">https://www.newyorker.com/culture/cultural-comment/unmournable-bodies</a>.
- Colenda, Christopher C. et al. "COVID -19 Pandemic and Ageism: A Call for Humanitarian Care." *Journal of the American Geriatrics Society* 68, no. 8 (July 14, 2020): 1627-28. <a href="https://doi.org/10.1111/jgs.16663">https://doi.org/10.1111/jgs.16663</a>.
- Collier, Kevin. "Twitter's Racist Algorithm Is Also Ageist. . ." NBC News, August 9, 2021.

- https://www.nbcnews.com/tech/tech-news/twitters-racist-algorithm-also-ageist-ableist-islamaphobic-researchers-rcna1632.
- Collins, Christopher. "A West Texas Nursing Home Sent Its COVID-Positive Residents Elsewhere. Now Two of Them Are Dead." *Texas Observer*, October 28, 2020. <a href="https://www.texasobserver.org/nursing-homes-transfers-covid-deaths/">https://www.texasobserver.org/nursing-homes-transfers-covid-deaths/</a>.
- Commonwealth of Massachusetts. "Press Release. Governor Charlie Baker Signs Fiscal Year 2023 Budget." July 28, 2022. <a href="https://www.mass.gov/news/governor-charlie-baker-signs-fiscal-year-2023-budget">https://www.mass.gov/news/governor-charlie-baker-signs-fiscal-year-2023-budget</a>.
  - ---. Supreme Judicial Court of Massachusetts. "January 4<sup>th</sup>: Commonwealth of Massachusetts, Appellant, v. David Clinton and Bennett Walsh Defendants-Appellees." Application for Direct Appellate Review, August 23, 2022." <a href="https://boston.suffolk.edu/sjc/">https://boston.suffolk.edu/sjc/</a>.
  - ---. "Veterans Home at Holyoke Residential Care." <a href="https://www.mass.gov/infodetails/veterans-home-in-holyoke-residential-care">https://www.mass.gov/infodetails/veterans-home-in-holyoke-residential-care</a>.
- Commonwealth of Massachusetts, Department of Public Health. *Crisis Standards of Care Planning Guidance for the COVID-19 Pandemic*. Boston, MA: Department of Public Health, April 7, 2020 (revised April 20, 2020). <a href="https://s3.documentcloud.org/documents/6843353/Revised-Crisis-Standards-of-Care-Planning-Guidance.pdf">https://s3.documentcloud.org/documents/6843353/Revised-Crisis-Standards-of-Care-Planning-Guidance.pdf</a>.
- Congress of the United States, Representative Mike Levin and ten others to Seema Verma. "Nursing Home Medical Director Registry Letter" to Seema Verma. *PALTC (Post-Acute and Long-Term Care)*, May 26, 2020.
  - ---. House Committee on Oversight and Reform. "Investigation of Administrator Seema Verma's Use of Private Communications Consultants." Washington, DC: September 2020. https://oversight.house.gov/sites/democrats.oversight.house.gov/files/Report.pdf.
  - ---. House.gov. "Democratic Committee Leaders Release Report Detailing Abuse of Taxpayer Funds by Top Trump Administration Official." September 10, 2020. <a href="https://oversight.house.gov/news/press-releases/democratic-committee-leaders-release-report-detailing-abuse-of-taxpayer-funds-by-top-trump-administration-official.">https://oversight.house.gov/news/press-releases/democratic-committee-leaders-release-report-detailing-abuse-of-taxpayer-funds-by-top-trump-administration-official.</a>
  - ---. House Select Subcommittee on the Coronavirus Crisis. *Preparing for and Preventing the Next Public Health Emergency: Lessons Learned from the Coronavirus Crisis. Final Report December 2022.* Washington, DC: Select Subcommittee on the Coronavirus Crisis.
- Connelly, Marie-Therese. Woodrow Wilson Center interview. "Protecting the Elderly." <a href="https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=I\_1jVHwY58s">https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=I\_1jVHwY58s</a>.
- Conrow, Joan. "What Drove the COVID Misinformation 'Infodemic'?" *Cornell Alliance for Science*, October 1, 2020. <a href="https://allianceforscience.org/blog/2020/10/what-drove-the-covid-misinformation-infodemic/">https://allianceforscience.org/blog/2020/10/what-drove-the-covid-misinformation-infodemic/</a>.
- Cornwell, Paige. "It made the world around us stop"." *Seattle Times*, August 28, 2020. <a href="https://www.seattletimes.com/seattle-news/health/it-made-the-world-around-us-stop-life-care-of-kirkland-remembers-residents-who-died-of-covid-19/">https://www.seattletimes.com/seattle-news/health/it-made-the-world-around-us-stop-life-care-of-kirkland-remembers-residents-who-died-of-covid-19/</a>.
- COVID Tracking Project @ the Atlantic. <a href="https://www.theatlantic.com/author/covid-tracking-project/">https://www.theatlantic.com/author/covid-tracking-project/</a>; Long-Term Care COVID Tracker, <a href="https://covidtracking.com/nursing-homes-long-term-care-facilities">https://covidtracking.com/nursing-homes-long-term-care-facilities</a>.
- Cracked, the play. https://crackedondementia.ca/.

- Crimaldi, Laura. "COVID-19 Sweeps Through State Prisons." *Boston Globe*, December 25, 2020. <a href="https://www.bostonglobe.com/2020/12/24/metro/advocates-ask-court-release-inmates-covid-19-sweeps-through-state-prisons/?camp=bg:brief:rss:feedly&rss\_id=feedly\_rss\_brief.</a>
- Crotty, James. "The Great Austerity War: What Caused the US Deficit Crisis and Who Should Pay to Fix It?" *Cambridge Journal of Economics* 36, no. 1 (January 2012): 79-104.
- Cruikshank, Margaret. *Learning to Be Old: Gender, Culture, and Aging*. Rowman and Littlefield, 2013.
  - ---. "Re: On the belatedness of "ageism" discourse." Email to Author, April 23, 2019.
- Cunningham, Paige Winfield. "The Health 202: The Trump Administration is Pulling Medicare and Medicaid Levers to Combat Coronavirus." *Washington Post*, March 18, 2020. <a href="https://www.washingtonpost.com/news/powerpost/paloma/the-health-202/2020/03/18/the-health-202-the-trump-administration-is-pulling-medicare-and-medicaid-levers-to-combat-coronavirus/5e710656602ff10d49acde5a/.">https://www.washingtonpost.com/news/powerpost/paloma/the-health-202/2020/03/18/the-health-202-the-trump-administration-is-pulling-medicare-and-medicaid-levers-to-combat-coronavirus/5e710656602ff10d49acde5a/.</a>
- Dailymail.com Reporter. "New York Dad Refuses to Allow His College Kid Son, 21, Home After He Ignored His Warning NOT to Go Spring Break Partying in Texas Amid Fears He Could Infect His Family With Coronavirus." *Daily Mail (UK)*, March 8, 2020. <a href="https://www.dailymail.co.uk/news/article-8163907/New-York-dad-locks-son-family-home-21-year-old-returns-spring-break-partying.html">https://www.dailymail.co.uk/news/article-8163907/New-York-dad-locks-son-family-home-21-year-old-returns-spring-break-partying.html</a>.
- Dana Foundation. Cerebrum 2021.
- Danagaremba, Tsitsi. This Mournable Body. New York: Faber and Faber (2018).
- Dannefer, Dale. "Cumulative Advantage/Disadvantage and the Life Course: Cross-Fertilizing Age and Social Science Theory." *Journal of Gerontology: Social Sciences* 58b (November 2003). <a href="https://doi.org/10.1093/geronb/58.6.8327">https://doi.org/10.1093/geronb/58.6.8327</a>.
- Davies, William. "Destination Unknown." London Review of Books, June 9, 2022.
- Davila, Heather, Weiwen Ng, Odichinma Akosionu, Mai See Thao, Tricia Skarphol, Beth A. Virnig, Roland J. Thorpe, and Tetyana P. Shippee "Why Men Fare Worse: A Mixed-Methods Study Examining Gender Differences in Nursing Home Resident Quality of Life." *Gerontologist* 62, no. 9 (October 2022): 1347-58. <a href="https://doi.org/10.1093/geront/gnac003">https://doi.org/10.1093/geront/gnac003</a>.
- Delaney, Brigid. "Reclaiming Women's Bodies from Shame: A Photographic Illumination of Ageing." *Guardian*, March 8, 2021.

  <a href="https://www.theguardian.com/world/2021/mar/08/reclaiming-womens-bodies-from-shame-a-photographic-illumination-of-ageing">https://www.theguardian.com/world/2021/mar/08/reclaiming-womens-bodies-from-shame-a-photographic-illumination-of-ageing</a>.
- Dean, Adam, Atheendar Venkataramani, and Simeon Kimmel. "Mortality Rates From COVID-19 Are Lower In Unionized Nursing Homes." *Health Affairs* 39, no. 11 (September 10, 2020). <a href="https://www.healthaffairs.org/doi/full/10.1377/hlthaff.2020.01011">https://www.healthaffairs.org/doi/full/10.1377/hlthaff.2020.01011</a>.
- Dentons.com. "US Centers for Medicare and Medicaid Services Answers COVID-19 Questions on Hospital Industry Stakeholder Call." March 23, 2020.

  <a href="https://www.dentons.com/en/insights/alerts/2020/march/23/us-centers-for-medicare-and-medicaid-services-answers-covid-questions">https://www.dentons.com/en/insights/alerts/2020/march/23/us-centers-for-medicare-and-medicaid-services-answers-covid-questions</a>.
- DeWalt, Darren A., et al. "Significance of Medicare and Medicaid Programs for the Practice of Medicine." *Health Care Financing Review* 27, no. 2 (Winter 2005): 79-90. <a href="https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pmc/articles/PMC4194929/#:~:text=CMS%20finances%20health%20care%20for,effective%2C%20and%20efficient%20health%20care.&text=Th

- e%20article%20concludes%20with%20thoughts,CMS'%20relationship%20with%20med ical%20practice.
- Diamond, Dan and Adam Cancryn. "Democrats Use Inspector General Report to Renew Calls for Medicare Chief's Ouster." *Politico*, July 16, 2020. <a href="https://www.politico.com/news/2020/07/16/democrats-inspector-general-report-verma-medicare-ouster-366633">https://www.politico.com/news/2020/07/16/democrats-inspector-general-report-verma-medicare-ouster-366633</a>.
- Dignity Alliance Massachusetts. "Comments submitted by Dignity Alliance Massachusetts." "Official Comments on Nurse Staffing Regulations." CMS-2023-0144-0001, submitted to CMS, November 6, 2023. <a href="https://dignityalliancema.org/wp-content/uploads/2023/11/Dignity-Alliance-Official-Comments-on-Nurse-Staffing-Regulations\_2023-10.30.pdf">https://dignityalliancema.org/wp-content/uploads/2023/11/Dignity-Alliance-Official-Comments-on-Nurse-Staffing-Regulations\_2023-10.30.pdf</a>.
  - ---. *Dignity Budget for FY '25*. <a href="https://dignityalliancema.org/wp-content/uploads/2023/11/Dignity-Budget-Final-for-Release.pdf">https://dignityalliancema.org/wp-content/uploads/2023/11/Dignity-Budget-Final-for-Release.pdf</a>.
  - ---. *Dignity Budget Overview*. November 17, 2023. <a href="https://dignityalliancema.org/wpcontent/uploads/2023/11/The-Dignity-Budget-Overview.pdf">https://dignityalliancema.org/wpcontent/uploads/2023/11/The-Dignity-Budget-Overview.pdf</a>.
  - ---. Fact Sheet. Massachusetts Nursing Homes. April 2022. https://dignityalliancema.org/wp-content/uploads/2022/04/Fact-U-0422-1-Nursing-Home-Fact-Sheet1.pdf.
  - ---. What's Needed for Transformational Nursing Home Reform to Improve Quality and Oversight. July 2023.
- Disability Law Center. "Brief of Amicus Curiae in Support of Appellant, Commonwealth of Massachusetts v. David Clinton and Bennett Walsh." December 14, 2022.
- Doggett, Lloyd. "House Ways and Means Subcommittee Hearing on COVID-19 and Nursing Homes." *C-SPAN*, June 25, 2020. <a href="https://www.c-span.org/video/?473382-1/house-ways-means-subcommittee-hearing-covid-19-nursing-homes#">https://www.c-span.org/video/?473382-1/house-ways-means-subcommittee-hearing-covid-19-nursing-homes#</a>.
- Doherty, Tucker. "Summer Wave of Dementia Deaths Adds Thousands to Pandemic's Deadly Toll." *Politico*, September 16, 2020.

  <a href="https://www.politico.com/news/2020/09/16/dementia-deaths-coronavirus-nursing-homes-416530">https://www.politico.com/news/2020/09/16/dementia-deaths-coronavirus-nursing-homes-416530</a>.
- Dorfman, Ariel. "Chile: Now More than Ever." New York Review of Books, August 16, 2018.
- Doyle, Patrick J. and Robert Rubinstein. "Person-centered Dementia Care and the Cultural Matrix of Othering." *Gerontologist* 54, no. 6 (2014): 952-963. https://doi.org/10.1093/geront/gnt081.
- DuBois, W. E. B. *The Souls of Black Folk: Essays And Sketches*. Chicago: A.C. McClurg, 1903. Dupre, Judith. *Monuments: America's History in Art and Memory*. NY: Random House, 2007.
- Dwinell, Joe. "Charlie Baker Defends Nursing Homes, Calls Toll of Coronavirus 'Tremendous Tragedy'." *Boston Herald*, May 13, 2020. https://www.bostonherald.com/2020/05/13/charlie-baker-defends-nursing-homes-calls
  - https://www.bostonherald.com/2020/05/13/charlie-baker-defends-nursing-homes-calls-toll-of-coronavirus-tremendous-tragedy/.
- Dwyer, Dialynn. "This Doctor Works in Several Local Nursing Homes." *Boston Globe*, March 23, 2021. <a href="https://www.boston.com/news/coronavirus/2021/03/23/asif-merchant-nursing-homes-covid">https://www.boston.com/news/coronavirus/2021/03/23/asif-merchant-nursing-homes-covid</a>.
- Dyer, Clare. "Some care home residents may have died because of blanket DNR orders, says Regulator." *British Medical Journal*. <a href="https://www.bmj.com/content/371/bmj.m4733">https://www.bmj.com/content/371/bmj.m4733</a>.

- Eaton, Joe. "Who's to Blame for the 100,000 COVID Dead in Long-Term Care?" *AARP*, December 3, 2020. <a href="https://www.aarp.org/caregiving/health/info-2020/covid-19-nursing-homes-who-is-to-blame.html">https://www.aarp.org/caregiving/health/info-2020/covid-19-nursing-homes-who-is-to-blame.html</a>.
- Economic Policy Institute, Schwartz Center. "A Policy Agenda for the Biden Administration: Protecting Older Workers and Strengthening Retirement Security." November 18, 2020.
- Eisenberg, Rich. "Will COVID-19 Make the Decline Narrative of Aging Worse? What experts in aging think. . ." *Next Avenue*, May 8, 2020. <a href="https://www.nextavenue.org/covid-19-decline-narrative-of-aging/">https://www.nextavenue.org/covid-19-decline-narrative-of-aging/</a>.
- Ellis, Blake and Melanie Hicken. "Government Action Took Months as Nursing Home Employees Died." *CNN*, February 18, 2021. <a href="https://www.cnn.com/2021/02/18/us/nursing-homes-penalties-osha-worker-safety-invs/index.html">https://www.cnn.com/2021/02/18/us/nursing-homes-penalties-osha-worker-safety-invs/index.html</a>.
- Ellison, Katherine. "With the Novel Coronavirus, Suddenly At 60 We're Now 'Old'." *Washington Post*, June 22, 2020. <a href="https://www.washingtonpost.com/health/with-the-novel-coronavirus-suddenly-at-60-were-now-old/2020/06/26/16b1406c-afea-11ea-8f56-63f38c990077">https://www.washingtonpost.com/health/with-the-novel-coronavirus-suddenly-at-60-were-now-old/2020/06/26/16b1406c-afea-11ea-8f56-63f38c990077</a> story.html.
- Elstein, Paul. "Talking about CMS." Email to author, August 18, 2023.
- Emanuel, Ezekiel J. "Why I Hope to Die at 75." Atlantic Monthly, October 2014.
  - https://www.theatlantic.com/magazine/archive/2014/10/why-i-hope-to-die-at-75/379329/.
  - ---. and David J. Skorton. "Mandating COVID-19 Vaccinations for Health Care
  - Workers." Annals of Internal Medicine, July 30, 2021. https://doi.org/10.7326/M21-3150.
  - ---. and Alan Wertheimer. "Who Should Get Influenza Vaccine When Not All
  - Can?" Science, July 25, 2021. https://www.science.org/doi/10.1126/science.1125347.
  - --- et al. "Fair Allocation of Scarce Medical Resources in the Time of
  - Covid- 19." *New England Journal of Medicine* Vol. 382, no. 21 (March 23, 2020): 2049-55. https://doi.org/10.1056/NEJMsb2005114.
- Emerson Collective. "Blood in the Soil: How Equal Justice Initiative Confronts our History of Racial Violence." December 2016.
  - https://www.emersoncollective.com/articles/2016/12/blood-in-the-soil-how-equal-justice-initiative-confronts-our-history-of-racial-violence.
- Engelhart, Katie. "What Happened in Room 101?" *California Sunday Magazine*, August 23, 2020. <a href="https://story.californiasunday.com/covid-life-care-center-kirkland-washington">https://story.californiasunday.com/covid-life-care-center-kirkland-washington</a>.
- Equal Justice Initiative. "Korematsu v. U.S. Equal Justice Initiative." October 26, 2018. <a href="https://eji.org/news/history-racial-injustice-korematsu-v-us/">https://eji.org/news/history-racial-injustice-korematsu-v-us/</a>.
  - ---. Lynching in America: Confronting the Legacy of Racial Terror (Third Edition), Montgomery, AL, 2017. https://lynchinginamerica.eji.org/report/.
  - ---. "Lynching in America: Confronting the Legacy of Racial Terror County Data Supplement." Montgomery, AL, February 2020. <a href="https://eji.org/wp-content/uploads/2020/02/02-07-20-lynching-in-america-county-supplement.pdf">https://eji.org/wp-content/uploads/2020/02/02-07-20-lynching-in-america-county-supplement.pdf</a>.
  - ---. Online shop. "Soil Collection Print." Accessed December 16, 2023. https://shop.eji.org/products/soilcollectionprint.
- Erdrich, Louise. The Night Watchman. New York: Harper Collins, 2020.
  - ---. The Sentence. New York: Harper Perennial, 2021.
- Erickson, Briana. "It's Really Getting Bad Here." *Las Vegas Review- Journal*, August 2, 2020. <a href="https://www.reviewjournal.com/investigations/its-really-getting-bad-here-summerlin-nursing-home-deadliest-in-nevada-2083969/">https://www.reviewjournal.com/investigations/its-really-getting-bad-here-summerlin-nursing-home-deadliest-in-nevada-2083969/</a>.

- Evich, Helena Bottemiller. "Could Covid-19 End Hunger in America?" *Politico*, September 9, 2021. https://www.politico.com/news/2021/09/09/covid-end-hunger-america-509226.
- Falcus, Sarah. "Age and Anachronism in Dystopian Fiction." In *Literature and Ageing, Essays and Studies 2020*, edited by Elizabeth Barry and Margery Vibe Skagan. Woodbridge, UK: Boydell and Brewer, 2020.
- Falcus, Sarah. ". . . for my chapter on The Cult of Youth?" Email to author, August 6, 2021.
- Farrelly, Colin. "Rethinking the Definition of Aging." *Boston Globe*, July 7, 2008. http://colinfarrelly.blogspot.com/2008/07/boston-globe-article-on-aging.html.
- Federal Long Term Care Insurance Program (FLTCIP). https://www.ltcfeds.com/about.
- Federal Trade Commission/ Colleen Tressler. "Consumer Alert: Scammers Follow the Headlines." February 2020. <a href="https://consumer.ftc.gov/consumer-alerts/2020/02/coronavirus-scammers-follow-headlines">https://consumer.ftc.gov/consumer-alerts/2020/02/coronavirus-scammers-follow-headlines</a>.
- Fields, Asia and Mary Hudetz. "Coronavirus Spread at Life Care Center of Kirkland for Weeks, while Response Stalled." *Seattle Times*, March 18, 2020. <a href="https://www.seattletimes.com/seattle-news/times-watchdog/coronavirus-spread-in-a-kirkland-nursing-home-for-weeks-while-response-stalled/#:~:text=Interviews%20and%20911%20calls%20obtained,and%20one%20visitor%20who%20died.
- Field, Corinne T. "Anti-Feminism, Anti-Blackness, and Anti-Oldness: The Intersectional Aesthetics of Aging in the Nineteenth-Century United States." *Signs* 47, no. 4 (July 2022): 843-83.
- Fink, Sheri. "U.S. Civil Rights Office Rejects Rationing Medical Care Based on Disability, Age." *New York Times*, March 28, 2020.

  <a href="https://www.nytimes.com/2020/03/28/us/coronavirus-disabilities-rationing-ventilators-triage.html">https://www.nytimes.com/2020/03/28/us/coronavirus-disabilities-rationing-ventilators-triage.html</a>.
- Finlay, Jessica. "U of Michigan Study." Email to author, July 29-30, 2020.
- Finlay, Louis. "Caregivers and Nursing Home Residents Hope for Answers Following News of Probe." *News10*, February 18, 2021. <a href="https://www.news10.com/news/caregivers-and-nursing-home-residents-hope-for-answers-following-news-of-probe/">https://www.news10.com/news/caregivers-and-nursing-home-residents-hope-for-answers-following-news-of-probe/</a>.
- Finnerty John, CNHI Reporter. "Lawmaker Calls for Unannounced Inspections at Long-term Care Facilities." *The Daily Item*, Feb 19, 2021. <a href="https://www.dailyitem.com/news/lawmaker-calls-for-unannounced-inspections-at-long-term-care-facilities/article\_7240f440-2651-58e6-a3f4-2d67caeeea8c.html">https://www.dailyitem.com/news/lawmaker-calls-for-unannounced-inspections-at-long-term-care-facilities/article\_7240f440-2651-58e6-a3f4-2d67caeeea8c.html</a>.
- Fins, Joseph J. "Resuscitating Patient Rights during the Pandemic: COVID-19 and the Risk of Resurgent Paternalism." *Cambridge Quarterly of Healthcare Ethics* 30, no. 2 (April 2021): 215–221. <a href="https://doi.org/10.1017/S0963180120000535">https://doi.org/10.1017/S0963180120000535</a>.
- Firstenberg, Suzanne Brennan. "What the 700,000 Flags I Put on the National Mall Really Mean." *Washington Post*, October 1, 2021.

  <a href="https://www.washingtonpost.com/opinions/2021/10/01/national-mall-covid-flags-explanation/">https://www.washingtonpost.com/opinions/2021/10/01/national-mall-covid-flags-explanation/</a>.
- Fleisher, Lee A., Michelle Schreiber, Denise Cardo and Arjun Srinivasan. "Health Care Safety during the Pandemic and Beyond Building a System That Ensures Resilience." *New England Journal of Medicine* 386 (February 17, 2022): 609-611. https://doi.org/10.1056/NEJMp2118285.
- Flessau, Kurt-Ingo. *Schule der Diktatur. Lehrpläne und Schulbücher des Nationalsozialismus*. Frankfurt am Main: Fischer, 1984/2018.

- Flory, Susan. "Ageism and the Virus." April 17, 2020, episode 54, *The Big Middle* (podcast). MP3 audio, 51:48. https://susanflory.com/margaret-morganroth-gullette-2/.
- Flynn, Maggie. "Keeping COVID at Bay." *Skilled Nursing News*, February 18, 2021. <a href="https://skillednursingnews.com/2021/02/advocates-push-back-on-geography-as-driver-of-nursing-home-outbreaks-and-detail-drastic-measures-for-keeping-covid-at-bay/">https://skillednursingnews.com/2021/02/advocates-push-back-on-geography-as-driver-of-nursing-home-outbreaks-and-detail-drastic-measures-for-keeping-covid-at-bay/</a>.
- Flynn, Maggie. "Unionized Nursing Homes Saw Lower COVID-19 Mortality Rates, Better PPE Access: Study." *Skilled Nursing News*, September 13, 2020. <a href="https://skillednursingnews.com/2020/09/unionized-nursing-homes-saw-lower-covid-19-mortality-rates-better-ppe-access-study/">https://skillednursingnews.com/2020/09/unionized-nursing-homes-saw-lower-covid-19-mortality-rates-better-ppe-access-study/</a>.
- Ford, Richard. The Lay of the Land. New York: Alfred A. Knopf, 2006.
- Ford, Tiffany N., Sarah Reber and Richard B. Reeves. "Race Gaps in COVID-19 Deaths Are Even Bigger Than They Appear." *Brookings Institute*, June 16, 2020. <a href="https://www.brookings.edu/blog/up-front/2020/06/16/race-gaps-in-covid-19-deaths-are-even-bigger-than-they-appear/">https://www.brookings.edu/blog/up-front/2020/06/16/race-gaps-in-covid-19-deaths-are-even-bigger-than-they-appear/</a>.
- Forrow, Lachlan. "How age is treated in the Crisis Standard of Care Planning Guidance." "Can you consider the hypothetical as if it were now, at your current age, 66? Not eighty+." Emails to author, August 4, 5, and 6, 2022.
  ---. "MA Crisis Standard of Care Document—A Query." Email to author, August 2, 2022.
- Fraser, Jayme and Nick Penzenstadler with Jeff Kelly Lowenstein. "Many Nursing Homes Are Poorly Staffed: How Do They Get Away With It?" *US News*, December 1, 2022. <a href="https://economichardship.org/2022/12/many-nursing-homes-are-poorly-staffed-how-do-they-get-away-with-it/">https://economichardship.org/2022/12/many-nursing-homes-are-poorly-staffed-how-do-they-get-away-with-it/</a>.
- Frias, Lauren. "Trump Falsely Claims That for Young People COVID-19 'Affects Virtually Nobody'." *Business Insider*, September 22, 2020.

  <a href="https://www.businessinsider.com/trump-false-coronavirus-affects-virtually-nobody-young-2020-9">https://www.businessinsider.com/trump-false-coronavirus-affects-virtually-nobody-young-2020-9</a>.
- Freed, Meredith, Juliette Cubanski, Tricia Neuman, Jennifer Kates, and Josh Michaud. "What Share of People Who Have Died of COVID-19 Are 65 and Older and How Does It Vary By State?" *Kaiser Family Foundation*, July 24, 2020.

  <a href="https://www.kff.org/coronavirus-covid-19/issue-brief/what-share-of-people-who-have-died-of-covid-19-are-65-and-older-and-how-does-it-vary-by-state">https://www.kff.org/coronavirus-covid-19/issue-brief/what-share-of-people-who-have-died-of-covid-19-are-65-and-older-and-how-does-it-vary-by-state</a>.
- Frontline, season 2021, episode 12, second segment. "The Virus That Shook the World." Dir. James Bluemel. Aired April 27, 2021, on PBS.
- Gale, Richard P., Christopher P. Gale, T. A. Roper, and Graham P. Mulley. "Depiction of Elderly and Disabled People on Road Traffic Signs: International Comparison." *BMJ* 327, no.7429 (December 20, 2003), 1456–1457. https://doi.org/10.1136/bmk.327.7429.1456.
- Galvanek, Jeannette. Interview with Toni Miles. "Bereavement Researcher: We Must Do Better for the Grief-Stricken." *Carewise Solutions*, February 15, 2020. <a href="https://carewisesolutions.com/bereavement/">https://carewisesolutions.com/bereavement/</a>.
- Government Accountability Office. *Infection Control Deficiencies Were Widespread and Persistent in Nursing Homes Prior to COVID-19 Pandemic*. GAO-20-576R, May 20, 2020. https://www.gao.gov/products/GAO-20-576R.

- ---. COVID-19 in Nursing Homes: Most Homes Had Multiple Outbreaks and Weeks of Sustained Transmission from May 2020 through January 2021. GAO-21-367, Washington, DC: Government Accountability Office, May 19, 2021.
- Gardner, Kianna. "History of Deficiencies Documented at COVID-infected Whitefish Care Center." *Daily Inter Lake*, September 13, 2020. <a href="https://dailyinterlake.com/news/2020/sep/13/history-deficiencies-documented-covid-infected-whi/">https://dailyinterlake.com/news/2020/sep/13/history-deficiencies-documented-covid-infected-whi/</a>.
- Garrett-Scott, Shennette. "What Price Wholeness?" *New York Review of Books* (February 11, 2021). https://www.nybooks.com/articles/2021/02/11/what-price-wholeness/.
- Gawande, Atul, Better: A Surgeon's Notes on Performance. New York: Metropolitan, 2007.
- Gee, Ellen. "Voodoo demography, population ageing, and Canadian social policy." In *The overselling of Population Ageing: Apocalyptic demography, intergenerational challenges and social policy*, edited by E. Gee & G. Gutman, Oxford: Oxford University Press, 2000, 5-35.
- Gelardi, Liz. "'Hug tent' allows nursing home residents the chance to embrace family." *Denver* 7, November 13, 2020. <a href="https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=S98bj0FCcT4">https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=S98bj0FCcT4</a>.
- Genworth. "Calculate the Cost of Care in your area." November 2021. https://www.genworth.com/aging-and-you/finances/cost-of-care.html.
- George, Danny R. and Peter J. Whitehouse. "The War (on Terror) on Alzheimer's." Dementia 13, no.1 (2014): 120-130. <a href="https://doi.org/10.1177/1471301212451382">https://doi.org/10.1177/1471301212451382</a>.
- Germain, Arlene. "RE: MA has how many NHs?" Email to author, November 5, 2023.
  ---. "RE: 2020 data on all the NHs that had NO deaths before November." Email to author, May 5, 2023.
- Gerontological Society of America. "17 Journalists from Across U.S. Awarded Aging-Focused Fellowships." *GSA*, October 13, 2021. <a href="https://www.geron.org/press-room/press-releases/2021-press-releases/1378-17-journalists-from-across-u-s-awarded-aging-focused-fellowships">https://www.geron.org/press-room/press-releases/1378-17-journalists-from-across-u-s-awarded-aging-focused-fellowships</a>.
- Gkoufa, Aaikaterini, E. Maneta, G. N. Ntoumas, et al. "Elderly adults with COVID-19 admitted to intensive care unit: A narrative review." *World Journal of Critical Care Medicine* 10, no. 5 (September 9, 2021): 278-289. https://doi.org/10.5492/wjccm.v10.i5.278.
- Gilleard, Chris, and Paul Higgs. "An Enveloping Shadow? The Role of the Nursing Home in the Social Imaginary of the Fourth Age." In *Care Home Stories: Aging, Disability, and Long-Term Residential Care*, edited by Sally Chivers and Ulla Kriebernegg. Transcript Verlag, Bielefeld (2017): 229–246. www.jstor.org/stable/j.ctv1xxs09.22.
- Girvan, Greg and Avik Roy. "Nursing Homes & Assisted Living Facilities Account for 42 percent of COVID-19 Deaths." *FREOPP*, Published May 7; Last modified August 31, 2020. <a href="https://freopp.org/the-covid-19-nursing-home-crisis-by-the-numbers-3a47433c3f70">https://freopp.org/the-covid-19-nursing-home-crisis-by-the-numbers-3a47433c3f70</a>.
- Golden, Archie S. "A Definition of Primary Care for Educational Purposes." In *The Art of Teaching Primary Care*, edited by Archie S. Golden, Denis G. Carlson, and Jan L. Hagen, New York: Springer, 1982: 373-405.
- Golia, Julie. "Re: How to Access Pandemic Diaries of People Residing in Long-Term Care Facilities." Email to author, December 23, 2020. Permission to use given July 28, 2021. ---. "Re: Endnote on Pandemic Diaries of People Residing in Long-Term Care Facilities: The Pandemic Diary Collection, NYPL." Email to author, May 9, 2022.

- Grabowski, David C. "Studying the Nursing Home Workforce: Lessons and Opportunities" with comments from Charlene Harrington, University of California-San Francisco Webinar, Inaugural Lecture. December 7, 2022.

  <a href="https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=aZTwYyD7PpU&list=PLPdSQGGMt89fUixYqDZDYyG1Jw1ja8hFo&index=2">https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=aZTwYyD7PpU&list=PLPdSQGGMt89fUixYqDZDYG1Jw1ja8hFo&index=2</a>.
- ---Marilyn Rantz, and Jasmine L. Travers. "Report: U.S. Nursing Home Care Is Ineffective, Inefficient, Inequitable, Fragmented, and Unsustainable." *STAT*, April 6, 2022. <a href="https://www.statnews.com/2022/04/06/nursing-home-care-ineffective-inefficient-inequitable-fragmented-unsustainable/">https://www.statnews.com/2022/04/06/nursing-home-care-ineffective-inefficient-inequitable-fragmented-unsustainable/</a>.
- Graham, Judith E. "Excellent article about medical ageism." Email to MMG, October 22, 2021.
  ---. "Seniors Decry Age Bias, Say They Feel Devalued When Interacting with Health Care Providers." *Kaiser Health News*, October 17, 2021.

  <a href="https://www.cnn.com/2021/10/17/health/age-discrimination-khn-partner-wellness/index.html">https://www.cnn.com/2021/10/17/health/age-discrimination-khn-partner-wellness/index.html</a>.
  - ---. "Seniors in Low-income Housing Live in Fear of COVID Infection." *Kaiser Health News*, June 26, 2020. <a href="https://khn.org/news/seniors-in-low-income-housing-live-in-fear-of-covid-infection.">https://khn.org/news/seniors-in-low-income-housing-live-in-fear-of-covid-infection.</a>
- Grant, Ujifusa. Telephone interviews with author, March 12 and 13, 2021.
- Gray, Bradford H. "Trust and Trustworthy Care In the Managed Care Era." *Health Affairs* 16, no. 1 (January/ February 1997): 34-49. <a href="https://doi.org/10.1377/hlthaff.16.1.34">https://doi.org/10.1377/hlthaff.16.1.34</a>.
- Great Barrington Declaration. <a href="https://gbdeclaration.org/">https://gbdeclaration.org/</a>.
- Green, J. "Review: In 'The Children,' the Waters Rise and a Reckoning Comes Due." *New York Times*, December 12, 2017. <a href="https://www.nytimes.com/2017/12/12/theater/review-in-the-children-manhattan-theater-club-lucy-kirkwood.html">https://www.nytimes.com/2017/12/12/theater/review-in-the-children-manhattan-theater-club-lucy-kirkwood.html</a>.
- Greener, Joe. "Performative Compliance and the State—Corporate Structuring of Neglect in a Residential Care Home for Older People." *Critical Criminology* 28 (November 13, 2019): 651–668. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10612-019-09467-3.
- Gringas, Brynn and Theresa Waldrop. "Separated From Loved Ones for Months, Nursing Home Residents Face Even Lonelier Holidays During the Coronavirus Pandemic." *CNN*, November 26, 2020. <a href="https://www.cnn.com/2020/11/26/us/covid-19-nursing-homes/index.html">https://www.cnn.com/2020/11/26/us/covid-19-nursing-homes/index.html</a>.
- Gual, Nuria Casado. "Staging the 'Crisis of Aging': Old age as the New Apocalypse in *The Children* and *Escaped Alone*." In *Understanding the Discourse of Aging: A Multifaceted Perspective*, edited by Vicent Salvador and Agnese Samprieto. Newcastle upon Tyne: Cambridge Scholars, 2021: 233-58.
- Gugliucci, Marilyn R. and Audrey Weiner. "Learning by Living: Life-Altering Medical Education Through Nursing Home-Based Experiential Learning." *Gerontology and Geriatrics Education* 34, no.1, (2013): 60-77. https://doi.org/10.1080/02701960.2013.749254.
- Gullette, Margaret Morganroth. "Against 'Aging': How To Talk about Growing Older." *Theory, Culture & Society*, December 21, 2017.

  <a href="https://www.theoryculturesociety.org/blog/margaret-morganroth-gullette-aging-talk-growing-older">https://www.theoryculturesociety.org/blog/margaret-morganroth-gullette-aging-talk-growing-older</a>.
  - ---. "After the Eldercide." Women and Therapy (forthcoming, Winter 2024).
  - ---. Aged by Culture. Chicago: University of Chicago Press, 2004.

- ---. "Ageist Triage is a Crime Against Humanity." *Los Angeles Review of Books*, March 21, 2020. https://lareviewofbooks.org/short-takes/ageist-triage-covid-19/.
- ---. "Alarmist Demography Stalks Women Over 60." Women's ENews, May 31, 2006.
- ---. "American Eldercide." Dissent, January 5, 2021.

https://www.dissentmagazine.org/online\_articles/american-eldercide.

- ---. "Annotated Bibliography of Further Reading: Fiction." *The Big Move: Life Between the Turning Points*, by Anne M. Wyatt-Brown, Ruth Ray Karpen, Helen Q. Kivnick, with an Afterword by Margaret Morganroth Gullette. Bloomington: Indiana University Press, 2016, 79-90.
- ---. "Are Old People Still Human? On Ageist Humor." (Finale). In *Palgrave Handbook of Literature and Age*, edited by Valerie Lipscomb and Aagje Swinnen. Palgrave Macmillan, 2024: 569-589.
- ---. "Creativity, Aging, Gender: A Study of Their Intersections, 1910-1935." In *Aging and Gender in Literature: Studies in Creativity*, edited by Anne M. Wyatt-Brown and Janice Rossen. Charlottesville: University Press of Virginia, 1993, 19-48.
- ---. *Ending Ageism, or How Not to Shoot Old People*. New Brunswick, New Jersey: Rutgers University Press, 2016.
- ---. "Euthanasia as a Caregiving Fantasy in the Era of the New Longevity." *Age, Culture, Humanities*, 1 (2014). https://doi.org/10.7146/ageculturehumanities.v1i.129971.
- ---. "Everyone in a Nursing Home Deserves a Single Room." *Boston Globe*, March 15, 2023. <a href="https://www.bostonglobe.com/2023/03/15/opinion/everyone-nursing-home-deserves-single-room/">https://www.bostonglobe.com/2023/03/15/opinion/everyone-nursing-home-deserves-single-room/</a>.
- ---. "From Adorable Baby Bulge to '#BoomerRemover." Forum on Contested Language, *Age, Culture, Humanities* 6 (2022).
- ---. "History of Longevity Discourses." In *Encyclopedia of Gerontology and Population Aging*, edited by Danan Gu and Matthew E. Dupre. Springer, 2019: 2407-2412. https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-030-22009-0\_269.
- ---. "Katrina and the Politics of Later Life." In *There is No Such Thing as a Natural Disaster: Race, Class, and Hurricane Katrina*, edited by Chester Hartman and Gregory D. Squires. Routledge, 2006.
- ---. "Midlife discourses in the Twentieth Century United States: An Essay on the Sexuality, Ideology, and Politics of 'Middle Ageism." In *Welcome to Middle Age!* (and other Cultural Fictions), edited by Richard Shweder. Chicago: University of Chicago Press: 1998: 3–44.
- ---. "Old Age Is Not a Death Sentence, Even Now." *Los Angeles Review of Books*, August 2020. <a href="https://lareviewofbooks.org/short-takes/old-not-death-sentence-even-now/">https://lareviewofbooks.org/short-takes/old-not-death-sentence-even-now/</a>.
- ---. "Preventing Eldercide in the United States: The Need for a New Social Contract with the Most Vulnerable." *Women and Therapy* #4 Special Issue: Women in their 80s and 90s: Through a Lens of Positivity. Guest Editors: Ellen Cole and Patricia O'Connor: 1-16. (2024). https://doi.org/10.1080/02703149.2024.2390284.
- ---. "The Belatedness of Ageism in Contemporary Cultural Discourse." "Take Back Aging: Power, Critique, Imagination." *North American and European Networks in Aging Studies Conference*, May 30, 2019. Trent University, Peterborough, Canada.
- ---. "The 'Christine Lagarde Memo,': For Your Eyes Only." *Monthly Review* October 9, 2018. <a href="https://mronline.org/2018/10/09/the-christine-lagarde-memo/">https://mronline.org/2018/10/09/the-christine-lagarde-memo/</a>.
- ---. "What Exactly has Age got to do with it? My Life in Critical Age Studies." Journal

- of Aging Studies 22, no. 2 (2008). <a href="https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jaging.2007.12.004">https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jaging.2007.12.004</a>. ---. "Why We Fear Aging More Than We Should." *Next Avenue*, April 13, 2012. <a href="https://www.nextavenue.org/why-we-fear-aging-more-we-should/">https://www.nextavenue.org/why-we-fear-aging-more-we-should/</a>.
- Gupta, Atul, Sabrina T. Howell, Constantine Yannelis, and Abhinav Gupta. "Does Private Equity Investment in Healthcare Benefit Patients? Evidence from Nursing Homes." *NBER Working Paper* no. w28474 (February 2021). https://ssrn.com/abstract=3790212.
- Gurwitz, Jerry H. and Alice Bonner. "Nursing Homes, the Pandemic, and Caring Enough." *Journal of General Internal Medicine* 35 no. 9 (September 2020): 2752–2754. https://doi.org/10.1007/s11606-020-06022-7.
- Hacking, Ian. "Making Up People." London Review of Books, August 17, 2006.
- Hall, Stuart. "Cultural Studies and Its Theoretical Legacies" and "Two Paradigms." *Essential Essays, vol I.* Durham: Duke University Press, 2019.
- Halpern, Neil A. and Kay See Tan. "United States Resource Availability for COVID-19". *Society of Critical Medicine*. March 2020. <a href="https://www.sccm.org/Blog/March-2020/United-States-Resource-Availability-for-COVID-19">https://www.sccm.org/Blog/March-2020/United-States-Resource-Availability-for-COVID-19</a>.
- Hamblin, James. "An Ethicist on How to Make Impossible Decisions." *Social Distance*. Atlantic.com, April 1, 2020. <a href="https://www.theatlantic.com/health/archive/2020/04/social-distance-ration-doctors-care/609229/">https://www.theatlantic.com/health/archive/2020/04/social-distance-ration-doctors-care/609229/</a>.
  - ---. "Podcast: No Shirt. No Shoes. No Shot. No Service." *Social Distance, Atlantic*. April 1, 2021. MP3 audio, 40:28, <a href="https://www.theatlantic.com/health/archive/2021/04/no-shirt-no-shoes-no-shots-no-service/618487/">https://www.theatlantic.com/health/archive/2021/04/no-shirt-no-shoes-no-shots-no-service/618487/</a>.
- Han, S. Duke and Laura Mosqueda. "Elder Abuse in the COVID-19 Era." *Letter in the Journal of the American Geriatrics Society*, 20 (April 2020). https://doi.org/10.1111/jgs.16496.
- Hanlon, Heather, Judy Farnsworth, and Judy Murray. "Ageing in American Comic Strips: 1972-1992." *Ageing and Society* 17. (May 1997): 293-304. https://doi.org/10.1017/S0144686X97006466.
- Harman, Amy, Danielle Ivory, Lauren Leatherby, Albert Sun, Jeremy White and Sarah Almukhtar. "How COVID claimed the lives of so many in the U.S." *New York Times National*, May 15, 2022.
- Harrington, Charlene, Steffie Woolhandler, Joseph Mullan, Helen Carrillo, and David U. Himmelstein. "Does Investor Ownership of Nursing Homes Compromise the Quality of Care?" *American Journal of Public Health* 91, no. 9 (September 2001): 1452–1455. https://doi.org/10.2190/EBCN-WECV-CONT-676R.
- Harris, Richard. "Too Many Americans Still Can't Talk About Death, Even After 15 Months of Pandemic." *Boston Globe Magazine*, June 1, 2021.

  <a href="https://www.bostonglobe.com/2021/06/01/magazine/too-many-americans-still-cant-talk-about-death-even-after-15-months-pandemic/">https://www.bostonglobe.com/2021/06/01/magazine/too-many-americans-still-cant-talk-about-death-even-after-15-months-pandemic/</a>.
- Hartman, Tim. *Philadelphia Inquirer*, May 9, 2020. Creative Commons.

  <a href="https://www.penncapital-star.com/blog/why-cant-pa-protect-seniors-against-covid-19-editorial-cartoon/">https://www.penncapital-star.com/blog/why-cant-pa-protect-seniors-against-covid-19-editorial-cartoon/</a>.
  - ---. "Re: Permission to use a cartoon by Tim Hartman. "We had one job. What went wrong?" Email to author, December 6, 2022.
- Harvey, Eric. "Hebrew Home Comes Long Way Since Covid." *The Riverdale Press*, June 4, 2023. <a href="https://www.riverdalepress.com/stories/hebrew-home-comes-long-way-since-covid,111168?">https://www.riverdalepress.com/stories/hebrew-home-comes-long-way-since-covid,111168?</a>.

- Hawkins, B. Denise. "Black-owned Nursing Homes Continue Little-Known Legacy, Fill Needs Unmet by Troubled Industry." *National Association of Black Journalists, Black News and Views*, October 30, 2023. <a href="https://blacknewsandviews.com/black-owned-nursing-homes-continue-little-known-legacy-fill-needs-unmet-by-troubled-industry/">https://blacknewsandviews.com/black-owned-nursing-homes-continue-little-known-legacy-fill-needs-unmet-by-troubled-industry/</a>.
- Health Care Financing Administration, 4.7.3.1. "Sources Used to Identify a Deficient Practice—II. Resident Interviews." *Report to Congress: Appropriateness of Minimum Nurse Staffing Ratios in Nursing Homes*. Washington, DC: HCFA, draft July 20, 2000.
- Healy, Jack, et al. "Nursing Homes Becoming Islands of Isolation Amid 'Shocking' Mortality Rate." *New York Times*, March 11, 2020. <a href="https://www.nytimes.com/2020/03/10/us/coronavirus-nursing-homes-washington-seattle.html">https://www.nytimes.com/2020/03/10/us/coronavirus-nursing-homes-washington-seattle.html</a>.
- Hedrick, Virginia, Zoom panel, California Consortium for Urban Indian Health (CCUIH.org), February 12, 2021.
- Henning, Bill. "RE: ageism presentation." Email to author, October 13, 2022.
- Higgs, Paul and Chris Gilleard. "Fourth Ageism: Real and Imaginary Old Age." *Societies* 11, no. *1, Special Issue: Aging as a Unique Experience*, February 2021.
- Hillsboro House website. *Skilled Nursing Care: Case Studies*, no date. <a href="https://hillsborohouse.org/about/skilled-nursing-care-case-studies/">https://hillsborohouse.org/about/skilled-nursing-care-case-studies/</a>.
- Hochman, David. "Four Months That Left 54,000 Dead From COVID in Long-Term Care, the Oral History of an American Tragedy." *AARP*, December 3, 2020. https://www.aarp.org/caregiving/health/info-2020/covid-19-nursing-homes-an-american-tragedy.html.
- Hodge, James G., Jr., Dan Hanfling, John L. Hick, Jennifer L. Piatt. "Commentary: Diminishing disparities in U.S. crisis standards of care: Medical and legal challenges." *Lancet*, *EClinical Medicine*, April 2021.
- Hoffower, Hillary. "We're Not Worried About It." *Business Insider*, March 19, 2020. <a href="https://www.businessinsider.com/coronavirus-spring-break-florida-south-padre-bahamas-college-kids-partying-2020-3#panama-city-beach-too-is-crowded-with-spring-breakers-one-of-them-21-year-old-jawontae-rodgers-told-a-local-news-outlet-he-didnt-think-the-virus-was-a-big-deal-7.</a>
- Hogan, Christopher, June Lunney, Jon Gagel, and Joanne Lynn. "Medicare Beneficiaries' Costs Of Care in the Last Year Of Life." *Health Affairs* 20 no. 4 (July/August 2001): 188-95. https://doi.org/10.1377/hlthaff.20.4.188.
- Hollander, Nicole. Tales of Graceful Aging from the Planet Denial. Broadway Books, 2007.
- Holmes, Michelle. "Re-opening America." *Vox Populi*, May 16, 2020. https://voxpopulisphere.com/2020/05/16/michelle-d-holmes-m-d-re-opening-america/.
- Holstein, Martha. "Looking forward to seeing you—and hearing you." Emails to author, April 23-24, 2019.
- Home Health Care News. "House Hearing Slams Private Equity's 'Troubling' Expansion into Health Care." March 2021.

  <a href="https://homehealthcarenews.com/2021/03/house-hearing-slams-private-equitys-troubling-expansion-into-health-care/">https://homehealthcarenews.com/2021/03/house-hearing-slams-private-equitys-troubling-expansion-into-health-care/</a>.
- Hoof, J. van, M. L. Janssen, C. M. C. Heesakkers, W. van Kersbergen, L. E. J., Severijns, L.A.G. Willems. "The Importance of Personal Possessions for the Development of a Sense of Home of Nursing Home Residents." *Journal of Housing for the Elderly* 30, no.1 (2016): 35-51. <a href="https://doi.org/10.1080/02763893.2015.1129381">https://doi.org/10.1080/02763893.2015.1129381</a>.

- Hopf, Stefan, Kieran Walsh, Eilionóir Flynn, and Nena Georgantzi. "The Relationship between Ageism and Well-Being as Mediated through COVID-19-Related Experiences and Discourses." *International Journal of Environmental Research and Public Health* 18, no.19 (October 2021): 10490. <a href="https://doi.org/10.3390/ijerph181910490">https://doi.org/10.3390/ijerph181910490</a>.
- Howley, Elaine K. "Nursing Home Facts and Statistics." *US News*, November 2, 2020. <a href="https://health.usnews.com/health-news/best-nursing-homes/articles/nursing-home-facts-and-statistics">https://health.usnews.com/health-news/best-nursing-homes/articles/nursing-home-facts-and-statistics</a>.
- Human Rights Watch. "US: Concerns of Neglect in Nursing Homes. Pandemic Exposes Need for Improvements in Staffing, Oversight, Accountability." New York: March 25, 2021. https://www.hrw.org/news/2021/03/25/us-concerns-neglect-nursing-homes.
- Humphrey, Debbie. "Seniors Can Survive COVID-19 with Help, Hope and Support." *Home Helpers*, July 23, 2020. <a href="https://www.homehelpershomecare.com/clearwater/community-blog/2020/july/seniors-can-survive-covid-19-with-help-hope-and-/">https://www.bsnews.com/video/miracle-larry-kelly-leaves-hospital-after-128-days-battling-coronavirus-51-days-on-ventilator/#x</a>.
- Ibis World. "Nursing Care Facilities in the US." August 30, 2022.

  <a href="https://www.ibisworld.com/industry-statistics/market-size/nursing-care-facilities-united-states/">https://www.ibisworld.com/industry-statistics/market-size/nursing-care-facilities-united-states/</a>.
- Iezzoni, Lisa. interviewed in Holly J. Humphrey, "Addressing Ableism in Health Professions Learning Environments." *Vital Voices Transcript*, episode 8. January 10, 2022 (Josiah Macy Jr. Foundation podcast), MP3 audio, 22:49.

  <a href="https://macyfoundation.org/assets/img/podcast-transcripts/episode-8\_vital-voices\_iezzoni\_transcript\_1.pdf">https://macyfoundation.org/assets/img/podcast-transcripts/episode-8\_vital-voices\_iezzoni\_transcript\_1.pdf</a>.
- Islam, Nazrul, Dmitri A. Jdanov, Vladimir M. Shkolnikov, et al. "Effects of covid-19 pandemic on life expectancy and premature mortality in 2020: time series analysis in 37 countries." *British Medical Journal*, 375 (November 2021): 1-14. https://www.bmj.com/content/375/bmj-2021-066768.
- Jackson, Derrick. "Environmental Justice? Unjust Coverage of the Flint Water Crisis." Shorenstein Center, July 11, 2017. <a href="https://shorensteincenter.org/environmental-justice-unjust-coverage-of-the-flint-water-crisis/">https://shorensteincenter.org/environmental-justice-unjust-coverage-of-the-flint-water-crisis/</a>.
- Jackson, Janine. "Calling racism by its real name." *FAIR*, April 5, 2019. <a href="https://fair.org/home/calling-racism-by-its-real-name/">https://fair.org/home/calling-racism-by-its-real-name/</a>.
- James, Amanda. "Witnesses Recount 'Dire Conditions' in Nursing Homes During COVID-19 in Congressional Hearing." *MedCity News*, September 23, 2022. <a href="https://medcitynews.com/2022/09/witnesses-recount-dire-conditions-in-nursing-homes-during-covid-19-in-congressional-hearing/">https://medcitynews.com/2022/09/witnesses-recount-dire-conditions-in-nursing-homes-during-covid-19-in-congressional-hearing/</a>.
- Javaid, Maham. "TikTok's latest aging effect reveals America's obsession with youth." *Washington Post*, July 15, 2023. <a href="https://www.washingtonpost.com/technology/2023/07/15/tikrok-aging-aged-filter-ai-obsession-youth/">https://www.washingtonpost.com/technology/2023/07/15/tikrok-aging-aged-filter-ai-obsession-youth/</a>.
- Jay, Mike. "Lace the Air with LSD." London Review of Books, February 4, 2021.
- Jimenez-Sotomayor, Maria Renee et al. "Coronavirus, Ageism, and Twitter: An Evaluation of Tweets..." *Journal of the American Geriatrics Society*, April 27, 2020. https://doi.org/10.1111/jgs.16508.
- Job, Tyler. "La Crosse Healthcare Workers and Nursing Home Residents Talk about Experience After Getting COVID Vaccine." *News800*, January 21, 2021.

- https://www.news8000.com/la-crosse-healthcare-workers-and-nursing-home-residents-talk-about-experience-after-getting-covid-vaccine/.
- "John Snow Memorandum." Accessed February 5, 2024.
  - https://www.johnsnowmemo.com/john-snow-memo.html.
  - ---. "Official Endorsements." Accessed February 5, 2024.
  - https://www.johnsnowmemo.com/endorsements.html.
- Johnson, Akilah and Sabrina Malhi. "Life Expectancy Drops Again." *Washington Post*, August 31, 2022. <a href="https://www.washingtonpost.com/health/2022/08/31/life-expectancy-drops-again/">https://www.washingtonpost.com/health/2022/08/31/life-expectancy-drops-again/</a>.
- Johnson, Sue Jaye. "The Pleasure Report." Substack Newsletter, February 19, 2021.
- Jones, Kristen. P. et al. "Isms and schisms: A meta-analysis of the prejudice-discrimination relationship across racism, sexism, and ageism." *Journal of Organizational Behavior* 38 (2017): 1078. <a href="https://doi.org/10.1002/job.2187">https://doi.org/10.1002/job.2187</a>.
- Justice in Aging. "Imbalanced Commission Report Does Not Do Enough to Make Nursing Homes Responsible for Resident Safety and Quality of Life." September 2020. <a href="https://justiceinaging.org/imbalanced-commission-report-does-not-do-enough-to-make-nursing-homes-responsible-for-resident-safety-and-quality-of-life/">https://justiceinaging.org/imbalanced-commission-report-does-not-do-enough-to-make-nursing-homes-responsible-for-resident-safety-and-quality-of-life/</a>.
  ---. "Justice in Aging Statement on Discriminatory Denial of Care to Older Adults." April 4, 2020.

  <a href="https://justiceinaging.salsalabs.org/justiceinagingstatementondiscriminatorydenialofcare-page-12">https://justiceinaging.salsalabs.org/justiceinagingstatementondiscriminatorydenialofcare-page-12">https://justiceinaging.salsalabs.org/justiceinagingstatementondiscriminatorydenialofcare-page-12">https://justiceinaging.salsalabs.org/justiceinagingstatementondiscriminatorydenialofcare-page-12">https://justiceinaging.salsalabs.org/justiceinagingstatementondiscriminatorydenialofcare-page-12">https://justiceinaging.salsalabs.org/justiceinagingstatementondiscriminatorydenialofcare-page-12">https://justiceinaging.salsalabs.org/justiceinagingstatementondiscriminatorydenialofcare-page-12">https://justiceinaging.salsalabs.org/justiceinagingstatementondiscriminatorydenialofcare-page-12">https://justiceinaging.salsalabs.org/justiceinagingstatementondiscriminatorydenialofcare-page-12">https://justiceinaging.salsalabs.org/justiceinagingstatementondiscriminatorydenialofcare-page-12">https://justiceinaging.salsalabs.org/justiceinagingstatementondiscriminatorydenialofcare-page-12">https://justiceinaging.salsalabs.org/justiceinagingstatementondiscriminatorydenialofcare-page-12">https://justiceinaging.salsalabs.org/justiceinagingstatementondiscriminatorydenialofcare-page-12">https://justiceinaging.salsalabs.org/justiceinaging.salsalabs.org/justiceinaging.salsalabs.org/justiceinaging.salsalabs.org/justiceinaging.salsalabs.org/justiceinaging.salsalabs.org/justice
- Kacik, Alex. "Beyond the Byline: How Residents' Stories Shape our Coverage of the Vaccine Rollout." *Modern Healthcare*, February 5, 2021.

  <a href="https://www.modernhealthcare.com/post-acute-care/beyond-byline-how-residents-stories-shape-our-coverage-vaccination-rollout-0">https://www.modernhealthcare.com/post-acute-care/beyond-byline-how-residents-stories-shape-our-coverage-vaccination-rollout-0</a>.
- Kaiser Family Foundation. "8 in 10 People Who Have Died of COVID-19 Were Age 65 or Older." July 24, 2020. <a href="https://www.kff.org/coronavirus-covid-19/press-release/8-in-10-people-who-have-died-of-covid-19-were-age-65-or-older-but-the-share-varies-by-state">https://www.kff.org/coronavirus-covid-19/press-release/8-in-10-people-who-have-died-of-covid-19-were-age-65-or-older-but-the-share-varies-by-state.---- "Medicaid Emergency Authority Tracker: Approved State Actions to Address COVID-19." July 1, 2021. <a href="www.kff.org/coronavirus-covid-19/issue-brief/medicaid-emergency-authority-tracker-approved-state-actions-to-address-covid-19/">https://www.kff.org/coronavirus-covid-19/issue-brief/medicaid-emergency-authority-tracker-approved-state-actions-to-address-covid-19/</a>.
- Kang, Jay Caspian. "What the San Francisco Bay Area Can Teach Us About Fighting a Pandemic." *New Yorker*, January 4, 2021. <a href="https://www.newyorker.com/news/california-chronicles/what-the-san-francisco-bay-area-can-teach-us-about-fighting-a-pandemic">https://www.newyorker.com/news/california-chronicles/what-the-san-francisco-bay-area-can-teach-us-about-fighting-a-pandemic</a>.
- Kanık, Betül, Uluğ, Ö.M., Solak, Nevin and Maria Chayinska. "Let the Strongest Survive': Ageism and Social Darwinism as Barriers to Supporting Policies to Benefit Older Individuals." *Journal of Social Issues* 78, no.4 (December 2022): 790–814. <a href="https://doi.org/10.1111/josi.12553">https://doi.org/10.1111/josi.12553</a>.
- Karagiannidou, Maria and Raphael Wittenberg. "Social Insurance for Long-term Care." *Population Ageing* 15, (2022): 557–575. <a href="https://doi.org/10.1007/s12062-022-09366-6">https://doi.org/10.1007/s12062-022-09366-6</a>.
- Karpen, Ruth Ray. "Anti-Ageism: The Next Big Social Movement." *Tikkun*, December 7, 2017. <a href="https://www.tikkun.org/nextgen/anti-ageism-the-next-big-social-movement">www.tikkun.org/nextgen/anti-ageism-the-next-big-social-movement</a>.
- Karpf, Anne. "Don't let prejudice against older people contaminate the climate movement." *Guardian*, January 18, 2020. <a href="https://www.theguardian.com/commentisfree/2020/jan/18/ageism-climate-movement-generation-stereotypes.">https://www.theguardian.com/commentisfree/2020/jan/18/ageism-climate-movement-generation-stereotypes.</a>

- Katz, Eric. "Some Agencies Are Keeping a Vaccine Mandate in Place and Enforcing It." *Government Executive*, January 31, 2022. <a href="https://www.govexec.com/workforce/2022/01/some-agencies-are-keeping-vaccine-mandate-place-and-enforcing-it/361384/">https://www.govexec.com/workforce/2022/01/some-agencies-are-keeping-vaccine-mandate-place-and-enforcing-it/361384/</a>.
- Katz, Margot Sanger, Alicia Parlapiano, and Josh Katz. "A Huge Threat to the U.S. Budget Has Receded. And No One Is Sure Why." *New York Times*, September 5, 2023. <a href="https://www.nytimes.com/interactive/2023/09/05/upshot/medicare-budget-threat-receded.html">https://www.nytimes.com/interactive/2023/09/05/upshot/medicare-budget-threat-receded.html</a>.
- Katz, Stephen. "Critical Gerontological Theory: Intellectual Fieldwork and the Nomadic Life of Ideas." In *The Need for Theory. Critical Approaches to Social Gerontology*, edited by Biggs, Simon, Ariela Lowenstein, and Jon Hendricks. Amityville, NY: Baywood Pub. Co., 2003.
  - ---. "Five eye-openers in My Life of Critical Gerontology." *International Journal of Ageing and Later Life* 10, no. 1 (2015): 21-34. <a href="https://doi.org/10.3384/ijal.1652-8670.15276">https://doi.org/10.3384/ijal.1652-8670.15276</a>.
  - ---. "Re: "Why did 'ageism' not matter in gerontology until very recently?" Email to author, September 9, 2020.
  - ---. "What is age studies?" *Age, Culture, Humanities: An Interdisciplinary Journal* 1 (January 2014): 17-23. <a href="https://ageculturehumanities.org/WP/what-is-age-studies/2014">https://ageculturehumanities.org/WP/what-is-age-studies/2014</a>.
- Kaufman, Clark. "Five Iowa Nursing Homes Have Spent Years on Federal List of the Nation's Worst Care Facilities." *Iowa Public Radio*, June 7, 2021. <a href="https://www.iowapublicradio.org/health/2021-06-07/five-iowa-nursing-homes-have-spent-years-on-federal-list-of-the-nations-worst-care-facilities">https://www.iowapublicradio.org/health/2021-06-07/five-iowa-nursing-homes-have-spent-years-on-federal-list-of-the-nations-worst-care-facilities</a>.
- Kavanaugh, Kerry and Marina Villeneuve. "Mass. Fails to Conduct Full Inspections of Some Nursing Homes For Years, 25 Investigates Finds." *Boston25 News*, June 8, 2023. <a href="https://www.boston25news.com/news/local/mass-has-failed-conduct-full-inspections-some-nursing-homes-years-25-investigates-finds/KEDIS2S4RNCU5H5UD6W22XVAEI">https://www.boston25news.com/news/local/mass-has-failed-conduct-full-inspections-some-nursing-homes-years-25-investigates-finds/KEDIS2S4RNCU5H5UD6W22XVAEI</a>.
- Kearl, Michael C., Krista Moore, and J. S. Osberg. "The Political Implications of the 'New Ageism'." The *International Journal of Aging and Human Development* 15, no. 3 (October 1982): 167-83. https://doi.org/10.2190/63BC-UE77-33J6-XY0P.
- Keely, Marshall. "Nursing Home Celebrates 6th Resident Reaching 100." *WNEP*, July 28, 2021. <a href="https://www.wnep.com/article/news/local/schuylkill-county/nursing-home-celebrates-6th-resident-reaching-100/523-99e2bd59-f203-4ef8-bb4e-6e4981cc69f5">https://www.wnep.com/article/news/local/schuylkill-county/nursing-home-celebrates-6th-resident-reaching-100/523-99e2bd59-f203-4ef8-bb4e-6e4981cc69f5</a>.
- Kelly, Patricia A. et al. "Original Research: Nurses' Perspectives on Caring for Patients with Do-Not-Resuscitate Orders." *American Journal of Nursing* 121, no.1 (January 2021): 26-36. <a href="https://doi.org/10.1097/01.NAH.0000731652.86224.11">https://doi.org/10.1097/01.NAH.0000731652.86224.11</a>.
- Kidder, Tracy. Old Friends. Mariner Books, 1994.
- King, Lorraine. "Coronavirus: Young Spring Break Party Animals Say 'If I Get corona, I Get Corona'." *Mirror*, March 19, 2020. <a href="https://www.mirror.co.uk/news/us-news/coronavirus-young-spring-break-party-21717327">https://www.mirror.co.uk/news/us-news/coronavirus-young-spring-break-party-21717327</a>.
- Kirkwood, Lucy. *The Children*. New York: Dramatists' Play Service Inc., 2018. <a href="https://dramatists.com/previews/5667.pdf">https://dramatists.com/previews/5667.pdf</a>.
- Kita, Joe. "Workplace Discrimination Still Flourishes in America." *AARP*, December 30, 2019. <a href="https://www.aarp.org/work/working-at-50-plus/info-2019/age-discrimination-in-america.html">https://www.aarp.org/work/working-at-50-plus/info-2019/age-discrimination-in-america.html</a>.

- Klas, Mary Ellen. "Why Are Coronavirus Deaths Doubling in Florida's Nursing Homes?" *Tampa Bay*, December 23, 2020.

  <a href="https://www.tampabay.com/news/health/2020/12/23/florida-nursing-home-coronavirus-deaths-are-doubling-advocates-blame-testing/">https://www.tampabay.com/news/health/2020/12/23/florida-nursing-home-coronavirus-deaths-are-doubling-advocates-blame-testing/</a>.
- Kleinman, Arthur and James L. Watson. *SARS in China: Prelude to Pandemic?* Stanford: Stanford University Press, 2006.
- Kleyman, Paul. "My Latest Uplift: Better Care and Good Grief!" Email to MMG, March 14, 2022.
  - ---. "Paul Kleyman on the media sources on age." Emails to author, July 14-15, 2021.
- Kobayashi, Lindsay and Jessica Finlay. "Covid-19 Coping Study 6886 Participants." University of Michigan, 2020. <a href="https://www.covid19copingstudy.com/">https://www.covid19copingstudy.com/</a>.
- Koch, Valerie Gutmann and Han, Susie A. "Denying Ventilators to Covid-19 Patients with Prior DNR Orders is Unethical." *The Hastings Center*, April 21, 2020. <a href="https://www.thehastingscenter.org/denying-ventilators-to-covid-19-patients-with-prior-dnr-orders-is-unethical/">https://www.thehastingscenter.org/denying-ventilators-to-covid-19-patients-with-prior-dnr-orders-is-unethical/</a>.
- Kocher, Chris. "Healing Hearts Moving Forward from COVID-19 Loss." Gray Panthers NYC webinar, Transformation Tuesday, December 14, 2021. https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=USfd-FKEHg4&t=28s.
- Kohn, Nina A. "Nursing Homes, COVID-19, and the Consequences of Regulatory Failure" *Georgetown University Law School Online* 110 (2021).
  ---. "The Pandemic Exposed a Painful truth: America Doesn't Care about Old People." *Washington Post*, March 8, 2020. <a href="https://www.washingtonpost.com/outlook/nursing-home-coronavirus-discrimination-elderly-deaths/2020/05/07/751fc464-8fb7-11ea-9e23-6914ee410a5f">https://www.washingtonpost.com/outlook/nursing-home-coronavirus-discrimination-elderly-deaths/2020/05/07/751fc464-8fb7-11ea-9e23-6914ee410a5f</a> story.html.
- Kohn, Nina A., Charlene Harrington, and Lori Smetanka. "Biden's Nursing Home Staffing Proposal Is Dangerously Inadequate." *The Hill*, September 22, 2023. <a href="https://thehill.com/opinion/healthcare/4214467-bidens-nursing-home-staffing-requirements-are-dangerously-inadequate/">https://thehill.com/opinion/healthcare/4214467-bidens-nursing-home-staffing-requirements-are-dangerously-inadequate/</a>.
- Kolbe, Laura. "The Moment. The Physician as Patient: Medicine after COVID-19." *Yale Review*, Summer 2022. <a href="https://yalereview.org/article/covid-doctor-uncertainty-kolbe">https://yalereview.org/article/covid-doctor-uncertainty-kolbe</a>.
- Konetzka, Tamara R. "A National Tragedy: COVID-19 in the Nation's Nursing Homes." Virtual hearing before the United States Senate Finance Committee, March 17, 2021. <a href="https://www.finance.senate.gov/imo/media/doc/Konetzka%20testimony%20to%20SFC%20March2021.pdf">https://www.finance.senate.gov/imo/media/doc/Konetzka%20testimony%20to%20SFC%20March2021.pdf</a>.
  - ---. "Improving the Fate of Nursing Homes During the COVID-19 Pandemic: The Need for Policy." *American Journal of Public Health* 111, no. 4 (April, 2021): 632-634. <a href="https://doi.org/10.2105/AJPH.2020.306107">https://doi.org/10.2105/AJPH.2020.306107</a>.
  - ---. Konetzka, Tamara R., Kevin Yan, and Rachel M. Werner. "Two Decades of Nursing Home Compare: What Have We Learned?" *Medical Care Research and Review*, June 13, 2020.
- Koonin, Lisa M., et al. "Trends in the Use of Telehealth During the Emergence of the COVID-19 Pandemic United States, January–March 2020." *Morbidity and Mortality Weekly Report* 69, no. 43 (Oct 30, 2020).
- Kowalczyk, Liz. "Who Gets a Ventilator? New Gut-Wrenching State Guidelines Issued on Rationing Equipment." *Boston Globe*, April 7, 2020.

- https://www.bostonglobe.com/2020/04/07/metro/massachusetts-officials-release-plan-ration-ventilators-icu-beds-if-need-arises/.
- Kowalczyk, Liz, and Robert Weisman. "A Home to Die In." *Boston Globe*, September 27, 2020. <a href="https://apps.bostonglobe.com/metro/investigations/spotlight/2020/09/last-words/part2-forgotten-elderly/?p1=Article\_Inline\_Text\_Link">https://apps.bostonglobe.com/metro/investigations/spotlight/2020/09/last-words/part2-forgotten-elderly/?p1=Article\_Inline\_Text\_Link</a>.
- Krasner, Larry. For the People: A Story of Justice and Power. New York: One World, 2021.
- Krueger, Hannah and Max Stout. "Independent Report Slams Handling of Coronavirus Outbreak at Holyoke Soldiers' Home." *Boston Globe*, June 24, 2020. <a href="https://www.bostonglobe.com/2020/06/24/metro/independent-report-slams-handling-coronavirus-outbreak-holyoke-soldiers-home/">https://www.bostonglobe.com/2020/06/24/metro/independent-report-slams-handling-coronavirus-outbreak-holyoke-soldiers-home/</a>.
- Kruks, Sonia. "Alterity and Intersectionality: Reflections on Old Age." *Hypatia* 37, no.1, Winter 2022: 196-209. https://doi.org/10.1017/hyp.2021.84.
- Kukla, Elliot. "Where's the Vaccine for Ableism?" *New York Times*, February 4, 2021. https://www.nytimes.com/2021/02/04/opinion/covid-vaccine-ableism.html.
- Kunow, Rüdiger. "COVID, your year, and a scholarly query." Email to author, August 1, 2021.
  ---. *Material Bodies: Biology and Culture in the United States*. Heidelberg:
  Universitatsverlag, 2018.
- Kutschar, Patrick and Martin Weichbold. "Interviewing Elderly in Nursing Homes—Respondent and Survey Characteristics as Predictors of Item Nonresponse." *Survey Methods: Insights from the Field*, February 4, 2019. <a href="https://surveyinsights.org/?p=11064">https://surveyinsights.org/?p=11064</a>; <a href="https://doi.org/10.13094/SMIF-2019-00015">https://doi.org/10.13094/SMIF-2019-00015</a>.
- Lachs, Mark S. "COVID-19 and Aging: a Tale of Two Pandemics." *Nature Aging* no. 1 (January 14, 2021). https://doi.org/10.1038/s43587-020-00005-3.
- Laise, Eleanor. "As Pandemic Struck, a Private Equity Firm Went On a Nursing-home Buying Spree." *Barron's*, August 6, 2020. <a href="https://www.barrons.com/articles/as-the-pandemic-struck-a-private-equity-firm-went-on-a-nursing-home-buying-spree-51596723053">https://www.barrons.com/articles/as-the-pandemic-struck-a-private-equity-firm-went-on-a-nursing-home-buying-spree-51596723053</a>.
- Lamb, Sarah. "On Vulnerability, Resilience, and Age: Older Americans Reflect on the Pandemic." *Anthropology and Aging* 41 no.2 (2020): 177-186. <a href="http://anthro-age.pitt.edu">http://anthro-age.pitt.edu</a>.
- Lamb, Sarah (ed). Successful Aging as a Contemporary Obsession: Global Perspectives. New Brunswick: Rutgers University Press, 2017.
- Lanchester, John. "As the Lock Rattles." London Review of Books, (December 16, 2021): 14.
- Langer, Larry L. "The Afterdeath of the Holocaust." Manuscript of a talk Professor Langer gave at the opening of a new museum in Bergen-Belsen, sent privately.
  - ---. Using and Abusing the Holocaust. Bloomington: Indiana University Press, 2006.
- Langton, Rae. "Lies and back-door lies." Mind 130, no. 517 (January 2021): 251–258.
- Lannan, Katie. "Report Details 'Utterly Baffling' Decisions at Holyoke Soldiers' Home." *New England Public Media*, June 24, 2020. https://www.nepm.org/post/report-details-utterly-baffling-decisions-holyoke-soldiers
  - https://www.nepm.org/post/report-details-utterly-baffling-decisions-holyoke-soldiers-home#stream/0.
- Lanzikos, Paul J. "Medicare and Medicaid Programs: Minimum Staffing Standards for Long-Term Care Facilities and Medicaid Institutional Payment Transparency Reporting—Comments Submitted by Dignity Alliance Massachusetts." November 6, 2023, CMS-2023-0144-0001. <a href="https://dignityalliancema.org/wp-content/uploads/2023/11/Dignity-Alliance-Official-Comments-on-Nurse-Staffing-Regulatons\_2023-10.30.pdf">https://dignityalliancema.org/wp-content/uploads/2023/11/Dignity-Alliance-Official-Comments-on-Nurse-Staffing-Regulatons\_2023-10.30.pdf</a>.
- LaPointe, Jacqueline. "Documentation to Ease Medical Billing Issues Due to COVID-19." *Recycle Intelligence*, March 24, 2020.

- https://revcycleintelligence.com/news/documentation-to-ease-medical-billing-issues-due-to-covid-19.
- Latos, Allison. "9 Investigates: Tracking COVID-19 Vaccines in Long-term Care Facilities." WSOC TV, February 17, 2021. <a href="https://www.wsoctv.com/news/local/9-investigates-tracking-covid-19-vaccines-long-term-care-facilities/SRIUF3DU4ZFLHGG6YLTKS6JGU4/">https://www.wsoctv.com/news/local/9-investigates-tracking-covid-19-vaccines-long-term-care-facilities/SRIUF3DU4ZFLHGG6YLTKS6JGU4/</a>.
- Lau-Ng, Rossana, Lisa B. Caruso, and Thomas T. Perls. "COVID-19 Deaths in Long-Term Care Facilities: A Critical Piece of the Pandemic Puzzle." *Journal of the American Geriatrics Society* 68 (2020): 1895–1898. https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pmc/articles/PMC7300761/.
- Laxton, Christopher E., David A. Nace, and Arif Nazir. "Special Article: Solving the COVID-19 Crisis in Post-Acute and Long-Term Care." *JAMDA* 21 (2020): 886.
- Lazar, Kay. "Is Massachusetts Undercounting COVID-19 Deaths in Nursing Homes?" *Boston Globe*, April 23, 2021. <a href="https://www.bostonglobe.com/2021/04/23/nation/is-massachusetts-undercounting-covid-deaths-nursing-homes/">https://www.bostonglobe.com/2021/04/23/nation/is-massachusetts-undercounting-covid-deaths-nursing-homes/</a>.
- Lee, Alicia. "After 128 days in a Hospital--51 on a Ventilator—Covid-19 Survivor 'Miracle Larry' is Finally Home." *CNN*, July 23, 2020. <a href="https://www.cnn.com/2020/07/23/us/miracle-larry-leaves-hospital-covid-19-trnd/index.html">https://www.cnn.com/2020/07/23/us/miracle-larry-leaves-hospital-covid-19-trnd/index.html</a>.
  - ---. "With Nursing Homes on Lockdown, a Woman Found a Special Way to Share the News of Her Engagement with Grandfather." *CNN*, March 19th, 2020. <a href="https://www.cnn.com/2020/03/17/us/coronavirus-engagement-nursing-home-trnd/index.html">https://www.cnn.com/2020/03/17/us/coronavirus-engagement-nursing-home-trnd/index.html</a>.
- Leland, John. "Notes from the End of a Very Long Life." *New York Times*. January 9, 2022. <a href="https://www.nytimes.com/2022/01/06/nyregion/ruth-willig-oldest-new-yorkers.html">https://www.nytimes.com/2022/01/06/nyregion/ruth-willig-oldest-new-yorkers.html</a>.
- Lerner, Ben. 10:04, A Novel. New York: Farrar, Straus, and Giroux, 2014: 6.
- Levere, Michael, Patrician Rowan, and Andrea Wysocki. "The adverse effects of the COVID-19 Pandemic on nursing home resident well-being." *JAMDA* 22, no. 5, May 1, 2021. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jamda.2021.03.010.
- Levin, Sam. "Lynching Memorial Leaves Some Quietly Seething: 'Let Sleeping Dogs Lie'." *Guardian*, April 28, 2018. https://www.gooriweb.org/news/2000s/2018/guardian28apr2018.pdf.
- Levy, Becca. "Eradication of ageism requires addressing the enemy within." *The Gerontologist* 41, no. 5 (October 1, 2001): 578–579. <a href="https://doi.org/10.1093/geront/41.5.578">https://doi.org/10.1093/geront/41.5.578</a>.
- Levy, Becca R., Martin D. Slade, E-Shien Chang, Sneha Kannoth, and Shi-Yi Wang. "Ageism Amplifies Cost and Prevalence of Health Conditions." *The Gerontologist* 60, no.1 (February 2020): 174–181. <a href="https://doi.org/10.1093/geront/gny131">https://doi.org/10.1093/geront/gny131</a>.
- Lewis, Michael. The Premonition. New York: Norton, 2021.
- Li, Yue, Helena Temkin-Greener, Gao Shan, and Xueye Cai. "COVID-19 infections and deaths among Connecticut nursing home residents: Facility correlates." *Journal of the American Geriatrics Society* 68 no. 9 (2020):1899-1906. https://pubmed.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/32557542/.
- Li, Yue, Xi Cen, Xueya Cai, and Helena Temkin-Greener. "Racial and Ethnic Disparities in COVID-19 Infections and Deaths Across U.S. Nursing Homes." *Journal of the American Geriatric Society* 68, no. 11 (2020): 2454–2461. <a href="https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pmc/articles/PMC7537079/">https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pmc/articles/PMC7537079/</a>.

- Li, Zhe and Joseph Dalaker. Congressional Research Service. "Poverty Among the Population Aged 65 and Older." April 14, 2021.
- Lichtenstein, Bronwen. "From "Coffin Dodger" to "Boomer Remover": Outbreaks of Ageism in Three Countries With Divergent Approaches to Coronavirus." *Journals of Gerontology: Social Sciences* 76 no. 4 (2021): e206-e212. <a href="https://doi.org/10.1093/geronb/gbaa102">https://doi.org/10.1093/geronb/gbaa102</a>.
- Lieberman, Trudy. "The long-term care insurance market is a disaster. Can Washington state offer a better path forward?" Center for Health Journalism, March 21, 2022. <a href="https://centerforhealthjournalism.org/2022/03/21/long-term-care-insurance-market-disaster-can-washington-state-offer-better-path-forward">https://centerforhealthjournalism.org/2022/03/21/long-term-care-insurance-market-disaster-can-washington-state-offer-better-path-forward</a>.
- Lin II, Rong-Gong, Luke Money, Soumya Karlamangla, Alex Wigglesworth. "Ambulance crews told not to transport patients who have little chance of survival." *L. A. Times*, January 4, 2021. <a href="https://www.latimes.com/california/story/2021-01-04/los-angeles-hospitals-cannot-keep-up-covid-19-surge-illness">https://www.latimes.com/california/story/2021-01-04/los-angeles-hospitals-cannot-keep-up-covid-19-surge-illness</a>.
- Liptak, Adam. "Supreme Court Blocks Biden Vaccine Mandate for Large Employers." *New York Times*, January 13, 2022. <a href="https://www.nytimes.com/2022/01/13/us/politics/supreme-court-biden-vaccine-mandate.html">https://www.nytimes.com/2022/01/13/us/politics/supreme-court-biden-vaccine-mandate.html</a>.
- Long Term Care Community Coalition. Broken Promises. New York: LTCC, 2021.
- Lopez, German. "New Audio Proves It." *Vox*, September 9, 2020. <a href="https://www.vox.com/future-perfect/2020/9/9/21429166/trump-wood-ward-rage-coronavirus-covid-19-pandemic">https://www.vox.com/future-perfect/2020/9/9/21429166/trump-wood-ward-rage-coronavirus-covid-19-pandemic</a>.
- Lorde, Audre. "Age, Race, Class and Sex: Women Redefining Difference." *Sister Outsider*. Berkeley, CA: Crossing Press, 1984.
- Los Angeles County, Department of Public Health. "COVID-19 Dashboard for Skilled Nursing Facilities." 1/02/23-1/08/23. http://publichealth.lacounty.gov/snfdashboard.htm.
- Loth, Renee. "Saving Democracy's Frontlines—Local Newspapers." *Boston Globe*, December 17, 2021. <a href="https://www.bostonglobe.com/2021/12/17/opinion/saving-democracys-front-lines-local-newspapers/">https://www.bostonglobe.com/2021/12/17/opinion/saving-democracys-front-lines-local-newspapers/</a>.
- Lutey, Tom. "Montanans See Senior Care Benefits in Democrat Spending Plan." *Billings Gazette*, December 21, 2021. <a href="https://billingsgazette.com/news/state-and-regional/govt-and-politics/montanans-see-senior-care-benefits-in-democrat-spending-plan/article\_fe876e51-1948-513f-9a5c-44a71197a6e6.html">https://billingsgazette.com/news/state-and-regional/govt-and-politics/montanans-see-senior-care-benefits-in-democrat-spending-plan/article\_fe876e51-1948-513f-9a5c-44a71197a6e6.html</a>.
- Lynn, Joanne. "100 Days for Biden et al. to Change the Course of Elderhood." *Generations Today*, January-February 2021. <a href="https://generations.asaging.org/100-days-biden-change-course-elderhood.">https://generations.asaging.org/100-days-biden-change-course-elderhood.</a>
- MacDonald, Ilene. "Confirmation of CMS Chief Seema Verma: Industry Reaction." *Fierce Health Care*, March 14, 2017.
- Madden, Sidney, Braeden Waddell, and Yanqi Xu. "Industry Lobbying Left Nursing Home Patients at Risk." IRW (Investigative Reporting Workshop), March 3, 2021. <a href="https://investigativereportingworkshop.org/investigation/industry-lobbying-left-nursing-home-patients-at-risk/">https://investigativereportingworkshop.org/investigation/industry-lobbying-left-nursing-home-patients-at-risk/</a>.
- Mahmoudieh, Deborah. "Britain's Throw Away People." *Medium*, January 12, 2021. https://veganicvibez.medium.com/britains-throw-away-people-4330a157943c.
- Mangrum, Daniel and Kniekap, Paul. JUE Insight: "College student travel contributed to local COVID-19 spread." *Journal of Urban Economics*, June 18, 2020.
- Mann, Charles C. "The Coming Death Shortage." *Atlantic Monthly*, May 2005. <a href="https://www.theatlantic.com/magazine/archive/2005/05/the-coming-death-shortage/304105/">https://www.theatlantic.com/magazine/archive/2005/05/the-coming-death-shortage/304105/</a>.

- Makaroun, Lena K., Scott Beach, Tony Rosen, Ann-Marie Rosland. "Changes in Elder Abuse Risk Factors Reported by Caregivers of Older Adults during the COVID-19 Pandemic." Letter in the *Journal of the American Geriatrics Society*, December 21, 2020. <a href="https://doi.org/10.1111/jgs.17009">https://doi.org/10.1111/jgs.17009</a>.
- Mallapaty, Smriti. "The Coronavirus Is Most Deadly If You Are Older and Male." *Nature*, August 28, 2020. <a href="https://www.nature.com/articles/d41586-020-02483-2">https://www.nature.com/articles/d41586-020-02483-2</a>.
- Mangan, Michael. *Staging Ageing: Theatre, Performance and the Narrative of Decline*. Bristol: Intellect, 2013.
- Mannheim, Karl. "The sociological problem of generations." *Essays on the Sociology of Knowledge, Collected Works of Karl Manheim*, vol. V. Routledge, 1998.
- Mansbridge, Jane. "How physicians 'represent' their patients." Email to author, August 25 and 26, 2022.
- Mapp, Lauren J. "Complaints Persisted at San Diego County Nursing Homes during Pandemic." San Diego Union Tribune, May 6, 2023. <a href="https://www.sandiegouniontribune.com/caregiver/news-for-caregivers/story/2023-05-06/skilled-nursing-facilities-complaints-and-covid-19">https://www.sandiegouniontribune.com/caregiver/news-for-caregivers/story/2023-05-06/skilled-nursing-facilities-complaints-and-covid-19</a>.
- Marengoni, Alessandra et al. "Beyond chronological age: Frailty and multimorbidity predict in-hospital mortality in patients with coronavirus disease 2019." *Journals of Gerontology* Series A, no. 3 (2020): e38-e45. https://doi.org/10.1093/gerona/glaa291.
- Markey, Ed. "Senate Field Hearing in Boston, MA, 'When Health Care Becomes Wealth Care." April 3, 2024. <a href="https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=AL3R6n-4uA">https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=AL3R6n-4uA</a>.
- Marselas, Kimberly. "BREAKING: Congressional Study Eviscerates For-profit Nursing Homes." *McKnight's Long Term Care News*, September 21, 2022.
- Marshall, Leni. *Age Becomes Us: Bodies and Gender in Time*. SUNY Series in Feminist Criticism and Theory. State University of New York Press, 2015.
- Marson, Stephen M. and Fave, L. Richard Della. "A Marxian Review of Gerontological Literature." *The Journal of Sociology & Social Welfare* 21, no.2, Article 7: 116-117. <a href="https://doi.org/10.15453/0191-5096.2136">https://doi.org/10.15453/0191-5096.2136</a>, accessed February 2, 2022.
- Martens, Andy Jeff Greenberg, Jeff Schimel, and Mark J. Landau. "Ageism and Death: Effects of Mortality Salience and Perceived Similarity to Elders on Reactions to Elderly People." *Personality and Social Psychology Bulletin* 2004 30:12, 1524-1536. https://doi.org/10.1177/0146167204271185.
- Martin, Wayne. "The Ethics of Triage: Philosophy in the Time of COVID-19." Essex University Webinar, April 29, 2020. <a href="https://www.essex.ac.uk/events/2020/04/29/the-ethics-of-triage">https://www.essex.ac.uk/events/2020/04/29/the-ethics-of-triage</a>.
- Martines, Jamie and Sarah Anne Hughes/ BCTV. "Nursing homes to provide more directs care for residents under proposed PA Rule." Spotlight PA, July 26, 2021. <a href="https://www.bctv.org/2021/07/26/nursing-homes-to-provide-more-direct-care-for-residents-under-proposed-pa-rule/">https://www.bctv.org/2021/07/26/nursing-homes-to-provide-more-direct-care-for-residents-under-proposed-pa-rule/</a>, accessed July 30, 2021.
- Mason, Mary G. "Locked in and the 'New Normal'." Disability Issues 40, no. 2, Spring, 2020.
- Mass.gov. *Acts of 2023*. "An Act Making Appropriations for the Fiscal Year 2024." chapter 28, MassHealth Nursing Home Supplement Rates, line item 4000-0641.
  - $\underline{https://malegislature.gov/Laws/SessionLaws/Acts/2023/Chapter 28}.$
  - ---. *Archive of Chapter 93 COVID-19 Data* (2020-2022). <a href="https://www.mass.gov/infodetails/archive-of-chapter-93-covid-19-data-2020-2022">https://www.mass.gov/infodetails/archive-of-chapter-93-covid-19-data-2020-2022</a>.
  - ---. DCC-Q report July 1, 2021-June 30, 2022, December 8, 2022.

- https://www.mass.gov/doc/dccq-report-july-1-2021-june-30-2022/download. ---. *Paying for a stay in a nursing or rest home*. https://www.mass.gov/infodetails/paying-for-a-stay-in-a-nursing-or-rest-home.
- Massachusetts Advocates for Nursing Home Reform (MANHR), 2022. Manhr.org.
- Massachusetts Department of Public Health COVID-19 Dashboard. "Deaths by Age Group in Confirmed COVID-19 Cases." April 20, 2020.
- Mastroianni, Julia. "'Real People Won't Die': Rhetoric around Who is at Risk of Coronavirus Infection Sparks Debate over Ageism, Ableism." *National Post*. March 3, 2020. <a href="https://nationalpost.com/news/world/real-people-wont-die-why-the-rhetoric-around-who-is-at-risk-for-coronavirus-is-so-harmful">https://nationalpost.com/news/world/real-people-wont-die-why-the-rhetoric-around-who-is-at-risk-for-coronavirus-is-so-harmful</a>.
- Mattimore, Thomas J., et al. "Surrogate and Physician Understanding of Patients' Preferences for Living Permanently in a Nursing Home." *Journal of the American Geriatrics Society* 45, no. 7 (April 27, 2015): 818-24.
  - https://agsjournals.onlinelibrary.wiley.com/doi/full/10.1111/j.1532-5415.1997.tb01508.x.
- McCaughey, Betsy. "Do Not Sign A DNR Before You Read This." *Investor's Business Daily*, March 28, 2018. <a href="https://www.investors.com/politics/columnists/do-not-resuscitate-dnr-orders-dangerous-for-patients/">https://www.investors.com/politics/columnists/do-not-resuscitate-dnr-orders-dangerous-for-patients/</a>, accessed August 23, 2021.
- McDarby, Meghan, Catherine H. Ju, Matthew C. Picchiello, and Brian D. Carpenter. "Older Adults' Perceptions and Experiences of Ageism during the COVID-19 Pandemic." *Journal of Social Issues* 78, 2022: 939-964. https://doi.org/10.1111/josi.12557.
- McDermott, John. Restoring Democracy to America. Pennsylvania State University Press, 2010.
- McDonnell, Justin. "Interview: Japanese American Grant Ujifusa Defied Odds in Face of Historic U.S. Error." *Asia Society*, June 17, 2013, <a href="https://asiasociety.org/blog/asia/interview-japanese-american-grant-ujifusa-defied-odds-face-historic-us-error">https://asiasociety.org/blog/asia/interview-japanese-american-grant-ujifusa-defied-odds-face-historic-us-error</a>.
- McFadden, Susan. Dementia-Friendly Communities: Why We Need Them and How We Can Create Them. Left Bank Books, 2020.
- McFarling, Usha Lee. "Fixing a Health Care Device with a Long-Ignored Bias." *Boston Globe*, September 12, 2022, D2.
- McGarry, Brian, E., David C. Grabowski, and Michael L. Barnett. "Severe Staffing and Personal Protective Equipment Shortages Faced By Nursing Homes During The COVID-19 Pandemic." *Health Affairs* 39, no. 1 (August 2020).
- McKoy, June M., Anna Liggett, Fernanda Heitor. "Are Nursing Home Residents Expendable?" *The Hill*, April 24, 2020. <a href="https://thehill.com/opinion/healthcare/494361-are-nursing-home-residents-expendable">https://thehill.com/opinion/healthcare/494361-are-nursing-home-residents-expendable</a>.
- Medeiros, Kate de. "Confronting Ageism: Perspectives from Age Studies and the Social Sciences." *The Gerontologist* 59, no.4 (August 2019). <a href="https://doi.org/10.1093/geront/gnz042">https://doi.org/10.1093/geront/gnz042</a>.
- Medical University of South Carolina Health. "Frailty: A New Predictor of Outcome as We Age." <a href="https://muschealth.org/medical-services/geriatrics-and-aging/healthy-aging/frailty">https://muschealth.org/medical-services/geriatrics-and-aging/healthy-aging/frailty</a>.
- Medlar, Tom. "Surviving Pandemic Pandemonium in Nursing Facilities." *Psychotherapy.net*, June 2, 2022. <a href="https://www.psychotherapy.net/blog/title/surviving-pandemic-pandemonium-in-nursing-facilities">https://www.psychotherapy.net/blog/title/surviving-pandemic-pandemonium-in-nursing-facilities</a>.
- Meisner, Brad. "Are You OK, Boomer? Intensification of Ageism and Intergenerational Tensions on Social Media Amid COVID-19." *Leisure Sciences* 43 no.1-2 (202): 1-6. https://doi.org/10.1080/01490400.2020.1773893.

- Miller, Ben. "Field Notes from a Pandemic." *Raritan* 40 no.2 (Fall 2020). https://raritanquarterly.rutgers.edu/40-2-miller.
- Miller, Edward Alan, Elizabeth Simpson, Pamela Nadash, Michael Gusmano. "Thrust Into the Spotlight: COVID-19 Focuses Media Attention on Nursing Homes." *The Journals of Gerontology* 76 no.4 (2021): e213-18. https://doi.org/10.1093/geronb/gbaa103.
- Miller, Jane. "At Home." London Review of Books, June 4, 2020.
- Mitchell, Susan, Shawn Bloom, David Gifford, David Grabowski, and Jasmine Travers. "Perspective Roundtable: Long-Term Care in the United States Problems and Solutions." *New England Journal of Medicine* 386 no. 20, May 19, 2022. https://doi.org/10.1056/NEJMp2201377.
- Miller, Naseem S. "How They Did It: Indianapolis Star Reporters Uncover How Billions in Nursing Home Medicaid Dollars Were diverted to County Hospitals." *Journalist's Resource*, March 30, 2021. <a href="https://journalistsresource.org/health/nursing-homes-dollars-diverted-county-hospitals-indiana/">https://journalistsresource.org/health/nursing-homes-dollars-diverted-county-hospitals-indiana/</a>.
- Mineo, Liz. "Jane Mansbridge Talks about Her 'Jagged Trajectory' to Becoming One of the World's Leading Scholars of Democratic Theory." *Harvard Gazette*, September 20, 2020. <a href="https://news.harvard.edu/gazette/story/2020/09/the-evolution-of-political-scientist-jane-mansbridges-life-and-career/">https://news.harvard.edu/gazette/story/2020/09/the-evolution-of-political-scientist-jane-mansbridges-life-and-career/</a>.
- Moody, Harry. "On anti-ageism, why it doesn't pack a bigger wallop." Email to author, March 16, 2019.
- Moore, Daniel. "How to Spend \$400 billion on Home Care?" *Pittsburgh Post Gazette*, July 18, 2021. <a href="https://www.post-gazette.com/news/politics-nation/2021/07/18/Home-community-based-services-Joe-Biden-Bob-Casey-infrastructure/stories/202107180025">https://www.post-gazette.com/news/politics-nation/2021/07/18/Home-community-based-services-Joe-Biden-Bob-Casey-infrastructure/stories/202107180025</a>.
- Moore, Dasia. "Virus Death Rate Still Higher Here Than in Similar Spots—But Why?" *Boston Globe*, October 14, 2020. <a href="https://www.bostonglobe.com/2020/10/13/nation/state-pandemic-leader-says-massachusetts-is-better-prepared-if-another-major-outbreak-erupts-nursing-homes/">https://www.bostonglobe.com/2020/10/13/nation/state-pandemic-leader-says-massachusetts-is-better-prepared-if-another-major-outbreak-erupts-nursing-homes/</a>.
- Moore, Richard T. "Are Nursing Homes Really In Tough Shape? Full Transparency Needed Before Any More Taxpayer Bailouts." *CommonWealth Magazine*, November 26, 2022. <a href="https://commonwealthmagazine.org/opinion/are-nursing-homes-really-in-tough-shape/">https://commonwealthmagazine.org/opinion/are-nursing-homes-really-in-tough-shape/</a>.
- Moreschi, Angie. "National Guard Deployed at Western Pa. Nursing Home to Help With COVID-19 outbreak." *WPXI*, January 29, 2021. <a href="https://www.wpxi.com/news/investigates/national-guard-deployed-western-pa-nursing-home-help-with-covid-19-outbreak/H3BNZKCQQBAZVD6RZOLIKSMS6Y/">https://www.wpxi.com/news/investigates/national-guard-deployed-western-pa-nursing-home-help-with-covid-19-outbreak/H3BNZKCQQBAZVD6RZOLIKSMS6Y/</a>.
- Morgenson, Gretchen and Joshua Rosner. *These are the Plunderers: How Private Equity Runs—and Wrecks—America*. Simon and Schuster, 2023.
- Moser, Whet and Conor Kelly. "Introducing the Long-Term Care COVID Tracker." *The Atlantic* online, September 1, 2020. <a href="https://covidtracking.com/analysis-updates/long-term-care">https://covidtracking.com/analysis-updates/long-term-care</a>.
- Movement Advancement Project (MAP). "LGBT Older People & COVID-19, Addressing Higher Risk, Social Isolation, and Discrimination." Issue brief, May 2020. https://www.lgbtmap.org/file/2020%20LGBTQ%20Older%20Adults%20COVID.pdf.
- Mulvey, Laura. "Visual Pleasure and Narrative Cinema." *Screen* 16, no. 4 (1975): 6-18. https://doi.org/10.1093/screen/16.3.6.
- Munnell, Alicia H., Anqi Chen, and Robert L. Siciliano. "National Retirement Risk Index: An Update from the 2019 SCF." Center for Retirement Research at Boston College, January

- 2021. https://crr.bc.edu/briefs/the-national-retirement-risk-index-an-update-from-the-2019-scf/.
- ---. "National Retirement Risk Index: Version 2.0." Center for Retirement Research at Boston College, May 2023. <a href="https://crr.bc.edu/the-national-retirement-risk-index-version-2-0/">https://crr.bc.edu/the-national-retirement-risk-index-version-2-0/</a>.
- Murray, Teresa. *Nursing Home Safety during Covid: Cases and Vaccines*. Denver, CO: US Public Interest Research Group Education Fund, March 2021.
- Murray, Patty. "Health Care." Patty Murray Working for Washington State, January 13, 2020. archived at <a href="https://web.archive.org/web/20200113063018/">https://web.archive.org/web/20200113063018/</a> <a href="https://www.murray.senate.gov/public/index.cfm/mobile/healthcare">https://www.murray.senate.gov/public/index.cfm/mobile/healthcare</a>.
- Musumeci, Mary Beth, Emma Childress, and Belle Harris. "State Actions to Address Nursing Home Staffing During COVID-19." *Kaiser Family Foundation*, May 16, 2022.
- Narea, Nicole. "Watch: A Covid-19 Victim's Daughter Delivered a Moving Account of her Father's Death and a Searing Critique of Trump." *Vox*, August 17, 2020. https://www.vox.com/2020/8/17/21373104/kristin-urquiza-coronavirus-dnc-trump.
- National Academies of Science, Engineering, and Medicine, *The National Imperative to Improve Nursing Home Quality: Honoring Our Commitment to Residents, Families, and Staff.*Washington, D.C.: National Academies Press, 2022.
- National Association of Health Care Assistants. Press Release, August 16, 2021. <a href="https://www.nahcacna.org/media/press\_release/">https://www.nahcacna.org/media/press\_release/</a>.
- National Association of Social Workers. "NASW Opposes Granting Immunity to Nursing Homes." May 28, 2020.

  <a href="https://www.socialworkers.org/LinkClick.aspx?fileticket=q2czO-x0\_Bc%3D&portalid=0#:~:text=Stripping%20residents%20of%20their%20right,safety%20and%20welfare%20of%20residents.">https://www.socialworkers.org/LinkClick.aspx?fileticket=q2czO-x0\_Bc%3D&portalid=0#:~:text=Stripping%20residents%20of%20their%20right,safety%20and%20welfare%20of%20residents.</a>
- National Consumer Voice for Quality Long-Term Care. "CMS Rescinds Emergency Waivers, including of Training and Certification Requirements for Nurse Aides." April 14, 2022. <a href="https://theconsumervoice.org/uploads/files/issues/CMS">https://theconsumervoice.org/uploads/files/issues/CMS</a> Rescinds Waivers 4.14.22.pdf. ---. "Nursing Home Residents' Rights." <a href="https://theconsumervoice.org/uploads/files/long-term-care-recipient/CV">https://theconsumervoice.org/uploads/files/long-term-care-recipient/CV</a> NHrights factsheet final.pdf.
  - ---. "Where Do the Billions of Dollars Go?" A Look at Nursing Home Related Party Transactions." April 6, 2023. <a href="https://theconsumervoice.org/uploads/files/issues/2023-Related-Party-Report.pdf">https://theconsumervoice.org/uploads/files/issues/2023-Related-Party-Report.pdf</a>.
- National Council on Disability. "NCD Letter to Congress recommending QALY ban in Build Back Better Act." National Council on Disability, November 12, 2021. https://ncd.gov/publications/2021/ncd-letter-galy-ban.
- National Park Service. "Japanese American Memorial to Patriotism During World War II." <a href="https://www.nps.gov/places/japanese-american-memorial-to-patriotism-during-world-war-ii.htm">https://www.nps.gov/places/japanese-american-memorial-to-patriotism-during-world-war-ii.htm</a>.
- National Park Service. "Patriotism and Prejudice: Japanese Americans and World War II." <a href="https://www.nps.gov/articles/patriotism-prejudice-japanese-americans.htm">https://www.nps.gov/articles/patriotism-prejudice-japanese-americans.htm</a>.
- Naughton, Linda, Miguel Padeiro, Paula Santana. "The twin faces of ageism, glorification and abjection: A content analysis of age advocacy in the midst of the COVID-19 pandemic." *Journal of Aging Studies* 57 (June 2021). https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jaging.2021.100938.
- Nelson, Ian Matt. "Re: Latest COVID-19 Nursing Home Dashboard." Email to author, November 9, 2021.

- New Day Saturday. "House Passes Coronavirus Relief Bill." Anchors Victor Blackwell and Christi Ruth Paul. Aired March 14, 2020, on CNN Atlanta.
- News: Medical Life Sciences. "Homelessness among older people is on the rise, driven by inflation and the housing crunch." November 10, 2022. <a href="https://www.news-medical.net/news/20221110/Homelessness-among-older-people-is-on-the-rise-driven-by-inflation-and-the-housing-crunch.aspx">https://www.news-medical.net/news/20221110/Homelessness-among-older-people-is-on-the-rise-driven-by-inflation-and-the-housing-crunch.aspx</a>.
- Ng, Reuben. "Societal Age Stereotypes in the U.S. and U.K. from a Media Database of 1.1 Billion Words." *International Journal of Environmental Research and Public Health* (IJERPH) 18, no. 16 (2021), <a href="https://doi.org/10.3390/ijerph18168822">https://doi.org/10.3390/ijerph18168822</a>.
- Ninteau, Kacy Jordan. "Palliative Care in Nursing Homes During the COVID-19 Public Health Emergency." Brandeis University thesis, May 2021, <a href="https://doi.org/10.48617/etd.560">https://doi.org/10.48617/etd.560</a>.
- Ninteau, Kacy and Christine E. Bishop. "Nursing Home Palliative Care During the Pandemic: Directions for the Future." *Innovations in Aging* 6 no. 4 (May 9, 2022), <a href="http://https://doi.org/10.1093/geroni/igac30">http://https://doi.org/10.1093/geroni/igac30</a>.
- Noble, Laurie C. Letter to the editor, Boston Globe Magazine. September 24, 2022.
- NORC (National Opinion Research Center). Final Report: The Impact of COVID-19 on Seniors Housing. June 3, 2021. https://info.nic.org/bubfc/Outrooch/2021\_NOPC/202106019/ 20NIC9/ 20Final9/ 20Peners
  - https://info.nic.org/hubfs/Outreach/2021\_NORC/20210601%20NIC%20Final%20Report%20and%20Executive%20Summary%20FINAL.pdf.
  - ---. Center for Public Affairs. "Long-term care in America: Americans Want to Age at Home." May 2021. <a href="https://apnorc.org/projects/long-term-care-in-america-americans-want-to-age-at-home/">https://apnorc.org/projects/long-term-care-in-america-americans-want-to-age-at-home/</a>.
- Nursing Home Abuse Center. "Facts and Statistics about Nursing Homes." <a href="https://www.nursinghomeabusecenter.org/informative/facts-statistics-nursing-homes/">https://www.nursinghomeabusecenter.org/informative/facts-statistics-nursing-homes/</a>.
- Nylander, Chorus. "AARP AZ director testifies before judiciary committee on nursing-home immunity." *KVOA*, February 11, 2021. <a href="https://kvoa.com/news/local-news/2021/02/11/aarp-arizona-director-testifies-before-judiciary-committee-on-nursing-home-immunity/">https://kvoa.com/news/local-news/2021/02/11/aarp-arizona-director-testifies-before-judiciary-committee-on-nursing-home-immunity/</a>.
- Oates, Joyce Carol. "To Marlon Brando in Hell." *Salmagundi Magazine* 190-191 (Spring-Summer, 2016).
- Office of [MA] Attorney General Maura Healey. "AG Healey Announces Criminal Charges Against Superintendent and Former Medical Director." September 25, 2020. <a href="https://www.mass.gov/news/ag-healey-announces-criminal-charges-against-superintendent-and-former-medical-director-of-holyoke-soldiers-home-for-their-roles-in-deadly-covid-19-outbreak">https://www.mass.gov/news/ag-healey-announces-criminal-charges-against-superintendent-and-former-medical-director-of-holyoke-soldiers-home-for-their-roles-in-deadly-covid-19-outbreak</a>.
- Office of the Federal Register. *Guide to the Rule-Making Process*. Washington, D. C., Office of the Federal Register, 2011. https://www.federalregister.gov/uploads/2011/01/the\_rulemaking\_process.pdf.
- Office of the Governor, Jim Justice. "COVID-19 UPDATE: West Virginia becomes first state in nation to begin testing all nursing home residents and staff for COVID-19." Office of the Governor, April 20, 2020. <a href="https://governor.wv.gov/News/press-releases/2020/Pages/COVID-19-UPDATE-West-Virginia-becomes-first-state-in-nation-to-begin-testing-all-nursing-home-residents-and-staff.aspx.">https://governor.wv.gov/News/press-releases/2020/Pages/COVID-19-UPDATE-West-Virginia-becomes-first-state-in-nation-to-begin-testing-all-nursing-home-residents-and-staff.aspx.</a>
- Ohmann, Richard. Selling Culture: Magazines, Markets, and Class at the Turn of the Century. London: Verso, 1996.
- Okrent, John. This Costly Season. A Crown of Sonnets. Arrowsmith, 2021.

- Olhiser, Abby. "Dementia Content Gets Millions of Views on TikTok." *MIT Technology Review*, February 16, 2022. <a href="https://www.technologyreview.com/2022/02/16/1045322/dementia-consent-tiktok-online-ethics/">https://www.technologyreview.com/2022/02/16/1045322/dementia-consent-tiktok-online-ethics/</a>.
- Oliver, John. "Long-Term Care: Last Week Tonight with John Oliver." April 13, 2021. <a href="https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=2xlol-SNQRU">https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=2xlol-SNQRU</a>.
- Olson, Laura Katz. The Politics of Medicaid. New York: Columbia University Press, 2010.
- O'Neill, Desmond. "Protecting Our Longevity Dividend During Covid-19." *Irish Medical Journal* 113, no.4 (2020), <a href="https://pubmed.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/32268044/">https://pubmed.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/32268044/</a>.
- Orwell, George. "Notes on Nationalism." In *The Collected Essays, Journalism, and Letters of George Orwell* Vol. III (1943-1945), edited by Sonia Orwell and Ian Angus. New York and London: Harcourt Brace Jovanovich, 1968.
- Ostriker, Rebecca. "Homey, Coveted, Costly—and Crushed by the Pandemic." *Boston Globe*, September 28, 2020.

  <a href="https://apps.bostonglobe.com/metro/investigations/spotlight/2020/09/last-words/part3-nursing-homes/">https://apps.bostonglobe.com/metro/investigations/spotlight/2020/09/last-words/part3-nursing-homes/</a>.
- Ouslander, Joseph G. and David C. Grabowski. "COVID-19 in Nursing Homes: Calming the Perfect Storm." *Journal of the American Geriatric Society* 68, no.10 (October 2020): 2153-2162. https://agsjournals.onlinelibrary.wiley.com/doi/pdf/10.1111/jgs.16784.
- Palmore, Erdman. ---Introduction to "Ageism Comes of Age" *Special issue of The Journals of Gerontology*: Series B 70, no. 6 (November 2015): 873-75. https://doi.org/10.1093/geronb/gbv079.
  - ---. "RE: Why 'ageism' hasn't a bigger wallop." Emails to author, August 14 and August 28, 2018.
  - ---. "The Future of Ageism." In *The Encyclopedia of Ageism*, edited by Erdman B. Palmore, Laurence Branch, and Diana K. Harris. New York and London: Routledge, 2013, 155-58.
  - ---. "Three Decades of Research on Ageism." *Generations* 29, no. 3 (September 2005): 87-90.
- Papenfuss, Mary. "Governor Ron DeSantis Calls Florida 'God's Waiting Room' For Retirees." *Huffington Post*, April 27, 2020. <a href="https://www.huffingtonpost.ca/entry/ron-desantis-florida-seniors-gods-waiting-room\_n\_5ea63717c5b6a30004e4233d?ri18n=true.">https://www.huffingtonpost.ca/entry/ron-desantis-florida-seniors-gods-waiting-room\_n\_5ea63717c5b6a30004e4233d?ri18n=true.</a>
- Parker, Charles F. and Eric K. Stern. "The Trump Administration and the COVID-19 crisis: Exploring the warning-response problems and missed opportunities of a public health emergency." *Public Administration*, March 29, 2022. https://doi.org/10.1111/padm.12843.
- Parikh, S, K O'Laughlin, HY Ehrlich et al. "Point Prevalence Testing of Residents for SARS-CoV-2 in a Subset of Connecticut Nursing Homes." *JAMA* 324 no. 11 (2020): 1101–1103, https://jamanetwork.com/journals/jama/fullarticle/2769438.
- Palmer, Kimberly. "10 Things You Should Know About Age Discrimination." *AARP*, Updated September 01, 2022. <a href="https://www.aarp.org/work/age-discrimination/facts-in-the-workplace/?cmp=KNC-DSO-WORKJOBS-WJ-AgeDiscrimination-General-NonBrand-Phrase-41187-GOOG-AGEDISCRIM-WhatIsAgeDiscrimination">https://www.aarp.org/work/age-discrimination/facts-in-the-workplace/?cmp=KNC-DSO-WORKJOBS-WJ-AgeDiscrimination-General-NonBrand-Phrase-41187-GOOG-AGEDISCRIM-WhatIsAgeDiscrimination</a>.
- Pascrell Jr., Bill. "Op-ed: Private Equity's Growing Control of Health Care Endangers the Underserved." *USA Today*, April 8, 2021. <a href="https://www.northjersey.com/story/opinion/2021/04/08/private-equitys-control-long-term-care-endangers-underserved/7132417002/">https://www.northjersey.com/story/opinion/2021/04/08/private-equitys-control-long-term-care-endangers-underserved/7132417002/</a>.

- Patch staff. "Weekly Update." February 19, 2021.
  - https://patch.com/connecticut/wallingford/weekly-update-how-coronavirus-affecting-wallingford-area-nursing-homes.
- Patterson-Cohen, Martha. "Comments on SAGE Article." Email to author, September 29, 2022. Paulin, Emily. "Have a Nursing Home Complaint?" May 1, 2020.
  - $\underline{https://www.aarp.org/caregiving/health/info-2020/long-term-care-complaints-ombudsman.html.}$
  - ---. "Inside the 'Staffing Apocalypse' Devastating U.S. Nursing Homes." *AARP*, June 9, 2022. <a href="https://www.aarp.org/caregiving/health/info-2022/labor-shortage-nursing-homes/">https://www.aarp.org/caregiving/health/info-2022/labor-shortage-nursing-homes/</a>.
  - ---. "Nursing Home Residents Die From COVID at Record Rate Over New Year's Period." *AARP*, February 11, 2021. <a href="https://www.aarp.org/caregiving/health/info-2021/nursing-homes-new-years-covid-death.html">https://www.aarp.org/caregiving/health/info-2021/nursing-homes-new-years-covid-death.html</a>.
- PBS Wisconsin. "Director's Cut—A Scene from 'Penelope: A Theatrical Odyssey." June 20, 2014. YouTube video, 1:44. <a href="https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=NNJw26U6\_Ug">https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=NNJw26U6\_Ug</a>.
- Peacock, Margaret and Erik L. Petersen. *A Deeper Sickness: Journal of America in the Pandemic*. Boston, MA: Beacon Press, 2023, 53, 58.
- Pedtke, Leslie. What Living as a Resident Can Teach Long-Term Care Staff. Baltimore: Health Professions Press, 2018.
  - ---. "What Living as a Resident Can Teach Long-Term Care Staff." Gray Panthers NYC Webinar, Transformation Tuesday, January 30, 2024. https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=DKcDaiFyTUY.
- Penny, Louise. The Madness of Crowds. Minotaur, 2021.
- Perrin, James M. "Structural racism infects how we pay for health care." Letter to the Boston Globe from a pediatrician at MassGeneral Hospital and Harvard Medical School, May 17, 2021, A9.
- Perry, Andre M., Carl Romer, and Anthony Barr. "Why Is Life Expectancy So Low in Black Neighborhoods?" *Brookings Institute*, December 20, 2021. <a href="https://www.brookings.edu/blog/the-avenue/2021/12/20/why-is-life-expectancy-so-low-in-black-neighborhoods/">https://www.brookings.edu/blog/the-avenue/2021/12/20/why-is-life-expectancy-so-low-in-black-neighborhoods/</a>.
- "Perspective Roundtable: Long-Term Care in the United States Problems and Solutions." *New England Journal of Medicine*, May 19. 2022.

  www.nejm.org/doi/suppl/10.1056/NEJMp2201377/suppl\_file/nejmp2201377\_transcript.pdf.
- Petriceks, Aldis H., John C. Olivas, and Sakti Srivastava. "Trends in Geriatrics Graduate Medical Education Programs and Positions, 2001 to 2018." *Gerontology and Geriatric Medicine*. May 18, 2018.
- Pew Research Center. "Growing Old in America: Expectations vs. Reality." June 29, 2009. <a href="https://www.pewresearch.org/social-trends/2009/06/29/growing-old-in-america-expectations-vs-reality/">https://www.pewresearch.org/social-trends/2009/06/29/growing-old-in-america-expectations-vs-reality/</a>.
- Phillips, Adam. *Promises, Promises: Essays on Psychoanalysis and Literature*. New York: Basic Books, 2001.
- Phillipson, Chris. "My essay about 'Avoiding Bias and Tragedy in Triage' in *Tikkun* April 15." Email to author, April 27, 2020.

- Pierhonen, Jari and Ilkka Pietila. "Patient, Resident, or Person: Recognition and the Continuity of Self in Long-term Care for Older People." *Journal of Aging Studies* 35 (December 2015): 95-103.
- Pinckney, Darryl. "Georgia's Battle over the Ballot." *New York Review of Books*, November 24, 2022: 58-60.
- Pinsker, Joe. "4 Numbers that Make the Pandemic's Massive Death Toll Sink In." *Atlantic.com*, January 2021. <a href="https://www.theatlantic.com/family/archive/2021/01/us-covid-19-death-toll/617544">https://www.theatlantic.com/family/archive/2021/01/us-covid-19-death-toll/617544</a>.
- Plato. *Republic*. Book 1, trans. Benjamin Jowett. <a href="https://www.gutenberg.org/files/55201/55201">https://www.gutenberg.org/files/55201/55201</a> h/55201-h.htm.
- Polivka, Larry. "Gerontology for the 21<sup>st</sup> century (review)." *Gerontologist* 46 no. 4 (August 2006): 558–563. https://doi.org/10.1093/geront/46.4.558.
- Popescu, Diana I. and Tanja Schul. "Introduction." *Holocaust Studies: A Journal of Culture and History* 26, no. 2 (2020).
- Popham, Lauren E., Shelia M. Kennison, Kristopher I. Bradley. "Ageism and Risk-Taking in Young Adults: Evidence for a Link Between Death Anxiety and Ageism." *Death Studies* 35 no. 8 (2011): 751–763. https://doi.org/10.1080/07481187.2011.573176.
- Possenti, Valentina and Debora Serra. "Narrating the COVID-19 Pandemic by Medical Drama: the Case of Grey's Anatomy." *Academia Letters*, Article 4456 (December 2021): 1-9. https://doi.org/10.20935/AL44561-9.
- Post, Stephen. *The Moral Challenge of Alzheimer Disease: Ethical Issues from Diagnosis to Dying.* Baltimore: Johns Hopkins University Press, 2002.
- Powell, Jason L. and John Martyn Chamberlain. *Social Welfare, Aging, and Social Theory*. Lanham: Lexington Books, 2012.
- Pradhan, Rachana. "End of COVID Emergency Will Usher in Changes Across the U.S. Health System." *KFF health News*, March 22, 2023. <a href="https://kffhealthnews.org/news/article/covid-public-health-emergency-end-impact-health-system-changes/">https://kffhealthnews.org/news/article/covid-public-health-emergency-end-impact-health-system-changes/</a>.
- Proctor, Robert. Racial Hygiene. Cambridge, MA: Harvard University Press, 1988.
- President Joe Biden. "President Biden: Nursing Homes are Putting Residents at Risk. We're Ending the Abuse Today." *USA Today*, September 1, 2023. <a href="https://www.usatoday.com/story/opinion/2023/09/biden-nursing-homes-safety-regulations/70731273007">https://www.usatoday.com/story/opinion/2023/09/biden-nursing-homes-safety-regulations/70731273007</a>.
- Putre, Laura. "Age Discrimination and 'The Great Shedding'." *Industry Week*, November 23, 2022. <a href="https://www.industryweek.com/talent/article/21254931/age-discrimination-and-the-great-shedding">https://www.industryweek.com/talent/article/21254931/age-discrimination-and-the-great-shedding</a>.
- Rahman, Anna N. and John. F. Shnelle. "The nursing home culture-change movement: Recent past, present, and future directions for research." *Gerontologist* 48, no.2 (2008): 142-148. <a href="https://doi.org/10.1093/geront/48.2.142">https://doi.org/10.1093/geront/48.2.142</a>.
- Rainbow Push Coalition and National Medical Association. "Joint Statement on the Response to the Coronavirus/COVID-19 Pandemic." April 15, 2020. <a href="https://www.nmanet.org/news/503170/Joint-Statement-on-the-Response-to-the-CoronavirusCOVID-19-Pandemic.htm">https://www.nmanet.org/news/503170/Joint-Statement-on-the-Response-to-the-CoronavirusCOVID-19-Pandemic.htm</a>.
- Rau, Jordan. "Neglect Unchecked: Care Suffers As More Nursing Homes Feed Money Into Corporate Webs." *Kaiser Health News*, Dec 31, 2017.

- https://kffhealthnews.org/news/care-suffers-as-more-nursing-homes-feed-money-into-corporate-
- webs/#:~:text=Nearly%20three%2Dquarters%20of%20nursing,records%20by%20Kaiser%20Health%20News.
- ---. "Trump Administration Eases Nursing Home Fines in Victory for Industry." *New York Times*, January 24, 2017. <a href="https://www.nytimes.com/2017/12/24/business/trump-administration-nursing-home-penalties.html">https://www.nytimes.com/2017/12/24/business/trump-administration-nursing-home-penalties.html</a>.
- Ravani, Sarah. "The Pandemic Disrupted Many Bay Area Lives." *San Francisco Chronicle*, May 23, 2021. <a href="https://www.sfchronicle.com/local/article/The-pandemic-upended-many-Bay-Area-lives-For-16192505.php">https://www.sfchronicle.com/local/article/The-pandemic-upended-many-Bay-Area-lives-For-16192505.php</a>.
- Reber, Sarah and Cyrus Kosar. "Vaccine Hesitancy in Nursing Homes Isn't All Politics." *Brookings Institute*, August 19, 2021. <a href="https://www.brookings.edu/research/vaccine-hesitancy-in-nursing-homes-isnt-all-politics">https://www.brookings.edu/research/vaccine-hesitancy-in-nursing-homes-isnt-all-politics</a>.
- Reeves, Jay. "Coronavirus cases drop at US homes for elderly and infirm." *AP*, February 5, 2021. <a href="https://apnews.com/article/coronavirus-cases-drop-us-elderly-homes-c889d733d127465f0ff858156daafe40">https://apnews.com/article/coronavirus-cases-drop-us-elderly-homes-c889d733d127465f0ff858156daafe40</a>.
- Reich, Barbara. *Intimations of Mortality: Medical Decision-Making at the End of Life*. Cambridge: Cambridge University Press, 2022:
- Reiland, Jordyn. "Former CMS Chief Seema Verma Blasts Nursing Home Reform Proposals." *Skilled Nursing News*, March 14, 2022. <a href="https://skillednursingnews.com/2022/03/former-cms-chief-seema-verma-blasts-nursing-home-reform-proposals/">https://skillednursingnews.com/2022/03/former-cms-chief-seema-verma-blasts-nursing-home-reform-proposals/</a>.
- "Revised Crisis Standards of Care," 11-16.

  <a href="https://s3.documentcloud.org/documents/6843353/Revised-Crisis-Standards-of-Care-Planning-Guidance.pdf">https://s3.documentcloud.org/documents/6843353/Revised-Crisis-Standards-of-Care-Planning-Guidance.pdf</a>.
- Reynolds, Joel Michael and Anna Landre. "Ableism and Ageism: Insights from Disability Studies for Aging Studies." In *Critical Humanities and Ageing: Forging Interdisciplinary Dialogues*, edited by Marlene Goldman, Thomas Cole, and Kate de Medeiros. Routledge, 2022. https://philarchive.org/archive/REYAAA-3.
- Reynolds, Joel Michael. "The Extended Body: On Aging, Disability, and Well-being." *Hastings Center Report* 11 (October 2018). https://doi.org/10.1002/hast.910.
- Reynolds, Laurinda. "The COVID-19 Pandemic Exposes Limited Understanding of Ageism." *Journal of Aging & Social Policy* 32, no. 4-5: Older Adults and COVID-19: Implications for Aging Policy and Practice (2020): 499-505.
- Richards, Lloyd. "Athol Fugard, Art of the Theater #8." Paris Review, Summer 1989.
- Richardson, Derek K., Dana Zive, Mohamud Daya, Craig D. Newgard. "The Impact of Early Do Not Resuscitate (DNR) Orders on Patient Care and Outcomes following Resuscitation from out of Hospital Cardiac Arrest." *Resuscitation* 84, no. 4 (2013): 483-87. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.resuscitation.2012.08.327.
- Righi, Susan. "Remembering: the Equal Justice Initiative." Center for Community Solutions, November 23, 2020. <a href="https://www.communitysolutions.com/remembering-equal-justice-initiative/">https://www.communitysolutions.com/remembering-equal-justice-initiative/</a>.
- River, Caryl and Rosalind C. Barnett. "Are Black Women Losing the Longevity Race?" *WomensENews*, September 29, 2022. <a href="https://womensenews.org/2022/09/are-black-women-losing-the-longevity-race/">https://womensenews.org/2022/09/are-black-women-losing-the-longevity-race/</a>.
- Roberts, Jennifer. "Horry County family Tired of Waiting on McMaster to Lift Nursing Home Restrictions." *WMBF News*, July 31, 2020.

- https://www.wmbfnews.com/2020/07/31/horry-county-family-tired-waiting-mcmaster-lift-nursing-home-restrictions/.
- Rodricks, Dan. "How a West Baltimore Nursing Home has Zero COVID-19 infections." *Baltimore Sun*, June 18, 2020.
- Romero, Laura. "As Nursing Homes Get Vaccine, Assisted Living Centers Are Left 'Falling Through the Cracks,' Experts Say." *ABC News*, Jan. 22, 2021. <a href="https://abcnews.go.com/US/nursing-homes-vaccine-assisted-living-centers-left-falling/story?id=75404126-19-outbreak-at-atlanta-nursing-home">https://abcnews.go.com/US/nursing-homes-vaccine-assisted-living-centers-left-falling/story?id=75404126-19-outbreak-at-atlanta-nursing-home.</a>
- "Rose." "Cheering news today." Email to author, January 31, 2021, and "Quote from [Vera]." February 2 and 3, 2021.
- Rose, Jacqueline. "Pointing the Finger." London Review of Books, May 7, 2020: 3-6.
- Rothman, Joshua. "Thinking It Through." New Yorker. August 23, 2021: 28.
- Rowland, Christopher. "Paxlovid is Underused at Nursing Homes, Study Says." *Washington Post*, July 14, 2023. <a href="https://www.washingtonpost.com/business/2023/07/14/paxlovid-covid-nursing-homes/">https://www.washingtonpost.com/business/2023/07/14/paxlovid-covid-nursing-homes/</a>.
- Roy, Avik. "The Most Important Coronavirus Statistic: 42% Of U.S. Deaths Are From 0.6% of the Population." *Forbes*, May 26, 2020.
- Royal Court Theatre. "*The Children*: Q and A with Lucy Kirkwood." https://royalcourttheatre.com/whats-on/the-children/#extras. Accessed August 19, 2021.
- Rumi. The Essential Rumi. Translated by Coleman Barks. Castle Books, 1997.
- Runciman, David. "Competition is for Losers." London Review of Books, September 23, 2021.
- Ruffini, Krista. "Better Workplace Conditions for Long-term Eldercare Staff are Key to Promoting Resident Safety amid the Coronavirus Pandemic." *Equitable Growth*, June 4, 2020.
  - https://equitablegrowth.org/better-workplace-conditions-for-long-term-eldercare-staff-are-key-to-promoting-resident-safety-amid-the-coronavirus-pandemic/.
  - ---. "Worker earnings, service quality, and firm profitability: Evidence from nursing homes and minimum wage reforms." *Working Papers, Washington Center for Equitable Growth*, June 3, 2020: Abstract, 2. <a href="https://equitablegrowth.org/working-papers/worker-earnings-service-quality-and-firm-profitability-evidence-from-nursing-homes-and-minimum-wage-reforms/">https://equitablegrowth.org/working-papers/worker-earnings-service-quality-and-firm-profitability-evidence-from-nursing-homes-and-minimum-wage-reforms/</a>.
- Ryan, Elaine. "Re: A query about federal billions that went to nursing homes." Email to author, August 10, 2021.
- Sabatino, Charles and Charlene Harrington. "Policy Change to Put the Home Back Into Nursing Homes." American Bar Association Commission on Law and Aging, *Bifocal* 42 no. 6 (July August 2021): 119-125.
  - $\underline{https://www.americanbar.org/content/dam/aba/administrative/law\_aging/bif-vol-42-issue6.pdf.}$
- Sacchetti, Maria and John Swaine. "Wash. Nursing Home Faces \$611,000 Fine Over Lapses During Fatal Coronavirus Outbreak." *Washington Post*, April 2, 2020. <a href="https://www.washingtonpost.com/investigations/wash-nursing-home-faces-611000-fine-over-lapses-during-fatal-coronavirus-outbreak/2020/04/02/757cee76-7498-11ea-87da-77a8136c1a6d\_story.html.">https://www.washingtonpost.com/investigations/wash-nursing-home-faces-611000-fine-over-lapses-during-fatal-coronavirus-outbreak/2020/04/02/757cee76-7498-11ea-87da-77a8136c1a6d\_story.html</a>.
- Saletan, William. "The Other Coronavirus Lie Exposed by Woodward." *Slate*, September 9. 2020. Trump lie. <a href="https://slate.com/news-and-politics/2020/09/trump-coronavirus-woodward-young-people-risk.html">https://slate.com/news-and-politics/2020/09/trump-coronavirus-woodward-young-people-risk.html</a>.

- Sangal, Aditi. "Gov. Cuomo: Outbreak is 'Like Watching a Fire Going Through Dry Grass With a Strong Wind." *CNN*, April 13, 2020. <a href="https://www.cnn.com/world/live-news/coronavirus-pandemic-04-13-20/h\_be0e5cdbe3413f3cdf97ec1a47877f2f">https://www.cnn.com/world/live-news/coronavirus-pandemic-04-13-20/h\_be0e5cdbe3413f3cdf97ec1a47877f2f</a>.
- Sanneh, Sia. Telephone interview with author, January 6, 2022.
- Saslow, Eli. "Do People Understand What's Happening Here? Do They Care?" *Washington Post*, December 5, 2020. <a href="https://www.washingtonpost.com/nation/2020/12/05/covid-vaccine-nursing-homes/?arc404=true">https://www.washingtonpost.com/nation/2020/12/05/covid-vaccine-nursing-homes/?arc404=true</a>.
- Saturday Night Live. "Boomers Got the Vax." March 28, 2021. https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=2hekDuCBxCc.
- Scharf, Thomas. Covid-19 webinar. University College Dublin, June 12, 2020. <a href="https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=y7QUJ5fG8ew">https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=y7QUJ5fG8ew</a> at minute 25. OR <a href="https://framingageing.ucd.ie/webinar-covid-19-reframing-ageing/">https://framingageing.ucd.ie/webinar-covid-19-reframing-ageing/</a>.
- Schine, Cathleen. "Comic Noir." New York Review of Books, August 16, 2018.
- Schnall, Peter. "On nursing home reform, now is the moment!" Email to author, April 7, 2022.
- Schwartz, Sheldon. "Adjusting to the New Realities." *The Advocate*. Pennsylvania State Long-Term Care Ombudsman Program, July 2021. https://ltcombudsman.org/uploads/files/support/July\_2021\_newsletter.pdf.
- Schwartzapfel, Beth, Katie Park, and Andrew DeMillo. "1 in 5 Prisoners in the US Has Had COVID-19, 1,700 Have Died." *ABC News*, December 18, 2020. https://abcnews.go.com/Health/wireStory/prisoners-us-covid-19-1700-died 74797059.
- Scott, Dylan. "Private Equity Ownership is Killing People at Nursing Homes." *Vox*, February 22, 2021.
- Sedensky, Matt. "In Nursing Homes, Impoverished Live Final Days on Pennies." *19 News Cleveland*, March 15, 2023. <a href="https://www.cleveland19.com/2023/03/15/nursing-homes-impoverished-live-final-days-pennies/">https://www.cleveland19.com/2023/03/15/nursing-homes-impoverished-live-final-days-pennies/</a>.
- Sedensky, Matt and Bernard Condon. "Not Just COVID: Nursing Home Neglect Deaths Surge in Shadows." November 19, 2020. <a href="https://apnews.com/article/nursing-homes-neglect-death-surge-3b74a2202140c5a6b5cf05cdf0ea4f32">https://apnews.com/article/nursing-homes-neglect-death-surge-3b74a2202140c5a6b5cf05cdf0ea4f32</a>.
- Seegert, Liz. "COVID-19 is Taking a Huge Emotional Toll on Nursing Home Residents." *PBS*, October 20, 2020. <a href="https://www.pbs.org/newshour/health/covid-19-is-taking-a-huge-emotional-toll-on-nursing-home-residents">https://www.pbs.org/newshour/health/covid-19-is-taking-a-huge-emotional-toll-on-nursing-home-residents</a>.

  ---. "I'm very lonely and depressed'—Many Nursing Home Residents Say They Feel
  - like They are in Prison." *Next Avenue*, October 12, 2020. <a href="https://www.marketwatch.com/story/im-very-lonely-and-depressedmany-nursing-home-residents-say-they-feel-like-they-are-in-prison-2020-10-12">https://www.marketwatch.com/story/im-very-lonely-and-depressedmany-nursing-home-residents-say-they-feel-like-they-are-in-prison-2020-10-12</a>.
- Seitz, Amanda. "Failing US Nursing Homes to Face Tougher Federal Penalties." *Seattle Times*, October 21, 2022. <a href="https://www.seattletimes.com/seattle-news/health/failing-nursing-homes-to-face-tougher-penalties/">https://www.seattletimes.com/seattle-news/health/failing-nursing-homes-to-face-tougher-penalties/</a>.
- Sen, Amartya. "More than 100 Million Women are Missing." *New York Review of Books*, December 20, 1990, 61-66.
- Senior Prom. Luisa Conlon, dir., Jesse Chermayeff, producer. Los Angeles, CA: JPC Films LLC and LC Productions LLC, 2021: PBS show *Independent Lens*, June 1, 2021. <a href="https://vimeo.com/252427744/2f29fd228e">https://vimeo.com/252427744/2f29fd228e</a>.
- Senz, Kristen. "6 Tips for Improving News Coverage of Older People." *Harvard Kennedy School*, November 15, 2022. <a href="https://journalistsresource.org/home/6-tips-for-improving-news-coverage-of-older-people/">https://journalistsresource.org/home/6-tips-for-improving-news-coverage-of-older-people/</a>.

- Serres, Chris. "Deadly toll grows at Minnesota's New Hope Nursing Home." *Star Tribune*, May 1, 2020. <a href="https://www.startribune.com/deadly-toll-grows-at-minnesota-s-new-hope-nursing-home-with-47-dead-and-130-sickened-by-coronavirus/570080252/?refresh=true.">https://www.startribune.com/deadly-toll-grows-at-minnesota-s-new-hope-nursing-home-with-47-dead-and-130-sickened-by-coronavirus/570080252/?refresh=true.</a>
- Severns, Maggie and Rachel Roubein. "As resident perish. . .." *Politico*, May 26, 2020. <a href="https://www.politico.com/news/2020/05/26/nurising-homes-coronavirus-lawsuits-281654">https://www.politico.com/news/2020/05/26/nurising-homes-coronavirus-lawsuits-281654</a>.
- Shabahangi, Nader, Geoffrey Faustman, Julie N. Tahi, and Patrick Fox. "Some Observations on the Social Consequences of Forgetfulness and Alzheimer's Disease: A Call for Attitudinal Expansion." *Journal of Aging, Humanities, and the Arts* 3 (2009): 1-15. <a href="https://doi.org/10.1080/19325610802652044">https://doi.org/10.1080/19325610802652044</a>. Shanes, Alexis. "108-year-old New Jersey Woman Who Lived Through Spanish flu Survives Coronavirus." *USA Today*, May 14, 2020. <a href="https://www.usatoday.com/story/news/nation/2020/05/14/new-jersey-woman-108-among-worlds-oldest-coronavirus-survivors/5192460002">https://www.usatoday.com/story/news/nation/2020/05/14/new-jersey-woman-108-among-worlds-oldest-coronavirus-survivors/5192460002</a>.
- Shen, Karen, Brian E. McGarry, David C. Grabowski, et al. "Staffing Patterns in US Nursing Homes During COVID-19 Outbreaks." *JAMA* 3, no. 7 (2022). https://jamanetwork.com/journals/jama-health-forum/fullarticle/2794538.
- Shen, Karen, Lacey Loomer, Hannah Abrams, et al. "Original Investigation. Public Health. Estimates of COVID-19 Cases and Deaths Among Nursing Home Residents Not Reported in Federal Data." *JAMA*, September 9, 2021. <a href="https://jamanetwork.com/journals/jamanetworkopen/fullarticle/2784031">https://jamanetwork.com/journals/jamanetworkopen/fullarticle/2784031</a>.
- Sheppard, Patricia. "Re: Lovely to see you. . ." Email to author, March 17, 2021.
- Sherman, Amy. "Trump Said the Obama Admin Left Him a Bare Stockpile. Wrong." *Politifact*, April 8, 2020, <a href="https://www.politifact.com/factchecks/2020/apr/08/donald-trump/trump-said-obama-admin-left-him-bare-stockpile-wro/">https://www.politifact.com/factchecks/2020/apr/08/donald-trump/trump-said-obama-admin-left-him-bare-stockpile-wro/</a>.
- Sijin, Yan and Patrick Slattery. "The Fearful Ethical Subject: On the Fear for the Other, Moral Education, and Levinas in the Pandemic." *Studies in Philosophy and Education* 40 (2021), 81–92.
- Silow-Carroll, Sharon, Deborah Peartree, Susan Tuck, and Anh Pham. "Fundamental Nursing Home Reform: Evidence on Single-Resident Rooms to Improve Personal Experience and Public Health." *Health Management Associates*, March 2021.
- Simmons, Patricia Worth. *Yesterday's Children*. Nashville: Aurora Publishers, 1972.
- Slavitt, Andy. *Preventable*. St. Martin's Press, 2021.
- Sloan, Katie Smith. Letter to Charles Grassley, Chair and Ron Wyden, Ranking Member, Senate Finance Committee. Leading Age, December 6, 2019: 1-4. <a href="https://www.leadingage.org/sites/default/files/Grassley-Wyden%2012-6.pdf">https://www.leadingage.org/sites/default/files/Grassley-Wyden%2012-6.pdf</a>.
- Smith, David. "The Age of the Elderly Candidate: How Two Septuagenarians Came to be Running for President." *Guardian*, October 28, 2020. <a href="https://www.theguardian.com/us-news/2020/oct/28/the-age-of-the-elderly-candidate-how-two-septuagenarians-came-to-be-running-for-president">https://www.theguardian.com/us-news/2020/oct/28/the-age-of-the-elderly-candidate-how-two-septuagenarians-came-to-be-running-for-president</a>.
- Smith, Neil. "There's No Such Thing as a Natural Disaster." *SSRC*, June 11, 2006. <a href="https://items.ssrc.org/understanding-katrina/theres-no-such-thing-as-a-natural-disaster/">https://items.ssrc.org/understanding-katrina/theres-no-such-thing-as-a-natural-disaster/</a>.
- Snee, Tom. "Animals and the Elderly: Law Professor Aims to Allow Nursing Home Residents to Have Pets." *Iowa Now*, June 11, 2012. <a href="https://now.uiowa.edu/news/2012/06/animals-and-elderly">https://now.uiowa.edu/news/2012/06/animals-and-elderly</a>.

- Social Security Act Section 1135. *Authority to Waive Requirements During National Emergencies*. <a href="https://www.ssa.gov/OP\_Home/ssact/title11/1135.htm">https://www.ssa.gov/OP\_Home/ssact/title11/1135.htm</a>.
- Social Security Act Section 1819. *Requirements for, and Assuring Quality of Care in, Skilled Nursing Facilities.* <a href="https://www.ssa.gov/OP\_Home/ssact/title18/1819.htm">https://www.ssa.gov/OP\_Home/ssact/title18/1819.htm</a>.
- Spanko, Alex. "Trump Orders Formation of Nursing Home Quality, Safety Commission. . ." *Skilled Nursing News*, April 30, 2020. <a href="https://skillednursingnews.com/2020/04/trump-orders-formation-of-nursing-home-quality-safety-commission-in-wake-of-covid-19-crisis/">https://skillednursingnews.com/2020/04/trump-orders-formation-of-nursing-home-quality-safety-commission-in-wake-of-covid-19-crisis/</a>.
- Stage Buddy [Unsigned]. "Theater Review, *The Children*." December 27, 2019. <a href="https://stagebuddy.com/theater/theater-review/review-the-children">https://stagebuddy.com/theater/theater-review/review-the-children</a>.
- Statista. "Rate of COVID-19 deaths among nursing home residents in the United States as of September 27, 2020, by state." Statista.com.

  <a href="https://www.statista.com/statistics/1169571/rate-nursing-home-resident-covid-deaths-by-state/">https://www.statista.com/statistics/1169571/rate-nursing-home-resident-covid-deaths-by-state/</a>.
  - ---. "Death rates from COVID-19 in the United States as of October 24, 2022, by state." October 24, 2022. <a href="https://www.statista.com/statistics/1109011/coronavirus-covid19-death-rates-us-by-state/">https://www.statista.com/statistics/1109011/coronavirus-covid19-death-rates-us-by-state/</a>.
- Stockman, Farah, Matt Richtel, Danielle Ivory, and Mitch Smith. "'They're Death Pits': Virus Claims At Least 7,000 Lives in US Nursing Homes." *New York Times*, April 17, 2020. https://wwww.nytimes.com/2020/04/17/us/coronavirus-nursinghomes.html.
- Stulick, Amy. "Buyers Have 'Voracious Appetite' for Skilled Nursing Facilities." *Skilled Nursing News*, May 24, 2021. <a href="https://skillednursingnews.com/2021/05/buyers-have-voracious-appetite-for-skilled-nursing-facilities/">https://skillednursingnews.com/2021/05/buyers-have-voracious-appetite-for-skilled-nursing-facilities/</a>.
- Sunstein, Cass R. "Once upon a Time There was a Big Bubble." *New York Review of Books*, January 14, 2021.
  - ---. "What Price is Right?" New York Review of Books, May 30, 2021.
- Swaine, John and Maria Sacchetti. "As Washington Nursing Home Assumed it Faced Influenza Outbreak, Opportunities to Control Coronavirus Exposure Passed." *Washington Post*, March 17, 2020. <a href="https://www.washingtonpost.com/investigations/nursing-home-with-the-biggest-cluster-of-covid-19-deaths-to-date-in-the-us-thought-it-was-facing-an-influenza-outbreak-a-spokesman-says/2020/03/16/c256b0ee-6460-11ea-845d-e35b0234b136\_story.htm">https://www.washingtonpost.com/investigations/nursing-home-with-the-biggest-cluster-of-covid-19-deaths-to-date-in-the-us-thought-it-was-facing-an-influenza-outbreak-a-spokesman-says/2020/03/16/c256b0ee-6460-11ea-845d-e35b0234b136\_story.htm</a>.
- Swanson, David. "Top Ten Things People Pretend They Don't Know." *Counterpunch*, January 11, 2022. <a href="https://www.counterpunch.org/2022/01/11/top-10-things-people-pretend-they-dont-know/">https://www.counterpunch.org/2022/01/11/top-10-things-people-pretend-they-dont-know/</a>.
- Swanson, David A. "Senicide: The Lack of Containment Measures: Does It Constitute Senicide?" *Northwest Citizen*, May 7, 2020. <a href="https://nwcitizen.com/entry/the-lack-of-containment-measures-does-it-constitute-senicide">https://nwcitizen.com/entry/the-lack-of-containment-measures-does-it-constitute-senicide</a>.
- Tan, Rebecca and Rachel Chason. "An investment firm snapped up nursing homes during the pandemic." *Washington Post*, December 21, 2020. <a href="https://www.washingtonpost.com/local/portopiccolo-nursing-homes-maryland/2020/12/21/a1ffb2a6-292b-11eb-9b14-ad872157ebc9\_story.html">https://www.washingtonpost.com/local/portopiccolo-nursing-homes-maryland/2020/12/21/a1ffb2a6-292b-11eb-9b14-ad872157ebc9\_story.html</a>.
- Targeted News Service. "Rep. Neal Urges New CMS Administration to Take Bold Steps to Protect Medicare Beneficiaries in Nursing Facilities." February 26, 2021.
- Taylor, Janelle. Episode Twelve: Friendship Beyond Dementia. The Anthropologist on

- *the Street*, October 3, 2017. <a href="https://anthropologistonthestreet.com/2017/10/03/episode-12-friendship-beyond-dementia-the-anthropology-of-aging-with-dr-janelle-taylor/">https://anthropologistonthestreet.com/2017/10/03/episode-12-friendship-beyond-dementia-the-anthropology-of-aging-with-dr-janelle-taylor/</a>.
- Teitelbaum, Joel and Sara E. Wilensky. *Essentials of Health Policy and Law*, 3<sup>rd</sup> edition. Jones & Bartlett Learning, 2017.
- Terracciano, Anthony, Yannick Stephan, Damaris Aschwanden, Ji Hyn Lee, Amanda A. Sesker, Jason E. Strickhouser, Martina Luchetti, Angelina R. Sutin. "Changes in Subjective Age During COVID-19." *The Gerontologist* 61, no.1 (Jan 2021): 13-22. https://doi.org/10.1093/geront/gnaa104.
- "The Visitor's Corner with Sia Sanneh and Bryan Stevenson of the Equal Justice Initiative." *Modern American History*, September 3, 2018.

  <a href="https://www.cambridge.org/core/journals/modern-american-history/article/visitors-corner-with-sia-sanneh-and-bryan-stevenson-of-the-equal-justice-initiative/1AFE027F64ACE9F895C153A494D42662.">https://www.cambridge.org/core/journals/modern-american-history/article/visitors-corner-with-sia-sanneh-and-bryan-stevenson-of-the-equal-justice-initiative/1AFE027F64ACE9F895C153A494D42662.</a>
- Theater of War Productions. "Homelessness: The Oedipus at Colonus Project." <a href="https://theaterofwar.com/projects/the-oedipus-at-colonus-project">https://theaterofwar.com/projects/the-oedipus-at-colonus-project</a>.
- Thomas, Katie, Robert Gebeloff, and Jessica Silver-Greenberg. "Phony Diagnoses Hide High Rates of Drugging at Nursing Homes." *New York Times*, Sept. 11, 2021, Modified September 16, 2021. <a href="https://www.nytimes.com/2021/09/11/health/nursing-homes-schizophrenia-antipsychotics.html">https://www.nytimes.com/2021/09/11/health/nursing-homes-schizophrenia-antipsychotics.html</a>.
- Thomas, Mary Ann. "How a Trib Reporter Is Coping With Inability to Visit Mother During Coronavirus Uncertainty." *Tribune Review*, March 13, 2020. <a href="https://triblive.com/local/pittsburgh-allegheny/how-a-trib-reporter-is-coping-with-inability-to-visit-mother-during-coronavirus-uncertainty/">https://triblive.com/local/pittsburgh-allegheny/how-a-trib-reporter-is-coping-with-inability-to-visit-mother-during-coronavirus-uncertainty/</a>.
- Thrasher, Steven. The Viral Underclass. New York: Celadon, 2022.
- Tkacik, Maureen. "The Nursing Home Slumlord Manifesto." *American Prospect*, January 26, 2022. <a href="https://prospect.org/HEALTH/NURSING-HOME-SLUMLORD-MANIFESTO/">https://prospect.org/HEALTH/NURSING-HOME-SLUMLORD-MANIFESTO/</a>. ---. "Why are America's Cash-starved Nursing Homes Still Paying Their Rent?" *Medium*, March 30, 2021. <a href="https://moetkacik.medium.com/why-are-americas-cash-starved-nursing-homes-still-paying-their-rent-bcd82ba20db6">https://moetkacik.medium.com/why-are-americas-cash-starved-nursing-homes-still-paying-their-rent-bcd82ba20db6</a>.
- Tolbert, Jennifer, Jennifer Kates, and Josh Michaud. "The COVID-19 Vaccine Priority Line Continues to Change as States Make Further Updates." *Kaiser Family Foundation*, January 21, 2021. <a href="https://www.kff.org/policy-watch/the-covid-19-vaccine-priority-line-continues-to-change-as-states-make-further-updates">https://www.kff.org/policy-watch/the-covid-19-vaccine-priority-line-continues-to-change-as-states-make-further-updates</a>.
- Truog, Robert D. "Ventilator Allocation Protocols: Sophisticated Bioethics for an Unworkable Strategy." *Hastings Center Report* 51. no. 5 (September 16, 2021): 56–57.
- Tucker Carlson Tonight. Fox News, March 23, 2020.
- Tulley, Tracy. "Families of Veterans Who Died of Covid Win \$53 Million Legal Settlement." *New York Times*, January 7, 2022. <a href="https://www.nytimes.com/2022/01/07/nyregion/nj-nursing-home-covid-settlement.html">https://www.nytimes.com/2022/01/07/nyregion/nj-nursing-home-covid-settlement.html</a>.
- Ujifusa, Grant. Telephone Interview, March 12 and 13, 2021.
- United Nations Department of Economic and Social Affairs (UNDESA). "Issue Brief: Older Persons and COVID-19." April 2020. <a href="https://www.un.org/development/desa/ageing/wp-content/uploads/sites/24/2020/04/POLICY-BRIEF-ON-COVID19-AND-OLDER-PERSONS.pdf">https://www.un.org/development/desa/ageing/wp-content/uploads/sites/24/2020/04/POLICY-BRIEF-ON-COVID19-AND-OLDER-PERSONS.pdf</a>.

## **United States Listings (U.S.)**

- U.S. Department of Commerce, Census Bureau. "The Next Four Decades. The Older Population in the United States, 2010 to 2050." May 2010. https://www.census.gov/library/publications/2010/demo/p25-1138.html.
- U.S. Department of Health and Human Services, Administration for Community Living. "Profile of African Americans Age 65 and Over 2017." Washington, DC: Administration for Community Living, 2017.

  https://acl.gov/sites/default/files/Aging%20and%20Disability%20in%20America/2017O
  - https://acl.gov/sites/default/files/Aging%20and%20Disability%20in%20America/2017O AProfileAfAm.
- U.S. Department of Health and Human Services, Centers for Disease Control and Prevention (CDC)
  - ---. "CDC calls on Americans to Wear Masks to Prevent COVID-19 Spread." July 14, 2020. https://stacks.cdc.gov/view/cdc/90558.
  - ---. "Older Adults." Modified February 26, 2021.
  - https://www.cdc.gov/coronavirus/2019-ncov/need-extra-precautions/older-adults.html.
- U. S. Department of Health and Human Services: Centers for Medicare and Medicaid (CMS).
  - ---. "Biden-Harris Administration to Expand Vaccination Requirements for Health Care Settings." September 9, 2021.
  - $\underline{https://www.cms.gov/newsroom/press-releases/biden-harris-administration-expand-vaccination-requirements-health-care-settings.}$
  - ---. "CMS Administrator Seema Verma's Remarks as Prepared for Delivery: Updates on Healthcare Facility Inspections in light of COVID-19." March 23, 2020.
  - https://cms.gov/newsroom/press-releases/cms-administrator-seema-vermas-remarks-prepared-delivery-updates-healthcare-facility-inspections.
  - ---. "CMS Announces Findings at Kirkland Nursing Home and New Targeted Plan for Healthcare Facility Inspections in light of COVID-19." CMS.gov, press release, March 23, 2020. <a href="https://www.cms.gov/newsroom/press-releases/cms-announces-findings-kirkland-nursing-home-and-new-targeted-plan-healthcare-facility-inspections">https://www.cms.gov/newsroom/press-releases/cms-announces-findings-kirkland-nursing-home-and-new-targeted-plan-healthcare-facility-inspections</a>.
  - ---. Design for Nursing Home Compare Five-Star Quality Rating System: Technical Users Guide, CMS, July 2020. <a href="https://www.hhs.gov/guidance/sites/default/files/hhs-guidance-documents/Five-Star%20Users\_%20Guide%20July%202020-%20Updated%207-29-2020.pdf">https://www.hhs.gov/guidance/sites/default/files/hhs-guidance-documents/Five-Star%20Users\_%20Guide%20July%202020-%20Updated%207-29-2020.pdf</a>.
  - ---. "Independent Nursing Home COVID-19 Commission Findings Validate Unprecedented Federal Response." September 16, 2020.
  - https://www.cms.gov/newsroom/press-releases/independent-nursing-home-covid-19-commission-findings-validate-unprecedented-federal-response.
  - ---. "Person-Centered Care."  $\frac{https://www.cms.gov/priorities/innovation/key-concepts/person-centered-care.}{}$
  - ---. "Revised COVID-19 Survey Activities, CARES Act Funding, Enhanced Enforcement for Infection Control deficiencies, and Quality Improvement Activities in Nursing Homes." Published, June 1, 2020, Revised January 4, 2022.
  - ---. Quality Conference, Day 2, Video: 3:00. <a href="https://qioprogram.org/quality-conference-day-2-recap">https://qioprogram.org/quality-conference-day-2-recap</a>.
- CMS, Center for Clinical Standards and Quality/Quality, Safety and Oversight Group CMS/ QSO.

- ---. Director of Quality, Safety, and Oversight Group, "On Suspension of Survey Activities to State Survey Agency Directors." March 4, 2020. https://www.cms.gov/files/document/qso-21-12-all.pdf.
- ---. Director of Quality, Safety, and Oversight Group, Letter to State Officials, State Survey Agency Directors, and Nursing Home Stakeholders. "Changes to Staffing Information..." June 25, 2020.

https://www.cms.gov/files/document/qso-20-31-all-revised.pdf.

---. "Letter to State Survey Agency Directors: Prioritization of Survey Activities." Ref: QSO-20-20-All Published March 20, 2020. Modified March 10, 2021.

https://www.cms.gov/files/document/qso-20-20-all.pdf.

- ---. "Letter to State Survey Agency Directors," April 7, 2022. <a href="https://www.cms.gov/files/document/qso-22-15-nh-nltc-lsc.pdf">https://www.cms.gov/files/document/qso-22-15-nh-nltc-lsc.pdf</a>.
- ---. "Letter to State Survey Agency Directors, Revised COVID-19 Survey Activities." June 1, 2020. https://www.cms.gov/files/document/qso-20-31-all-revised.pdf.
- ---. "Prioritization of Survey Activities." Memorandum to state survey agency directors from the quality, safety, and oversight group director, March 20, 2020, updated March 10, 2021, ref. QSO-20-20-All. <a href="https://www.cms.gov/files/document/qso-20-20-all.pdf">https://www.cms.gov/files/document/qso-20-20-all.pdf</a>.
- ---. "RESCIND Revised COVID-19 Survey Activities, CARES Act Funding, Enhanced Enforcement for Infection Control Deficiencies, and Quality Improvement Activities in Nursing Homes." Memorandum to state survey agency directors from the quality, safety, and oversight group director, June 1, 2020, revised January 4, 2021, rescinded March 30, 2023, ref. QSO-20-31-All. <a href="https://www.cms.gov/files/document/qso-20-31-all-rescinded.pdf">https://www.cms.gov/files/document/qso-20-31-all-rescinded.pdf</a>.
- ---. "Update to COVID-19 Emergency Declaration Blanket Waivers for Specific Providers." April 7, 2022, ref. QSO-22-15-NH & NLTC & LSC, <a href="https://www.cms.gov/files/document/qso-22-15-nh-nltc-lsc.pdf">https://www.cms.gov/files/document/qso-22-15-nh-nltc-lsc.pdf</a>.
- CMS, Quality, Safety and Education **Portal** (QSEP). "COVID-19 Focused Survey for Nursing Homes." [March 20, 2020] <a href="https://qsep.cms.gov/data/274/COVID-19FocusedSurveyforNursingHomes.pdf">https://qsep.cms.gov/data/274/COVID-19FocusedSurveyforNursingHomes.pdf</a>.
- U. S. Department of Health and Human Services, Office for Civil Rights. "Bulletin: Civil Rights, HIPAA, and the Coronavirus Disease 2019 (COVID-19)." March 28, 2020. http://www.hhs.gov/sites/default/files/ocr-bulletin-3-28-20.pdf.
- U. S. Department of Health and Human Services, Office of the Inspector General/Daniel R. Levinson, Letter to Seema Verma, "SUBJECT: Early Alert: The Centers for Medicare & Medicaid Services has inadequate procedures to ensure that incidents of potential abuse or neglect at skilled nursing facilities are identified and reported in accordance with applicable requirements." (A-01-17-00504), August 24, 2017. <a href="https://oig.hhs.gov/oas/reports/region1/11700504.pdf">https://oig.hhs.gov/oas/reports/region1/11700504.pdf</a>.
  - ---. Office of the Inspector General. "COVID-19 Had a Devastating Impact on Medicare Beneficiaries in Nursing Homes During 2020." June 22, 2021.

https://tinyurl.com/DevastatingCompleteReport

OEI-02-20-00490. https://oig.hhs.gov/oei/reports/OEI-02-20-00490.pdf.

---. Office of the Inspector General. "More Than a Thousand Nursing Homes Reached Infection Rates of 75 Percent or More in the First Year of the COVID-19 Pandemic; Better Protections Are Needed for Future Emergencies." January 19, 2023. https://oig.hhs.gov/oei/reports/OEI-02-20-00491.asp?stakeholder=protect-nursing-homes.

- ---. [Joanne M. Chiedi, Acting Inspector General]. "Incidents of Potential Abuse and Neglect at Skilled Nursing Facilities Were Not Always Reported and Investigated." June 2019. https://oig.hhs.gov/oas/reports/region1/11600509.pdf.
- ---. Office of the Inspector General. *States Continued to Fall Short in Meeting Required Timeframes for Investigating Nursing Home Complaints: 2016–2018*. Report OEI-01-19-00421, Washington, DC, OIG: September 2020.
- U.S. General Accounting Office (GAO). "Infection Control Deficiencies Were Widespread and Persistent in Nursing Homes Prior to COVID-19 Pandemic." GAO-20-576R, May 20, 2020. https://www.gao.gov/products/GAO-20-576R.
- United States Senate. Letter to Chiquita Brooks-LaSure, Administrator Centers for Medicare & Medicaid Services. "Re: Medicare and Medicaid Programs: Minimum Staffing Standards for Long-Term Care Facilities and Medicaid Institutional Payment Transparency Reporting (CMS 3442-P)." November 7, 2023.

  <a href="https://www.aging.senate.gov/imo/media/doc/letter\_to\_cms\_on\_proposed\_minimum\_staffing\_requirements.pdf">https://www.aging.senate.gov/imo/media/doc/letter\_to\_cms\_on\_proposed\_minimum\_staffing\_requirements.pdf</a>.
- University of Pittsburgh, Department of Critical Care Medicine. "Allocation of Scarce Critical Care Resources during a Public Health Emergency. March 23, 2020.

  <a href="https://bioethics.pitt.edu/sites/default/files/Univ%20Pittsburgh%20-%20Allocation%20of%20Scarce%20Critical%20Care%20Resources%20During%20a%20Public%20Health%20Emergency.pdf">https://bioethics.pitt.edu/sites/default/files/Univ%20Pittsburgh%20-%20Allocation%20of%20Scarce%20Critical%20Care%20Resources%20During%20a%20Public%20Health%20Emergency.pdf</a>.
- "U.S. Deaths Near 100,000, An Incalculable Loss." *New York Times*, May 24, 2020. https://www.nytimes.com/interactive/2020/05/24/us/us-coronavirus-deaths-100000.html.
- Veghte, Ben. "Sen. Sanders Bold Plan to Expand Social Security." *HuffPost*. Modified December 6, 2017. <a href="https://www.huffpost.com/entry/sen-sanders-bold-plan-to-b-6879582">https://www.huffpost.com/entry/sen-sanders-bold-plan-to-b-6879582</a>.
  - ---. "Term: 'defined contributory benefit sponsored by the government." Email to author, January 14, 2022.
- Verghese, Abraham. "A Doctor's Touch." TED talk, minute 18. <a href="https://www.ted.com/talks/abraham\_verghese\_a\_doctor\_s\_touch">https://www.ted.com/talks/abraham\_verghese\_a\_doctor\_s\_touch</a>.
- Vermillion, JoeAnn. "Your Turn: Oklahoma Needs to Find Better Spending Balance While Reimagining Long-Term Care." *The Oklahoman*, May 9, 2021. <a href="https://www.oklahoman.com/story/opinion/2021/05/09/how-can-we-identify-better-approach-oklahomas-long-term-care/4984869001/">https://www.oklahoman.com/story/opinion/2021/05/09/how-can-we-identify-better-approach-oklahomas-long-term-care/4984869001/</a>.
- Vincent, Grayson K., and Victoria A. Velkoff. *The Next Four Decades: The Older Population in the United States*, 2010 to 2050. Report no. P25-1138. Washington, DC: US Census Bureau, Department of Commerce, May 2010.
- Waldrop, Greer, et al. "Prolonged Unconsciousness is Common in COVID-19 and Associated with Hypoxemia." *Annals of Neurology* 91, no. 6 (March 7, 2022).
- Walker, Alan. "The New Ageism." *The Political Quarterly* 83, no. 4 (October–December 2012): 812-819. <a href="https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1467-923X.2012.02360.x">https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1467-923X.2012.02360.x</a>.
  - ---. "Fighting Ageism." Email to author, April 15, 2019.
- Wallace, Danielle and Nick Givens. "New York State Rescinds Order for Cardiac Patients Amid Coronavirus Crisis." *Fox News*, April 22, 2020. <a href="https://news.com/us/new-york-state-instructs-paramedics-not-to-revive-cardiac-patients-amid-coronavirus-crisis-reportsaid">https://news.com/us/new-york-state-instructs-paramedics-not-to-revive-cardiac-patients-amid-coronavirus-crisis-reportsaid</a>.
- Waldman, Katy. "Let There be Darkness." New Yorker, September 27, 2021.

- Wallenberg, Christopher. "Weighing the cost of human ambition in SpeakEasy Stage's ecothriller 'The Children'." *Boston Globe*, February 26, 2020. <a href="https://www.bostonglobe.com/2020/02/26/arts/weighing-cost-human-ambition-speakeasy-stages-eco-thriller-children/">https://www.bostonglobe.com/2020/02/26/arts/weighing-cost-human-ambition-speakeasy-stages-eco-thriller-children/</a>.
- Walton, Calder. "US Intelligence, the Coronavirus and the Age of Globalized Challenges." *CIGI Essay Series*, August 2020. <a href="https://www.cigionline.org/articles/us-intelligence-coronavirus-and-age-globalized-challenges/">https://www.cigionline.org/articles/us-intelligence-coronavirus-and-age-globalized-challenges/</a>.
- Wagner-Pacifici, Robin and Barry Schwartz. "The Vietnam Veterans Memorial: Commemorating a Difficult Past." *American Journal of Sociology* 97, no. 2 (1991-09): 376-420.
- Ward, Jeff. "Northampton County Puts Together Scenarios for Gracedale under Potential Federal, State Rule Changes." *Lehigh Valley Regional News*, June 2, 2022. <a href="https://www.wfmz.com/news/area/lehighvalley/northampton-county-puts-together-scenarios-for-gracedale-under-potential-federal-state-rule-changes/article\_74326092-e2d1-11ec-ac31-43781afbd00c.html">https://www.wfmz.com/news/area/lehighvalley/northampton-county-puts-together-scenarios-for-gracedale-under-potential-federal-state-rule-changes/article\_74326092-e2d1-11ec-ac31-43781afbd00c.html</a>.
- Ward, Rose Marie et al. "Describing the impact of the COVID-19 pandemic on alcohol-induced blackout tweets." *Drug and Alcohol Review* 40, no.2 (2021-02): 192-195.
- Wareham, Christopher S. "Between Hoping to Die and Longing to Live Longer." *History of Philosophy and the Life Sciences* 43, no. 40 (2021): 1-20.
- Warren, Elizabeth. "Opening Remarks by Senator Warren as Prepared for Delivery." April 13, 2024. <a href="https://www.warren.senate.gov/newsroom/press-releases/icymi-warrens-opening-remarks-at-senate-hearing-in-boston-steward-health-care-is-a-clear-cut-case-of-private-equity-exploiting-for-profit-health-care#:~:text=The%20Senate%20hearing%20comes%20amidst,dollars%2C%20leaving%20the%20hospitals%2C%20.
- Waters, Rob. "The Big Idea Behind A New Model of Small Nursing Homes." *Health Affairs* 40, no. 3, March 2021. https://doi.org/full/10.1377/htlthaff.2021.00081.
- Weil, Simone. The Iliad, or the Poem of Force, trans. Mary McCarthy. Politics, November 1945.
- Weisman, Robert. "'You Are My Sunshine': For Nursing Homes, COVID-19 Vaccinations Bring Hope Amid an Uncertain Future." *Boston Globe*, March 20, 2021. <a href="https://www.bostonglobe.com/2021/03/20/metro/you-are-my-sunshine-nursing-homes-covid-19-vaccinations-bring-hope-amid-an-uncertain-future/">https://www.bostonglobe.com/2021/03/20/metro/you-are-my-sunshine-nursing-homes-covid-19-vaccinations-bring-hope-amid-an-uncertain-future/</a>.
- Weisman, Robert, and Tim Logan. "Officials are Emptying Nursing Homes Across Mass. to Create Coronavirus Recovery Centers." *Boston Globe*, March 28, 2020. <a href="https://www.bostonglobe.com/2020/03/28/metro/officials-emptying-nursing-homes-across-state-create-covid-19-recovery-centers/">https://www.bostonglobe.com/2020/03/28/metro/officials-emptying-nursing-homes-across-state-create-covid-19-recovery-centers/</a>.
- Weixel, Nathaniel. "Nursing Home Deaths Spiked in 2020, Watchdog Report Shows." *The Hill*, June 22, 2021. <a href="https://thehill.com/policy/healthcare/559583-nursing-home-deaths-spiked-during-2020-watchdog-report-shows/">https://thehill.com/policy/healthcare/559583-nursing-home-deaths-spiked-during-2020-watchdog-report-shows/</a>.
  - ---. "Trump Administration to Send PPE Shipments to Nursing Homes." *The Hill*, April 30, 2020. <a href="https://thehill.com/policy/healthcare/495567-trump-administration-to-send-ppe-shipments-to-nursing-homes">https://thehill.com/policy/healthcare/495567-trump-administration-to-send-ppe-shipments-to-nursing-homes</a>.
- Weitzman, Dorothy. Letter: "Nursing Home Residents Continue to be Overlooked." *Boston Globe*, March 10, 2022.
  - https://epaper.bostonglobe.com/infinity/article\_popover\_share.aspx?guid=711ab27c-2c50-4513-868b-3748ac84dd37.

- Welsh, Moira. "Aging Well: Finally, Boomers—and Politicians—are Paying Attention." Winnipeg Free Press, May 10, 2022.

  <a href="https://www.winnipegfreepress.com/?s=Finally+Boomers+paying+attention&orderby=da">https://www.winnipegfreepress.com/?s=Finally+Boomers+paying+attention&orderby=da</a>
  te&order=DESC.
- Welsh-Huggins, Andrew. "Ohio's 2 veterans homes remain closed to new admissions." *Tulsa World*, February 17, 2021. <a href="https://tulsaworld.com/news/national/govt-and-politics/ohios-2-veterans-homes-remain-closed-to-new-admissions/article\_1b40226a-bcf3-5533-848f-6d84316214c9.html">https://tulsaworld.com/news/national/govt-and-politics/ohios-2-veterans-homes-remain-closed-to-new-admissions/article\_1b40226a-bcf3-5533-848f-6d84316214c9.html</a>.
- Wenger, Neil S. et al. "Physician Understanding of Patient Resuscitation Preferences: Insights and Clinical Implications." *Journal of American Geriatrics Society* 48, S44–S51 (2000). https://doi.org/10.1017/9781108762595.
- Wengraf, Andrew. "Eldercide." Email to author, January 11, 2021.
- Werner, Rachel M., and Norma V. Coe. "Nursing Home Staffing Levels Did Not Change Significantly During COVID-19." *Health Affairs* 40, no. 5 (May 2021). https://doi.org/10.1377/hlthaff.2020.02351.
- Werner, Rachel M., R. Tamara Konetzka, David C. Grabowski, David G. Stevenson. "Reforming Nursing Home Financing, Payment, and Oversight." *New England Journal of Medicine* 386, no. 20 (May 19, 2022): 1869-1871. https://doi.org/10.1056/NEJMp2203429.
- West, Rebecca. A Celebration. Penguin, 1979.
- White, Elizabeth M. "Underreporting of Early Nursing Home COVID-19 Cases and Deaths in Federal Data." *JAMA Network Open* 4 no. 9, September 9, 2021. https://jamanetwork.com/journals/jamanetworkopen/fullarticle/2784034.
- White House.gov. "Fact Sheet: Biden-Harris Administration Takes Steps to Crack Down on Nursing Homes that Endanger Resident Safety." September 1, 2023.
  - ---. "Fact Sheet: Protecting Seniors and People with Disabilities by Improving Safety and Quality of Care in the Nation's Nursing Homes." February 28, 2022.
  - $\frac{https://www.whitehouse.gov/briefing-room/statements-releases/2022/02/28/fact-sheet-protecting-seniors-and-people-with-disabilities-by-improving-safety-and-quality-of-care-in-the-nations-nursing-homes/.\\$
  - ---. "Fact Sheet: Vice President Harris Announces Historic Advancements in Long-Term Care to Support the Care Economy." April 22, 2024.
  - $\frac{https://www.whitehouse.gov/briefing-room/statements-releases/2024/04/22/fact-sheet-vice-president-harris-announces-historic-advancements-in-long-term-care-to-support-the-care-economy/.$
- White House.gov. *President Biden's State of the Union Address*. March 1, 2022. <a href="https://www.whitehouse.gov/state-of-the-union-2022/">https://www.whitehouse.gov/state-of-the-union-2022/</a>.
- Whitehouse, Peter. "Your POV on 'dementism' and what fosters it in the general public." Email to author, July 6, 2021.
- White, Tracie. "Study: Doctors would choose less aggressive end-of-life care for themselves." Scope, May 28, 2014. <a href="https://scopeblog.stanford.edu/2014/05/28/study-doctors-would-choose-less-aggressive-end-of-life-care-for-themselves/">https://scopeblog.stanford.edu/2014/05/28/study-doctors-would-choose-less-aggressive-end-of-life-care-for-themselves/</a>
- WHO (World Health Organization). "Elder Abuse." June 15, 2021. <a href="https://www.who.int/news-room/fact-sheets/detail/elder-abuse">https://www.who.int/news-room/fact-sheets/detail/elder-abuse</a>.
- Wickham, Shawne K. "23 COVID-19 deaths in NH, each one a family tragedy." *Union Leader*, April 14, 2020. https://www.unionleader.com/news/health/coronavirus/23-covid-19-

- <u>deaths-in-nh-each-one-a-family-tragedy/article\_321fede0-56d3-562d-ae3c-ce0a5f935915.html.</u>
- Wilde, Jenee. "AAUP report shows challenges faced by women in academia." *Center for the Study of Women and Society*, January 11, 2021. https://csws.uoregon.edu/2021/01/11/aaup-report-women/.
- Williams, Allison. "CNA Margaret Ditto Cares for Nursing Home Residents in Sickness and in Health." *SeattleMet*, Spring 2021. <a href="https://www.seattlemet.com/health-and-wellness/2021/03/seattle-nursing-home-certified-nursing-assistant-cares-for-residents-during-covid-19">https://www.seattlemet.com/health-and-wellness/2021/03/seattle-nursing-home-certified-nursing-assistant-cares-for-residents-during-covid-19</a>.
- Woodward, Kathleen. "A Public Secret: Assisted Living, Caregivers, Globalization."

  International Journal of Ageing and Later Life 7, no. 2 (2012): 17-51.

  <a href="https://depts.washington.edu/uwch/documents/articles/A%20Public%20Secret%202012.p">https://depts.washington.edu/uwch/documents/articles/A%20Public%20Secret%202012.p</a>

  df
- World Medical Association. "WMA Declaration of Geneva." July 9, 2018. https://www.wma.net/policies-post/wma-declaration-of-geneva/.
- Wright, Lawrence. "The Plague Year." *New Yorker*, January 4, 2021, 22-59.

  <a href="https://www.newyorker.com/magazine/2021/01/04/the-plague-year">https://www.newyorker.com/magazine/2021/01/04/the-plague-year</a>.

  ---. *The Plague Year: America in the Time of COVID*. New York: Knopf, 2021.
- Wyatt-Brown, Anne M., Helen Kivnick, Ruth Ray Karpen, with an afterword by Margaret Morganroth Gullette. *The Big Move: Life Between the Turning Points*. Indianapolis: Indiana University Press, 2016.
- Wyden, Ron. "Wyden Statement at Finance Committee Hearing on the Impacts of COVID-19 on Nursing Homes." March 17, 2021, 1-2.

  <a href="https://www.finance.senate.gov/imo/media/doc/031721%20Wyden%20nursing%20homes%20hearing%20opener.pdf">https://www.finance.senate.gov/imo/media/doc/031721%20Wyden%20nursing%20homes%20hearing%20opener.pdf</a>.
- Xiang, Xiaoling. "Re: Fw: New Research on COVID-19 and Aging." Email to author, August 26, 2020.
- Yamashita, Karen Tei. Letters to Memory. Minneapolis: Coffee House Press, 2017.
- Ye, Ping, Liam Fry, and Jane Dimmitt Champion. "Changes in Advance Care Planning for Nursing Home Residents During the COVID-19 Pandemic." *JAMDA* 22, (2021): 209-214. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jamda.2020.11.011.
- Yeager, Jennifer J. Introduction, in Meiner, Sue E., and Jennifer J. Yeager. *Gerontologic Nursing*. New York: Elsevier Health Sciences, 2018.
- Yossman, K. J. "Acorn TV Unveils New 'Help' Trailer Starring 'Killing Eve's' Jodie Comer as COVID-Hit Care Nurse." *Variety*, January 10, 2022. <a href="https://variety.com/2022/film/news/help-jodie-comer-acorn-tv-1235148929/">https://variety.com/2022/film/news/help-jodie-comer-acorn-tv-1235148929/</a>.
- Yourcenar, Marguerite. Mémoires d'Hadrien. Paris: Plon, 1951.
- YouTube. "Spring Break 2020 / Fort Lauderdale Beach/ Video #001." March 3, 2020. https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=1Z3xA3JqI1o.
- Yu, Janice. "Family Members Express Concerns over COVID-19 Outbreak at Atlanta Nursing Home." *Fox5 Atlanta*, October 28, 2020. <a href="https://www.fox5atlanta.com/news/family-members-express-concerns-over-covid-19-outbreak-at-atlanta-nursing-home">https://www.fox5atlanta.com/news/family-members-express-concerns-over-covid-19-outbreak-at-atlanta-nursing-home</a>.
- Yu, Wei, Arlene S. Ash, Norman G. Levinsky, Mark A. Moskowitz. "Intensive Care Unit Use and Mortality in the Elderly." *Journal of General Internal Medicine* 15, no. 2 (February 2000): 97–102.
- Yuen, Jacqueline, M. Carrington Reid, and Michael D. Fetters. "Hospital Do-Not-Resuscitate

Orders: Why They Have Failed and How to Fix Them." *Journal of General Internal Medicine* 26, no.7 (July 2011): 791–797. <a href="https://doi.org/10.1007/s11606-011-1632-x">https://doi.org/10.1007/s11606-011-1632-x</a>. Zimmerman, Sheryl, Carol Dumond-Stryker, Meera Tandan, John S. Preisser, Christopher J. Wretman, Abigail Howell, and Susan Ryan. "Nontraditional Small House Nursing Homes Have Fewer COVID-19 Cases and Deaths." *Journal of the American Medical Directors' Association* 22, no. 3 (2021): 489-493. (Online January 25, 2021). <a href="https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jamda.2021.01.069">https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jamda.2021.01.069</a>.